The role of loneliness in the neurocognitive processing of psychosocial stress and trauma

Doctoral thesis

to obtain a doctorate (PhD)

from the Faculty of Medicine

of the University of Bonn

Mitjan Morr from Hilden

2023

Written with authorization of

the Faculty of Medicine of the University of Bonn

First reviewer: Prof. Dr. Dr. René Hurlemann

Second reviewer: Prof. Dr. Dirk Scheele

Day of oral examination: 01.08.2023

From the Department of Psychiatry and Psychotherapy Director: Prof. Dr. Alexandra Philipsen

Table of Contents

List of abbreviations	4
1. Abstract	5
2. Introduction and research aims	6
2.1. Evolutionary perspective on loneliness	6
2.2. Loneliness and stress dynamics	7
2.3. Neurobiological factors of loneliness	9
2.4. Research aims	10
2.5. References	11
3. Publications	16
3.1. Publication 1: Insula reactivity mediates subjective isolation stress in alexithymia	17
3.2. Publication 2: Loneliness and diurnal cortisol levels during COVID-19 lockdown: the roles of living situation, relationship status and relationship quality	27
3.3. Publication 3: Lonely in the Dark: Trauma Memory and Sex-Specific Dysregulation of Amygdala Reactivity to Fear Signals	40
3.4. Publication 4: Chronic loneliness: neurocognitive mechanisms and interventions	52
4. Discussion	64
4.1. Limitations and outlook	65
4.2. Conclusion	66
4.3. References	67
5. Acknowledgement	69
6. Publications	70

List of abbreviations

ACC	anterior cingulate cortex
DMN	default mode network
fMRI	functional magnetic resonance imaging
HPA	hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal
PTSD	post-traumatic stress disorder
RQ	research question
vmPFC	ventromedial prefrontal cortex

1. Abstract

Loneliness is a ubiquitous problem in modern societies due to its detrimental psychological and physiological health effects. Loneliness is closely associated with psychosocial stress, a link further exacerbating mental health problems and subjective suffering. The following thesis tried to shed light on the interconnection between the physiological and psychological phenotypes of stress and loneliness and investigate their consequences for mental well-being. Thus, study 1 examined alexithymia as a predictor for psychosocial stress during social transition phases with an additional focus on how loneliness contributes to this connection. Therefore, alexithymia, loneliness, and perceived stress were monitored in first-year students and functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI) was conducted at the beginning and six months after their transition to university. The results demonstrated that alexithymia predicted higher psychosocial stress via enhanced loneliness levels. On a neural level, insula reactivity mediated the connection between alexithymia and loneliness. Study 2 investigated romantic relationships and current living situations as possible protective factors for loneliness and stress during the COVID-19 lockdown. To that end, momentary loneliness and cortisol levels were assessed. The study revealed that romantic relationships and living with others could protect against loneliness, whereas romantic relationships might even reduce neuroendocrine stress response showing the protective quality of social connectedness during challenging times. To elucidate the role of loneliness as a potential risk factor for psychopathology, study 3 applied an experimental trauma paradigm to elicit intrusive thoughts in a sample of lonely and non-lonely subjects. Prior to trauma exposure, an fMRI scan was conducted to examine loneliness-related changes in neural fear processing. Results showed an interaction of sex and loneliness, with high lonely men exhibiting more intrusive thoughts and an amygdala hyperreactivity to fear signals implying increased vulnerability after trauma exposure. Moreover, a literature review (study 4) was conducted as part of this thesis to outline structural and functional neural changes related to loneliness. To summarize, the presented results confirm that loneliness acts directly on the neuroendocrine and neural stress systems, potentially enhancing the malicious effects of stress on psychopathology. Hence, new studies should focus on deepening the understanding of the neural pathways of loneliness to tailor new neuroscientifically informed therapies targeting perceived social isolation.

2. Introduction and research aims

2.1. Evolutionary perspective on loneliness

"Everyone will concede that man is a social being. We see it in his aversion to loneliness as well as his desire for companionship beyond the confines of his family." Charles Darwin (1871)

As Darwin postulated in his opus magnum "The Descent of Man, and Selection in Relation to Sex", it is unquestionable that humans are a social species and that loneliness is indeed an aversive and unpleasant feeling. Interestingly, nearly 150 years later, Cacioppo and colleagues hypothesized that feelings of loneliness might be an evolutionary signal to increase social bonding, enhancing the individual survivability (Cacioppo et al., 2014). Thus, loneliness might be an adaptive function to promote behavioral changes in the same way hunger triggers the need for food intake (Tomova et al., 2020). Hence, the absence of meaningful social connections over a prolonged period could have detrimental health consequences just as starving has.

Indeed, accumulating evidence indicates that chronic loneliness, defined as the discrepancy between desired and actual social connectedness (Perlman and Peplau, 1981), has harmful effects on mental and even physical health. Loneliness is therefore increasingly recognized as a critical public health issue in rapidly aging and urbanized societies, with prevalence ratings between 5.2% to 9.6% for middle-aged Europeans (Surkalim et al., 2022). Given the recent COVID-19 pandemic with its extended periods of lockdowns and social distancing, loneliness levels might have increased in vulnerable populations, further fostering the urgency to explore the mechanisms of loneliness more thoroughly (Bu et al., 2020; Killgore et al., 2020).

Various lines of research established that loneliness is linked with an increased mortality risk comparable to well-established risk factors such as obesity or smoking (Holt-Lunstad et al., 2010). In addition, loneliness has not only been associated with mental disorders like depression and anxiety disorders but also with physical maladies like coronary heart disease and stroke (Beutel et al., 2017). Besides these negative implications of loneliness, the acute stress response itself seems to be modulated by loneliness. Hence, high levels

of loneliness might predict an exaggerated physiological stress response (Brown et al., 2019). Thus, this thesis aims to deepen the knowledge of the interplay between loneliness and psychosocial stress.

2.2. Loneliness and stress dynamics

Loneliness modifies the acute stress response by enhancing inflammatory and cardiovascular reactivity (Brown et al., 2018). Additionally, detrimental forms of emotionoriented stress coping are linked to loneliness (Deckx et al., 2018) and feelings of loneliness seem to directly influence the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis demonstrated by heightened cortisol secretion (Adam et al., 2006). Therefore, the feeling of social isolation could increase the allostatic load, defined as the wear and tear resulting from an overactivity of the stress system (McEwen, 1998). It is well known that chronic stress, similar to loneliness, can lead to physiological and psychological problems like cardiovascular diseases and anxiety disorders. Thus, one potential mechanism contributing to the maleficent health effects of loneliness could be an interplay with stress reactivity.

An opportunity to study the relationship between loneliness and stress arises in social transition phases like the progression from school to university or from work to retirement. Life's transition phases are accompanied by increased psychosocial stress and changes in the social environment (Fisher and Hood, 1987). Interestingly, these transition phases correspond to the U-shape distribution of loneliness with high loneliness scores in young and older adults (Solmi et al., 2020). Nevertheless, it is still unclear which mechanisms are involved in the interplay between loneliness and increased psychosocial stress. A possible risk factor for increased psychosocial stress during transition might be alexithymia, characterized by impaired emotional awareness and interpersonal relating. According to the stress-alexithymia hypothesis, high levels of alexithymia lead to ineffective coping, hence increasing the allostatic load (Martin and Pihl, 1985). In addition, alexithymia has been linked to elevated levels of loneliness (Qualter et al., 2009). Thus, it is conceivable that the relationship between alexithymia and heightened psychosocial stress could be influenced by loneliness.

The COVID-19 pandemic as a temporary social transition phase with periods of prolonged social isolation provided the unique opportunity to study protective factors reducing

loneliness and stress in a naturalistic setting. In line with the social buffering hypothesis (Cohen and McKay, 1984), which proposes that healthy relationships could buffer stressrelated health consequences, positive social interactions could therefore reduce shortterm stress correlates, particularly cortisol levels. For example, affectionate romantic relationships lower loneliness and psychosocial stress levels (Ditzen et al., 2019; Vozikaki et al., 2018) and married individuals even show lower cortisol levels, as well as faster cortisol decline (Chin et al., 2017). Along with relationship status, living alone constitutes a crucial risk factor for being lonely and is increasingly prevalent in western societies (Greenfield and Russel, 2010). Additionally, living with others decreases loneliness levels, whereas cortisol secretion is heightened in individuals living alone, indicating that living with others might also reduce psychosocial stress (Bu et al., 2020; Stafford et al., 2013). Therefore, living in a romantic relationship or with close others could buffer COVID-19 related mental health consequences via decreased levels of loneliness and reduced cortisol secretion.

While COVID-19 offered the chance to study protective factors for loneliness, it also demonstrated the dire need to investigate loneliness as a potential risk factor for psychiatric disorders more thoroughly. Mental health declined during COVID-19 lockdown periods and specifically trauma symptomatology increased due to heightened psychosocial stress levels (Salehi et al., 2021). Moreover, a higher trauma symptom load is associated with not being in a relationship and living alone, possibly linking loneliness and trauma symptomatology (Lahav, 2020). Indeed, loneliness predicts and is itself predicted by post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) symptoms, indicating a bidirectional relationship (van der Velden et al., 2018). PTSD is a frequently chronic condition triggered by a traumatic event, with prevalence rates being higher in women than men (Kimerling et al., 2018). Most trauma therapies focus on exposure-based interventions to reduce fear responses, which are mechanistically connected with fear habituation and extinction processes (Norrholm et al., 2011). In addition, fear extinction is impaired by high stress levels (Maren and Holmes, 2016). One main symptom and predictor of PTSD are intrusive thoughts, defined as spontaneous memories depicting the traumatic event, mostly in visual forms of mental imagery. Intrusive thoughts are linked to a neural dysfunction of the amygdala-hippocampus complex (Anderson and Floresco, 2022). Therefore, further exploring the bidirectional relationship of trauma and loneliness and their accompanied

neural changes might be helpful to further detangle the ways loneliness mediates its deleterious effects.

2.3. Neurobiological factors of loneliness

Loneliness has been linked to morphological as well as functional neural changes. A recent study showed that a 14-month-long Antarctica expedition with extended periods of social isolation led to a significant decrease in gray matter volume (Stahn et al., 2019). Even though objective social isolation should not be mistaken with loneliness, loneliness itself is associated with volume changes, for example, in the anterior cingulate cortex (ACC), fusiform gyrus, and dorsolateral prefrontal cortex (Bzdok and Dunbar, 2022). Moreover, loneliness-dependent changes in functional connectivity were observed in the default mode network (DMN) (Spreng et al., 2020).

Interestingly, loneliness affects neural pathways, which have also been linked to alexithymia. A meta-analysis demonstrated that alexithymia is connected with blunted emotional responses in the limbic system, namely the ACC, insular cortex, and amygdala (van der Velde et al., 2013). Additionally, ACC-insula coupling as well as amygdala reactivity are associated with stress resilience (Shao et al., 2018; Yamamoto et al., 2017). Neurofeedback training of the amygdala enhances stress coping and reduces alexithymia (Keynan et al., 2019). Furthermore, these brain regions were also identified to exhibit reduced activity to positive emotional stimuli in high lonely subjects (Cacioppo et al., 2009). These findings indicate that alexithymia, stress, and loneliness are not only connected on a behavioral or neuroendocrine level but indeed share common neural pathways in the limbic system potentially causing detrimental ramifications.

In the same way, loneliness is neuronally linked with alexithymia through the limbic system, the amygdala might play a crucial role in mechanistically connecting loneliness and trauma. Studies showed that lonely subjects exhibit smaller amygdala grey matter volume (Düzel et al., 2019). Additionally, amygdala volume moderates loneliness levels after an physical exercise intervention via decreased stress levels (Ehlers et al., 2017). Furthermore, loneliness is associated with volume changes in the amygdala and ventromedial prefrontal cortex (vmPFC) in a sex-dependent matter, with lonely men showing smaller amygdala and higher vmPFC volumes in contrast to lonely women (Kiesow et al., 2020).

Looking at the amygdala's role in trauma processing, former studies demonstrated that increased amygdala response during trauma exposure predicts intrusive thought formation (Rattel et al., 2019a). Furthermore, women exhibit sustained amygdala responses to familiar negative cues which could relate to increased intrusions and slowed extinction learning after trauma exposure (Andreano et al., 2014; Rattel et al., 2019b). Interestingly, both fear extinction and habituation, basis of most modern trauma therapies, recruit a network including the amygdala (Furlong et al., 2016). Moreover, trauma disclosure has been related to reduced intrusions and altered functional connectivity of the amygdala (Scheele et al., 2019). The opportunity for trauma disclosure might be reduced in individuals with a lack of meaningful social contacts and high levels of loneliness. Given the involvement of the amygdala in both loneliness and trauma, it is plausible that loneliness might influence trauma and neural fear processing directly via an amygdala pathway.

2.4. Research aims

This thesis aims to investigate the influence of loneliness on stress dynamics and psychopathology. Thus, three studies were conducted to study the influence of loneliness on the interplay between alexithymia and stress (study 1), to identify protective social factors for psychosocial stress during the COVID-19 pandemic (study 2), and to investigate loneliness as a potential risk factor for trauma-related intrusions (study 3). The following research questions (RQ) were addressed in this thesis:

- RQ 1: Does loneliness influence the interplay between psychosocial stress and alexithymic traits during social transition phases?
- RQ 2: Do relationship status and living situation act as protective factors by reducing loneliness and cortisol levels during the COVID-19 lockdown?
- RQ 3: Do lonely subjects exhibit more intrusive thoughts after trauma exposure in a sex-dependent manner and is this phenotype related to amygdala activity before trauma exposure?

All studies tried to shed light on the intertwined phenotypes of loneliness and psychosocial stress on an endocrine or neural level. The results of the current studies might help to

evolve new interventions to reduce loneliness and improve mental health. In addition, to summarize these findings and discuss the neurocognitive mechanisms of chronic loneliness, an additional review paper was written to complement this thesis (study 4).

2.5. References

- Adam EK, Hawkley LC, Kudielka BM, Cacioppo JT. Day-to-day dynamics of experience– cortisol associations in a population-based sample of older adults. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2006; 103(45): 17058-17063
- Anderson MC, Floresco SB. Prefrontal-hippocampal interactions supporting the extinction of emotional memories: the retrieval stopping model, Neuropsychopharmacology 2022; 47(1): 180-195
- Andreano JM, Dickerson BC, Barrett LF. Sex differences in the persistence of the amygdala response to negative material. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci 2014; 9(9): 1388-1394
- Beutel ME, Klein EM, Brähler E, Reiner I, Jünger C, Michal M, Wiltink J, Wild PS, Münzel T, Lackner KJ, Tibubos AN. Loneliness in the general population: prevalence, determinants and relations to mental health. BMC Psychiatry 2017;17(1): 97
- Brown EG, Creaven AM, Gallagher S. Loneliness and cardiovascular reactivity to acute stress in younger adults. Int J Psychophysiol 2019; 135: 121-125
- Brown EG, Gallagher, S, Creaven AM. Loneliness and acute stress reactivity: A systematic review of psychophysiological studies. Psychophysiology 2018; 55(5): e13031
- Bu F, Steptoe A, Fancourt D. Loneliness during a strict lockdown: Trajectories and predictors during the COVID-19 pandemic in 38,217 United Kingdom adults. Soc Sci Med 2020; 265: 113521
- Bzdok D, Dunbar RIM. Social isolation and the brain in the pandemic era. Nat Hum Behav 2022; 6: 1333-1343
- Cacioppo JT, Cacioppo S, Boomsma DI. Evolutionary mechanisms for loneliness. Cogni Emot 2014; 28(1): 3-21
- Cacioppo JT, Norris CJ, Decety J, Monteleone G, Nusbaum H. In the eye of the beholder: individual differences in perceived social isolation predict regional brain activation to social stimuli. J Cogn Neurosci 2009; 21(1): 83-92

- Chin B, Murphy ML, Janicki-Deverts D, Cohen S. Marital status as a predictor of diurnal salivary cortisol levels and slopes in a community sample of healthy adults. Psychoneuroendocrinology 2007; 78: 68-75
- Darwin C. The Descent of Man, and Selection in Relation to Sex. London: John Murray 1871
- Deckx L, van den Akker M, Buntinx F, van Driel M. A systematic literature review on the association between loneliness and coping strategies. Psychol Health Med 2018; 23(8): 899-916
- Ditzen B, Eckstein M, Fischer M, Aguilar-Raab C. Partnerschaft und Gesundheit. Psychotherapeut 2019; 64(6): 482-488
- Düzel S, Drewelies J, Gerstorf D, Demuth I, Steinhagen-Thiessen E, Lindenberger U,
 Kühn S. Structural brain correlates of loneliness among older adults. Sci Rep 2019;
 9: 13569
- Ehlers DK, Daugherty AM, Burzynska AZ, Fanning J, Awick EA, Chaddock-Heyman L, Kramer AF, McAuley E. Regional brain volumes moderate, but do not mediate, the effects of group-based exercise training on reductions in loneliness in older adults. Front Aging Neurosci 2017; 9
- Fisher S, Hood B. The stress of the transition to university: A longitudinal study of psychological disturbance, absent-mindedness and vulnerability to homesickness. Br J Psychol 1987; 78(4): 425-441
- Furlong TM, Richardson R, McNally GP. Habituation and extinction of fear recruit overlapping forebrain structures. Neurobiol Learn Mem 2016; 128: 7-16
- Greenfield EA, Russell D. Identifying Living Arrangements That Heighten Risk for Loneliness in Later Life: Evidence From the U.S. National Social Life, Health, and Aging Project. J Appl Gerontol 2010; 30(4): 524-534
- Holt-Lunstad J, Smith TB, Layton JB. Social Relationships and Mortality Risk: A Metaanalytic Review. PLoS Med 2010; 7(7): e1000316
- Keynan JN, Cohen A, Jackont G, Green N, Goldway N, Davidov A, Meir-Hasson Y, Raz G, Intrator N, Fruchter E, Ginat K, Laska E, Vavazza M, Hendler T. Electrical fingerprint of the amygdala guides neurofeedback training for stress resilience. Nat Hum Behav 2019; 3(1): 63-73

- Kiesow H, Dunbar RI, Kable JW, Kalenscher T, Vogeley K, Schilbach, L, Marquand AF, Wiecki TV, Bzdok D. 10,000 social brains: sex differentiation in human brain anatomy. Sci Adv 2020; 6(12): eaaz1170
- Killgore WDS, Cloonan SA, Taylor EC, Lucas DA, Dailey NS. Loneliness during the first half-year of COVID-19 Lockdowns. Psychiatry Res 2020; 294: 113551
- Kimerling R, Allen MC, Duncan LE. Chromosomes to Social Contexts: Sex and Gender Differences in PTSD. Curr Psychiatry Rep 2018; 20(12): 114
- Lahav Y. Psychological distress related to COVID-19 The contribution of continuous traumatic stress. J Affect Disord 2020; 277: 129-137
- Maren S, Holmes A. Stress and Fear Extinction. Neuropsychopharmacology 2016; 41(1): 58-79
- Martin JB, Pihl RO. The stress-alexithymia hypothesis: theoretical and empirical considerations. Psychother Psychosom 1985; 43(4): 169-176
- McEwen BS. Protective and Damaging Effects of Stress Mediators. N Engl J Med 1998; 338(3): 171-179
- Norrholm SD, Jovanovic T, Olin IW, Sands LA, Karapanou I, Bradley B, Ressler KJ. Fear Extinction in Traumatized Civilians with Posttraumatic Stress Disorder: Relation to Symptom Severity. Biol Psychiatry 2011; 69(6): 556-563
- Perlman D, Peplau LA. Toward a social psychology of loneliness. Pers Relatsh 1981; 3: 31-56
- Qualter P, Quinton SJ, Wagner H, Brown S. Loneliness, Interpersonal Distrust, and Alexithymia in University Students. J Appl Soc Psychol 2009; 39(6): 1461-1479
- Rattel JA, Miedl SF, Franke LK, Grünberger LM, Blechert J, Kronbichler M, Spoormaker
 VI, Wilhelm FH. Peritraumatic Neural Processing and Intrusive Memories: The Role of Lifetime Adversity. Biol Psychiatry Cogn Neurosci Neuroimaging 2019a; 4(4): 381-389
- Rattel JA, Wegerer M, Miedl SF, Blechert J, Grünberger LM, Craske MG, Wilhelm FH. Peritraumatic unconditioned and conditioned responding explains sex differences in intrusions after analogue trauma. Behav Res Ther 2019b; 116: 19-29
- Salehi M, Amanat M, Mohammadi M, Salmanian M, Rezaei N, Saghazadeh A, Garakani A. The prevalence of post-traumatic stress disorder related symptoms in

Coronavirus outbreaks: A systematic-review and meta-analysis. J Affect Disord 2021; 282: 527-538

- Scheele D, Lieberz J, Goertzen-Patin A, Engels C, Schneider L, Stoffel-Wagner B, Becker
 B. Trauma disclosure moderates the effects of oxytocin on intrusions and neural responses to fear. Psychother Psychosom 2009; 88(1): 61-64
- Shao R, Lau WKW, Leung MK, Lee TMC. Subgenual anterior cingulate-insula restingstate connectivity as a neural correlate to trait and state stress resilience. Brain Cogn 2018; 124: 73-81
- Solmi M, Veronese N, Galvano D, Favaro A, Ostinelli EG, Noventa V, Favaretto E, Tudor F, Finessi M, Shin JI, Smith L, Koyanagi A, Cester A, Bolzetta F, Cotroneo A, Maggi S, Demurtas J, De Leo D, Trabucchi M. Factors Associated With Loneliness: An Umbrella Review Of Observational Studies. J Affect Disord 2020; 271: 131-138
- Spreng RN, Dimas E, Mwilambwe-Tshilobo L, Dagher A, Koellinger P, Nave G, Ong A, Kernbach JM, Wiecki TV, Ge T, Yue L, Holmes AJ, Yeo BTT, Turner GR, Dunbar RIM, Bzdok D. The default network of the human brain is associated with perceived social isolation. Nat Commun 2020; 11(1): 1-11
- Stafford M, Gardner M, Kumari M, Kuh D, Ben-Shlomo Y. Social isolation and diurnal cortisol patterns in an ageing cohort. Psychoneuroendocrinology 2013; 38(11): 2737-2745
- Stahn AC, Gunga HC, Kohlberg E, Gallinat J, Dinges DF, Kühn S. Brain changes in response to long Antarctic expeditions. N Engl J Med, 2019; 381(23): 2273-2275
- Surkalim DL, Luo M, Eres R, Gebel K, van Buskirk J, Bauman A, Ding D. The prevalence of loneliness across 113 countries: systematic review and meta-analysis. BMJ 2022; 376: e067068
- Tomova L, Wang KL, Thompson T, Matthews G, Takahashi A, Tye K, Saxe R . Acute social isolation evokes midbrain craving responses similar to hunger. Nat Neurosci 2020; 23(12): 1597-1605
- van der Velde J, Servaas MN, Goerlich KS, Bruggeman R, Horton P, Costafreda SG, Aleman A. Neural correlates of alexithymia: a meta-analysis of emotion processing studies. Neurosci Biobehav Rev 2013; 37(8): 1774-1785
- van der Velden PG, Pijnappel B, van der Meulen E. Potentially traumatic events have negative and positive effects on loneliness, depending on PTSD-symptom levels:

evidence from a population-based prospective comparative study. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol 2018; 53(2): 195-206

- Vozikaki M, Papadaki A, Linardakis M, Philalithis A. Loneliness among older European adults: results from the survey of health, aging and retirement in Europe. J Public Health 2018; 26(6): 613-624
- Yamamoto T, Toki S, Siegle GJ, Takamura M, Takaishi Y, Yoshimura S, Okada G, Matsumoto T, Nakao T, Muranaka H, Kaseda Y, Murakami T, Okamoto Y, Yamawaki S. Increased amygdala reactivity following early life stress: a potential resilience enhancer role. BMC Psychiatry 2017; 17(1): 27

3. Publications

Publication overview:

Morr M, Lieberz J, Dobbelstein M, Philipsen A, Hurlemann R, Scheele D. Insula reactivity mediates subjective isolation stress in alexithymia. Sci Rep 2021; 11(1): 15326 [IF: 4.99]

Hopf D, Schneider E, Aguilar-Raab C, Scheele D, **Morr M**, Klein T, Ditzen B, Eckstein M. Loneliness and diurnal cortisol levels during COVID-19 lockdown: the roles of living situation, relationship status and relationship quality. Sci Rep 2022; 12(1): 15076 [IF: 4.99]

Morr M, Noell J, Sassin D, Daniels J, Philipsen A, Becker B, Stoffel-Wagner B, Hurlemann R, Scheele D. Lonely in the Dark: Trauma Memory and Sex-Specific Dysregulation of Amygdala reactivity to Fear Signals. Adv Sci 2022; 9(15): 2105336 [IF: 17.52]

Morr M, Liu X, Hurlemann R, Becker B, Scheele D. Chronic loneliness: neurocognitive mechanisms and interventions. Psychother Psychosom 2022; 91(4): 227-237 [IF: 25.61]

3.1. Publication 1: Insula reactivity mediates subjective isolation stress in alexithymia

scientific reports



OPEN Insula reactivity mediates subjective isolation stress in alexithymia

18

Mitjan Morr^{1,5^{\infty}}, Jana Lieberz^{1,5}, Michael Dobbelstein¹, Alexandra Philipsen², René Hurlemann^{3,4} & Dirk Scheele^{1,3}

The risk for developing stress-related disorders is elevated in individuals with high alexithymia, a personality trait characterized by impaired emotional awareness and interpersonal relating. However, it is still unclear how alexithymia alters perceived psychosocial stress and which neurobiological substrates are mechanistically involved. To address this question, we examined freshmen during transition to university, given that this period entails psychosocial stress and frequently initiates psychopathology. Specifically, we used a functional magnetic resonance imaging emotional face matching task to probe emotional processing in 54 participants (39 women) at the beginning of the first year at university and 6 months later. Furthermore, we assessed alexithymia and monitored perceived psychosocial stress and loneliness via questionnaires for six consecutive months. Perceived psychosocial stress significantly increased over time and initial alexithymia predicted subjective stress experiences via enhanced loneliness. On the neural level, alexithymia was associated with lowered amygdala responses to emotional faces, while loneliness correlated with diminished reactivity in the anterior insular and anterior cingulate cortex. Furthermore, insula activity mediated the association between alexithymia and loneliness that predicted perceived psychosocial stress. Our findings are consistent with the notion that alexithymia exacerbates subjective stress via blunted insula reactivity and increased perception of social isolation.

Major life events such as the transition from school to university or from work to retirement involve changes in the social environment and are frequently accompanied by increased psychosocial stress¹. The allostatic load², that is the wear and tear resulting from chronic overactivity of stress systems, can increase the risk of stress-related disorders like major depression or anxiety. Both environmental factors and interindividual differences modulate the allostatic load. Specifically, the ability to effectively cope with a life stressor is decreased in individuals with high alexithymia³, a personality trait characterized by impaired emotional awareness and interpersonal relating. According to the stress-alexithymia hypothesis⁴, the lack of emotional awareness hinders the identification of an event as stressful and the resulting ineffective coping aggravates the allostatic load. In fact, there is accumulating evidence that alexithymia has detrimental effects on mental and physical health⁵⁻⁷. In addition, alexithymia is associated with dysfunctional interpersonal bonding, which might lead to distressful feelings of loneliness if the quality or quantity of social relationships does not satisfy a person's need to belong^{8,9}. Loneliness and social withdrawal in turn foster depressive symptomatology¹⁰ and may increase the risk of relapse¹¹. Furthermore, recent studies support close associations between loneliness, atypical physiological responses to acute stress and detrimental emotion-oriented stress coping strategies¹²⁻¹⁵. Collectively, not only the objective availability of support via social networks may modulate the allostatic load during transition phases, but also the subjective perception of social connectedness. Therefore, alexithymia might negatively impact psychological well-being and mental health via impaired interpersonal relating^{16,17}. However, while the stress-alexithymia hypothesis is well established, it is still unclear whether alexithymia affects perceived stress during social transition phases by enhancing feelings of loneliness. Moreover, little is known about the underlying neurobiological mechanisms that promote the detrimental effects of alexithymia on stress responses.

¹Division of Medical Psychology, Department of Psychiatry and Psychotherapy, University Hospital Bonn, Venusberg-Campus 1, 53127 Bonn, Germany. ²Department of Psychiatry and Psychotherapy, University Hospital Bonn, 53127 Bonn, Germany. ³Department of Psychiatry, School of Medicine and Health Sciences, University of Oldenburg, Hermann-Ehlers-Str. 7, 26129 Oldenburg, Germany. 4Research Center Neurosensory Science, University of Oldenburg, 26129 Oldenburg, Germany. ⁵These authors contributed equally: Mitjan Morr and Jana Lieberz.[™]email: mitjan.morr@ukbonn.de; dirk-scheele@gmx.de



Figure 1. Perceived stress significantly changed over time and peaked in months four and five of the observation period (**A**). Mean perceived stress positively correlated with mean loneliness (**B**) and alexithymia (**C**) at study entry. Depressive symptoms, social interaction anxiety and alexithymia significantly increased after 6 months (**D**). Error bars show the standard error of the mean. **p<0.01, T1–T7, first to seventh month.

Importantly, alexithymia and loneliness seem to affect similar neural pathways: a meta-analysis of neuroimaging studies¹⁸ revealed that high levels of alexithymia are associated with blunted responses to emotional stimuli (e.g. happy and fearful faces) in a limbic neurocircuitry including the amygdala and insular cortex and elevated responses in the anterior cingulate cortex (ACC) that may reflect difficulties in identifying and regulating emotions. Likewise, in highly lonely individuals, pleasant social stimuli elicited less activity in the striatum, amygdala, insula and ACC¹⁹. Of note, these brain regions have been identified as important neural hubs of stress resilience such that robust amygdala responses to emotional stimuli and functional coupling of ACC-insula circuitry might promote adaptive stress responses^{20,21}. Moreover, a recent study demonstrated that targeted amygdala neurofeedback improves stress coping and reduces alexithymia²², further strengthening the assumption that alexithymia and loneliness prevent favorable stress response by shared neural response patterns.

The current study thus aims to probe whether alexithymia might affect perceived stress by enhancing feelings of loneliness and to examine which neural substrates are involved. Therefore, we measured alexithymic traits and neural activation patterns in response to social stimuli (emotional faces) during functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI) in a sample consisting of 54 healthy freshmen. Participants were monitored during their first 6 months of the transition to university. Each month, participants completed questionnaires measuring their loneliness and their subjective stress experiences during this major life event. Specifically, we hypothesized a positive correlation between alexithymia and subjective stress response across time and that this relationship would be mediated by feelings of loneliness. Given the intertwined phenotype of alexithymia and loneliness as well as the overlapping neural correlates of both constructs, we predicted that both higher alexithymic traits and higher loneliness levels would be associated with altered responses to emotional face stimuli in the ACC, insula and amygdala. To this end, we used alexithymia and loneliness scores as continuous covariates in the analyses. Finally, we expected that the link between alexithymia and perceived stress would be mechanistically mediated by altered activity in these brain regions.

Results

Behavioral results. Stress levels changed significantly over time $(F_{(6,294)}=4.56, p<0.01, \eta_p^2=0.09)$ and peaked in month four $(t_{(52)}=4.48)$, Bonferroni-corrected $p(p_{cor})<0.01, d=0.47)$ and five $(t_{(53)}=3.92, p_{cor}=0.02, d=0.49)$ of the observation period in comparison to the stress levels at study entry (see Fig. 1A), reflecting the first examination phase. In contrast, social network size $(F_{(6,282)}=0.96, p=0.43, \eta_p^2=0.02)$ and loneliness scores $(F_{(6,288)}=1.69, p=0.14, \eta_p^2=0.03)$ did not significantly change during the time course (see Table S1). As predicted, both the average loneliness $(r_{(52)}=0.52, p<0.01;$ see Fig. 1B) and alexithymia in the first month (T1) positively correlated with the average perceived stress in the 6 months $(r_{(52)}=0.40, p<0.01;$ see Fig. 1C), showing that individuals with greater dysfunctional emotional awareness and higher subjective lack of social con-

nection experienced more stress during the transition phase. In addition, T1 alexithymia positively correlated with psychosocial stress ($r_{(52)}=0.49$, p < 0.01) already at study entry, but was not significantly associated with the increase in stress levels (i.e. maximum stress minus baseline) during the first examination phase (p > 0.05), indicating that alexithymia is associated with consistently increased perceived stress levels rather than increased acute stress responsiveness. Furthermore, depressive symptoms ($t_{(53)}=3.19$, p < 0.01, d=0.53), social interaction anxiety ($t_{(53)}=3.05 p < 0.01 d = 0.26$) and alexithymia ($t_{(53)}=2.83$, p < 0.01, d=0.32) significantly increased after 6 months (see Fig. 1D).

fMRI task effects. Across both fMRI sessions, the participants exhibited increased responses to emotional faces (fearful and happy) compared to neutral ones in middle temporal regions (L (left): x, y, z coordinates of peak voxel in Montreal Neurological Institute space (MNI_{xy2}): $-60, -56, 2, k_E = 125$, after familywise error corrections (p_{FWE}) on cluster level $p_{FWE} = 0.02$; R (right): MNI_{xy2}: $58, -58, 12, k_E = 198, p_{FWE} < 0.01$), the inferior temporal gyrus (MNI_{xy2}: $-42, -42, -16, k_E = 135, p_{FWE} = 0.01$) and middle occipital regions (L: MNI_{xy2}: $-22, -98, 0, k_E = 723, p_{FWE} < 0.01$; R: MNI_{xy2}: $26, -90, 0, k_E = 925, p_{FWE} < 0.01$). Furthermore, subjects showed stronger activation in response to fearful faces relative to neutral faces in clusters including the middle temporal gyrus (MNI_{xy2}: $-58, -52, 4, k_E = 293, p_{FWE} < 0.01$; R: MNI_{xy2}: $58, -58, 14, k_E = 533, p_{FWE} < 0.01$), the left inferior temporal gyrus (MNI_{xy2}: $-42, -44, -16, k_E = 106, p_{FWE} < 50.01$), the right occipital region (MNI_{xy2}: $-20, -90, 0, k_E = 592$, $p_{FWE} < 0.01$). Furthermore, subjects showed stronger activation in response to fearful faces relative to neutral faces in clusters including the middle temporal gyrus (L: MNI_{xy2}: $-58, -52, 4, k_E = 293, p_{FWE} < 0.01$; R: MNI_{xy2}: $58, -58, 14, k_E = 533, p_{FWE} < 0.01$), the left inferior temporal gyrus (MNI_{xy2}: $-42, -44, -16, k_E = 206, p_{FWE} < 0.01$), the right occipital region (MNI_{xy2}: $26, -90, 0, k_E = 589, p_{FWE} < 0.01$) and lingual areas in the left hemisphere (MNI_{xy2}: $-20, -90, -14, k_E = 591, p_{FWE} < 0.01$). Moreover, subjects showed increased activity in middle occipital regions (L: MNI_{xy2}: $-20, -98, 2, k_E = 437, p_{FWE} < 0.01$; R: MNI_{xy2}: $32, -92, 6, k_E = 537, p_{FWE} < 0.01$) in response to happy faces compared to neutral ones. There were no significant whole-brain differences between the first (T1) and the seventh month (T7).

Correlation analyses of alexithymia and loneliness with brain activation. Individuals with high alexithymia showed decreased right amygdala responses to emotional faces in contrast to neutral faces at T1 (MNI_{xyz} : 34, 2, - 24, $t_{(53)}$ = 3.55, p_{FWE} = 0.03 on peak level; see Fig. 2A). Furthermore, subjects with higher loneliness exhibited reduced activation in response to emotional faces in the left and right anterior insula (L: MNI_{xyz} : - 36, 12, 8, $t_{(53)}$ = 4.36, p_{FWE} = 0.02; R: MNI_{xyz} : 48, 8, 4, $t_{(53)}$ = 4.21, p_{FWE} = 0.03; see Fig. 2B), and ACC (L: MNI_{xyz} : 0, 28, 24, $t_{(53)}$ = 4.36, p_{FWE} <0.01; R: MNI_{xyz} : 2, 26, 24, $t_{(53)}$ = 4.29, p_{FWE} <0.01; see Fig. 2C) at T1. Likewise, loneliness negatively correlated with responses to fearful faces in the left anterior insular cortex (MNI_{xyz} : - 34, 10, 10, $t_{(53)}$ = 4.73, p_{FWE} = 0.01) and ACC (L: MNI_{xyz} : 0, 8, 26, $t_{(53)}$ = 4.79, p_{FWE} = 0.01; MNI_{xyz} : 0, 28, 24, $t_{(53)}$ = 4.52, p_{FWE} = 0.01; MNI_{xyz} : 0, 28, 24, $t_{(53)}$ = 4.52, p_{FWE} = 0.01; MNI_{xyz} : 0, 28, 24, $t_{(53)}$ = 4.03, p_{FWE} = 0.03) and anterior insular responses (MNI_{xyz} : 34, 12, 4, $t_{(53)}$ = 4.12, p_{FWE} = 0.04) to happy faces. These associations were not evident at T7.

Mediation analysis. To examine whether higher levels of alexithymia predicted perceived stress levels by enhancing feelings of loneliness, a first mediation analysis was calculated with alexithymia as predictor for subjective stress and loneliness as mediator. A significant mediation via loneliness [indirect effect of alexithymia on stress via loneliness: $\beta = 0.20$, standard error (SE) = 0.10, 95% confidence interval (CI) 0.04–0.43 indicated that the detrimental effects of alexithymia on perceived stress were indeed mediated by loneliness with the direct effect of alexithymia on stress being diminished after including loneliness (total effect of alexithymia on stress: β = 0.40, *p* = 0.003, SE = 0.13, 95% CI 0.15–0.66; direct effect of alexithymia on stress after including loneliness as mediator: $\beta = 0.20$, p = 0.14, SE = 0.13, 95% CI - 0.07 to 0.47). In a second step, we added the parameter estimates of the right amygdala, right ACC and right anterior insula as further mediator variables to the model to elucidate the underlying neural mechanisms. For each brain region, two models were calculated to test potential mediation effects on all pathways (i.e., both serial and parallel mediation effects were tested). The analyses revealed that the link between alexithymia and loneliness was driven by reduced insula reactivity, leading to a significant indirect effect of alexithymia on stress via insula reactivity and loneliness (serial mediation: $\beta = 0.06$, SE = 0.04, 95% CI 0.01-0.15, see Fig. 3). Specifically, alexithymia predicted the reduced anterior insula reactivity which was linked to enhanced feelings of loneliness which in turn, predicted subjective stress. This mediation was mainly driven by the Toronto Alexithymia Scale (TAS) factors "difficulties describing feelings" (DDF) and "difficulties identifying feelings" (DIF) (see SI Results). No further mediation effects were observed for the insula, amygdala or ACC (all 95% CIs of further indirect effects via brain activation included zero).

Discussion

The present study aimed at elucidating the neural mechanisms moderating the link between alexithymic traits, loneliness and stress reactivity during the transition to university. Our results confirmed that loneliness mediated the noxious association between alexithymia and subjective stress during the first 6 months of university. Moreover, we found that the anterior insula plays a crucial role in this process, by mediating the link between alexithymia and loneliness.

Our results provide further support for and extend the stress-alexithymia hypothesis⁴. We were able to replicate previous models suggesting a close link between alexithymia and loneliness¹¹ and found that individuals with high alexithymia, especially with difficulties in describing and identifying emotions, experience more stress during transition phases partly because they perceive more subjective social isolation. This finding is consistent with previous studies reporting significant associations between the TAS DIF and DDF subscales and loneliness²³ as well as a relationship between the TAS DIF subscale and poor adjustment during transition to university and perceived stress²⁴. Intriguingly, our results indicate that this mechanism may be driven by diminished insula responses to emotional signals which directly link alexithymia with loneliness. The insular cortex is a hub for interoceptive processing and conscious affect²⁵ and endotoxin-induced changes in the glucose metabolism of

3

21

www.nature.com/scientificreports/



Figure 2. Participants with high alexithymia showed reduced activation to emotional faces compared to neural faces in the right amygdala (**A**; MNI_{xyz}: 34, 2, – 24, $t_{(53)}$ = 3.55, p_{FWE} =0.03). Individuals with high loneliness exhibited lower responses to emotional faces in the right anterior insular cortex (**B**; MNI_{xyz}: 48, 8, 4, $t_{(53)}$ =4.21, p_{FWE} =0.03) and the right anterior cingulate cortex (**C**; MNI_{xyz}: 2, 26, 24, $t_{(53)}$ =4.82, p_{FWE} <0.01). For illustration purpose clusters are shown with significance level of p=0.05. **p<0.01, *FWE* familywise error corrected, *L* left, *MNI* Montreal Neurological Institute, *R* right, *T1* study entry.

the right insula positively correlate with changes in social interest²⁶. Likewise, individuals with high loneliness have been found to exhibit reduced insula responses during interpersonal trust decisions²⁷. Moreover, multiple lines of evidence indicate that insula pathology leads to alexithymia. For instance, dopamine D2-type receptor availability in the insula has been linked to higher alexithymia²⁸, the gray matter volume of the insular cortex inversely correlated with alexithymia²⁹ and the extent of damage to the anterior insula predicted alexithymia in lesion patients³⁰. It has been theorized that insula dysfunction in alexithymia may reflect a transdiagnostic marker of empathic deficits³¹ and our findings in healthy participants point to an additional mechanism such that the dampened insula responses to external emotional cues underlie the association of alexithymia with enhanced perceived social isolation. Along these lines, the observed pattern of results is consistent with the notion that social connectedness requires the ability to flexibly shift between interoceptive and exteroceptive attention³² which may be based on recruitment of the anterior insula.

Furthermore, consistent with previous fMRI studies^{18,19}, we found decreased amygdala and ACC responses in individuals with high alexithymia and loneliness, respectively. The amygdala has often been linked to alexithymia^{18,33} and a recent study showed that neurofeedback targeting the amygdala during military training not only enhanced stress coping but also decreased alexithymia²². Moreover, the amygdala has also been linked to loneliness and social support. For example, a decrease in perceived stress and loneliness was moderated by amygdala volumes³⁴ and the experience of social support was regulated by amygdala activity³⁵. Likewise, the ACC

-4



Figure 3. Mean loneliness mediated the relationship between alexithymia at study entry and mean perceived stress ratings. Furthermore, activation of the right insula in response to emotional stimuli at study entry mediated the link between alexithymia and loneliness. Numbers show standardized β coefficients. The β coefficient in brackets shows the total effect without mediators. Insula coordinates are shown in Montreal Neurological Institute space. For illustration purpose, the cluster is shown with a significance level of *p*=0.05. **p*<0.05, ***p*<0.01, *T1* study entry, *R* right.

has been previously linked not only to loneliness but also to alexithymia: ACC size correlates with alexithymia ratings especially in men³⁶ and high levels of alexithymia are associated with elevated responses to emotional stimuli in the ACC¹⁸. Furthermore, the ACC plays a role in social pain processing during social support³⁷ and overall seems to be a hub for the integration of social information and empathy³⁸. Bearing in mind that neither ACC nor amygdala reactivity mediated effects of alexithymia, the insular cortex seems to be a crucial neural processing hub for the interplay between loneliness and alexithymia. Therefore, neurofeedback training targeting insula activation could lead not only to reduced feelings of loneliness but also to reduced psychosocial stress²². In contrast to loneliness, objective social network indices were not significantly associated with alexithymia det he association between antibody response to the influenza immunization and loneliness, but not social network size and immunization response, our data provide further support for the notion that the subjective perception of social connectedness may be a more important predictor for stress reactivity during transition phases than the objectively available social contacts.

Interestingly, the trait-dependent reactivity was no longer evident in the second fMRI session 6 months later, indicating either repetition effects and reduced retest-reliability or that a disrupted plasticity as observed in the prefrontal cortex with an attention-shifting task following long-term psychosocial stress⁴⁰ is more pronounced for limbic reactivity to emotional stimuli. Furthermore, we observed an increase in alexithymia scores, potentially elicited by the prolonged subjective stress, which might reflect an acquired secondary alexithymia⁴¹. As such, these experience-based changes may have masked genuine trait associations in the second fMRI session. Of note, the allostatic load of the transition to university caused a significant increase in depressive symptoms, social interaction anxiety and autistic-like traits after 6 months, thus illustrating that individuals with high alexithymia and loneliness might be at risk not only for poor academic performance but also stress-related psychological disorders due to chronically increased stress levels.

Collectively, our results provide evidence for a close interplay between emotional awareness and perceived social isolation, with dampened insula reactivity serving as a potential underlying mechanism linking alexithymia with loneliness and thus exacerbating the susceptibility to perceived stress. Based on these findings, neurobiologically-informed interventions with cognitive bias modification procedures should target the feeling of social disconnectedness to help students with alexithymic traits to better cope with psychosocial stress during transition phases. Furthermore, neurofeedback training targeting the insula might reduce the feeling of social isolation and therefore potentially enhance stress coping during stressful life events.

Methods

Subjects. Sixty healthy freshman students participated in the study after giving written informed consent. The study was approved by the institutional review board of the medical faculty of the University of Bonn and carried out in compliance with the latest revision of the Declaration of Helsinki. Subjects were screened prior to the first test session and received monetary compensation for study participation. Subjects had no past or present physical or psychiatric illness, as assessed by a medical history questionnaire and the Mini-International Neuropsychiatric Interview⁴². All subjects started their first semester without ever attending university courses before. Six subjects had to be excluded because they missed the second fMRI appointment (n = 3), showed excessive head motion in the MRI (>3 mm/°; n = 2) or because of technical failures (n = 1). Therefore, final analyses

include data from 54 healthy freshman (39 women, mean age: 18.85 ± 0.88 years minimum [min]/maximum [max] age: 18/22; alexithymia: 45.06 ± 8.79 , min/max: 25/68; loneliness: 31.30 ± 5.44 , min/max: 20/54). Four subjects missed one of their monthly appointments resulting in data loss of 1.48%.

Experimental design. Subjects were monitored during their first semester at university for a total duration of 6 months, starting with a screening session in their first university month. Shortly (average: 14 days, min/max=0/32 days) after the screening session, a first fMRI session was conducted (T1=first month). The fMRI measurements were repeated after 6 months (T7=seventh month; time between the two fMRI measurements = 164 days, min/max=153/197 days). Participants completed several questionnaires every month between the two fMRI sessions measuring perceived stress, loneliness and social network size (see Fig. S1).

Questionnaires. Subjects completed different sets of questionnaires to continuously monitor social behavior during their first semester. In the screening session and before the second fMRI scan, we assessed alexithymia (TAS [Toronto Alexithymia Scale]⁴³), loneliness (UCLA LS [UCLA Loneliness Scale]⁴⁴) and perceived stress (PSS-10 [Perceived Stress Scale]⁴⁵). Furthermore, we monitored psychiatric symptoms during the transition phase by measuring social interaction anxiety (SIAS [Social Interaction Anxiety Scale]⁴⁶), social anxiety (LSAS [Liebowitz Social Anxiety Scale]⁴⁷), general trust (GTS [Yamagishi General Trust Scale]⁴⁸), autistic-like traits (AQ [Autism Spectrum Quotient]⁴⁹), depression symptoms (BDI [Becks Depression Inventory]⁵⁰) and trait anxiety (STAI [State Trait Anxiety Inventory]⁵¹). Moreover, to differentiate between subjectively perceived social isolation (i.e. loneliness) and objective social network indices, we included the Social Network Size Questionnaire (SNS)⁵². We further assessed social support (F-SozU [Fragebogen zur Sozialen Unterstützung, short version K-14]⁵³) as a key resilience factor during transition phases, to further distinguish between perceived social isolation and perceived social support. Every month between these sessions, subjects completed the PSS-10, UCLA LS and SNS. For a detailed description of the TAS, UCLA LS and PSS-10, see SI Methods.

fMRI data acquisition. At the start of the experiment, subjects were instructed to lay as calm as possible. Functional data were acquired with a 3 T Siemens TRIO MRI system (Siemens AG, Erlangen, Germany) with a Siemens 32-channel head coil and obtained by using a T2*-weighted echoplanar (EPI) sequence [TR = 2690 ms, echo time (TE) = 30 ms, ascending slicing, matrix size: 96×96 , voxel size: $2 \times 2 \times 3$ mm³, slice thickness = 3.0 mm, distance factor = 10%, field of view (FoV) = 192 mm, flip angle 90°, 41 axial slices]. High-resolution T1-weighted structural images were collected on the same scanner (TR = 1660 ms, TE = 2.54 ms, matrix size: 256×256 , voxel size: $0.8 \times 0.8 \times 0.8 \text{ mm}^3$, slice thickness = 0.8 mm, FoV = 256 mm, flip angle = 9°, 208 sagittal slices). To control for inhomogeneity of the magnetic field, fieldmaps were obtained for each T2*-weighted EPI sequence [TR = 392 ms, TE (1) = 4.92, TE (2) = 7.38, matrix size: $6 \times 64 \times 64$, voxel size: $3 \times 3 \times 3 \text{ mm}^3$, slice thickness = 3.0 mm, distance factor = 10%, FoV = 192 mm, flip angle 60°, 37 axial slices].

fMRI task. During the fMRI, subjects completed a well-established emotional face-matching paradigm^{54,55}. To ensure the subjects' attention, subjects had to match the identity of two simultaneously presented pictures at the bottom of the screen with a target picture presented at the top. Stimuli consisted of face pictures (neutral, fearful and happy) and houses as non-social control stimuli. Stimuli were presented with Presentation 14 software (Neurobehavioral Systems, Albany, CA, USA) in three blocks for every condition (Happy, Fearful, Neutral, House) with each block consisting of five trials. Stimuli did not vary in emotional expression or in sociality during a block. Trial duration was 5 s with a 10 s pause after each block. In this pause, a fixation-cross was depicted. The identity of the face stimuli varied between T1 and T7 to reduce habituation effects. Participants could choose their responses using an MRI-compatible response grip system (NordicNeuroLab AS, Bergen, Norway). Responses and reaction times (RTs) were measured to evaluate possible attention effects. High-resolution anatomical images were acquired after the functional images.

fMRI analysis. The fMRI data were pre-processed and analyzed using standard procedures in SPM12 (Wellcome Trust Center for Neuroimaging, London, UK; http://www.fil.ion.ucl.ac.uk/spm) implemented in Matlab (The MathWorks Inc., Natick, MA). Participants with excessive head movements (>3 mm/° in any direction, n=2) or missing data due to technical failures (n=1) were excluded from fMRI analyses. The first five volumes of each functional time series were discarded to allow for T1 equilibration. Functional images were corrected for head movements between scans by an affine registration. Images were initially realigned to the first image of the time series before being re-realigned to the mean of all images. To correct for signal distortion based on B0-field inhomogeneity, the images were unwarped by applying the voxel displacement map (VDM file) to the EPI time series (Realign & Unwarp). Normalization parameters were determined by segmentation parameters were then applied to all functional images, which were resampled at $2 \times 2 \times 2$ mm³ voxel size. For spatial smoothing, a 6-mm full width at half maximum Gaussian kernel was used. Raw time series were detrended using a high-pass filter (cut-off period 128 s).

A two-stage approach based on the general linear model implemented in SPM12 implemented in Matlab (The MathWorks Inc., Natick, MA, USA) was used for statistical analyses. On the first level, participants' individual data were modelled using a fixed-effect model. Onsets and durations of the four experimental condition blocks ('Happy, 'Fearful', 'Neutral', 'House') were modelled by a boxcar function convolved with a hemodynamic response function (HRF). Movement parameters were included in the design matrix as confounds. On the second-level, main contrasts of interest [Fearful _{First}>Neutral _{First}; Happy _{First}>Neutral _{First}; Fearful _{Second}>Neutral _{Second}; Happy _{Second} > Neutral _{Second} > Neutral _{Second}; Happy _{Second} = Neutral _{Second} + Neutral _{Se}

 $_{\rm First > Second}$ and Fearful $_{\rm First > Second}$ > Neutral $_{\rm First > Second}$; Happy $_{\rm First & Second}$ and Fearful $_{\rm First & Second}$ > Neutral $_{\rm First & Second}$; Were computed using one sample t-tests. Loneliness and alexithymia ratings were used as covariates for the second level analysis. The following whole-brain analysis was done with a height threshold of p < 0.001. The main analyses of fMRI data focused on regions of interests (ROIs) associated with emotion processing in alexithymia and loneliness consisting of the amygdala, ACC and insular cortex¹⁸. These ROIs were anatomically defined according to the Wake Forest University PickAtlas (wfu PickAtlas) for both hemispheres. Parameter estimates of significant ROI clusters were extracted using MarsBaR (http://marsbar.sourceforge.net) and further analyzed in SPSS 25 (IBM Corp., Armonk, NY, USA).

Statistical analyses. Repeated measures analyses of variance (ANOVAs) and Bonferroni corrected posthoc *t*-tests were calculated using SPSS 25 (IBM Corp., Armonk, NY, USA) to examine changes in stress, loneliness and social network size over time. If the assumption of sphericity was significantly violated as assessed by Mauchly's tests, Greenhouse Geisser corrections were applied. Pearson correlations between parameter estimates of significant ROI clusters, loneliness, perceived stress and alexithymia were calculated. Furthermore, mediation analyses were carried out using the PROCESS macro v3.4 for SPSS⁵⁶. Focusing on mean stress as outcome variable, we used T1 alexithymia as predictor variable and mean loneliness ratings as mediator. As we were interested in the neurobiological mechanisms underlying the link between alexithymia, loneliness and perceived stress, we also tested the hypothesized mediation effects of the neural correlates of alexithymia and loneliness. Parameter estimates of significant clusters associated with alexithymia or loneliness at the first fMRI session were thus included as additional mediator variables and mediation effects were tested for each pathway between the former mentioned behavioral results. For all mediation analyses, 10,000 bootstraps samples were used.

Data availability

The data that support the findings of the present study are openly available in the repository of the Open Science Foundation at https://osf.io/csn5u/?view_only=21e52c0df9e14712894596967c4511bc.

Received: 26 February 2021; Accepted: 14 July 2021 Published online: 28 July 2021

References

- Fisher, S. & Hood, B. The stress of the transition to university: A longitudinal study of psychological disturbance, absent-mindedness and vulnerability to homesickness. Br. J. Psychol. 78, 425–441 (1987).
- 2. McEwen, B. S. Protective and damaging effects of stress mediators. N. Engl. J. Med. 338, 171-179 (1998).
- Sifneos, P. E. The prevalence of "alexithymic" characteristics in psychosomatic patients. Psychother. Psychosom. 22, 255–262 (1973).
 Martin, J. B. & Pihl, R. O. The stress-alexithymia hypothesis—theoretical and empirical considerations. Psychother. Psychosom.
- 43, 169–176 (1985).
 E. Parting, K. O. The stress-arcainy interpolations—arcorectural and empirical considerations. *Psychology*, 1 59(1985).
 F. Parting, S. Cangoli, S. Parga Diag, F. & Januart, P. Alavithumia and anviatur Compounded relationships? A psychology to the stress arcain and the s
- Berthoz, S., Consoli, S., Perez-Diaz, F. & Jouvent, R. Alexithymia and anxiety: Compounded relationships? A psychometric study. *Eur. Psychiatry* 14, 372–378 (1999).
- Tolmunen, T., Lehto, S. M., Heliste, M., Kurl, S. & Kauhanen, J. Alexithymia is associated with increased cardiovascular mortality in middle-aged Finnish men. *Psychosom. Med.* 72, 187–191 (2010).
- Li, S., Zhang, B., Guo, Y. & Zhang, J. The association between alexithymia as assessed by the 20-item Toronto Alexithymia Scale and depression: A meta-analysis. *Psychiatry Res.* 227, 1–9 (2015).
- Thorberg, F. A., Young, R. M., Sullivan, K. A. & Lyvers, M. Parental bonding and alexithymia: A meta-analysis. Eur. Psychiatry 26, 187–193 (2011).
- 9. Berthoz, S., Pouga, L. & Wessa, M. Alexithymia from the social neuroscience perspective. Oxf. Handb. Soc. Neurosci. 20, 20 (2011).
- Erzen, E. & Cikrikci, O. The effect of loneliness on depression: A meta-analysis. *Int. J. Soc. Psychiatry* 64, 427–435 (2018).
 Cruwys, T. *et al.* Social group memberships protect against future depression, alleviate depression symptoms and prevent depression.
- sion relapse. Soc. Sci. Med. 98, 179–186 (2013). 12. Brown, E. G., Creaven, A. M. & Gallagher, S. Loneliness and cardiovascular reactivity to acute stress in younger adults. Int. J.
- Psychophysiol. 20, 20 (2018).
 13. Brown, E. G., Gallagher, S. & Creaven, A. M. Loneliness and acute stress reactivity: A systematic review of psychophysiological studies. *Psychophysiology* 55, e13031 (2018).
- Smith, M. M., Saklofske, D. H., Keefer, K. V. & Tremblay, P. F. Coping strategies and psychological outcomes: The moderating effects of personal resiliency. J. Psychol. 150, 318–332 (2016).
- Deckx, L., van den Akker, M., Buntinx, F. & van Driel, M. A systematic literature review on the association between loneliness and coping strategies. Psychol. Health Med. 20, 1–18 (2018).
- Holt-Lunstad, J. why social relationships are important for physical health: A systems approach to understanding and modifying risk and protection. Annu. Rev. Psychol. 69, 437–458 (2018).
- 17. Snyder-Mackler, N. et al. Social determinants of health and survival in humans and other animals. Science 368, 10 (2020).
- van der Velde, J. et al. Neural correlates of alexithymia: A meta-analysis of emotion processing studies. Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev. 37, 1774–1785 (2013).
- Cacioppo, J. T., Norris, C. J., Decety, J., Monteleone, G. & Nusbaum, H. In the eye of the beholder: Individual differences in perceived social isolation predict regional brain activation to social stimuli. J. Cogn. Neurosci. 21, 83–92 (2009).
- Yamamoto, T. *et al.* Increased amygdala reactivity following early life stress: A potential resilience enhancer role. *BMC Psychiatry* 17, 27 (2017).
- Shao, R., Lau, W. K. W., Leung, M. K. & Lee, T. M. C. Subgenual anterior cingulate-insula resting-state connectivity as a neural correlate to trait and state stress resilience. *Brain Cogn.* 124, 73–81 (2018).
- Keynan, J. N. et al. Electrical fingerprint of the amygdala guides neurofeedback training for stress resilience. Nat. Hum. Behav. 3, 63–73 (2019).
- Qualter, P., Quinton, S. J., Wagner, H. & Brown, S. Loneliness, interpersonal distrust, and alexithymia in university students. J. Appl. Soc. Psychol. 39, 1461–1479 (2009).
- Kerr, S., Johnson, V. K., Gans, S. E. & Krumrine, J. Predicting adjustment during the transition to college: Alexithymia, perceived stress, and psychological symptoms. J. Coll. Stud. Dev. 45, 593–611 (2004).
- Critchley, H. D., Wiens, S., Rotshtein, P., Ohman, A. & Dolan, R. J. Neural systems supporting interoceptive awareness. *Nat. Neurosci.* 7, 189–195 (2004).

- Hannestad, J. et al. Glucose metabolism in the insula and cingulate is affected by systemic inflammation in humans. J. Nucl. Med. 53, 601–607 (2012).
- 27. Lieberz, J. et al. Loneliness and the social brain: How perceived social isolation impairs human interactions. bioRxiv, 2021.2003.2003.433569 (2021).
- Okita, K. et al. Relationship of alexithymia ratings to dopamine D2-type receptors in anterior cingulate and insula of healthy control subjects but not methamphetamine-dependent individuals. Int. J. Neuropsychopharmacol. 19, 2 (2016).
- 29. Laricchiuta, D. *et al.* The embodied emotion in cerebellum: A neuroimaging study of alexithymia. *Brain Struct. Funct.* 220, 2275–2287 (2015).
- Hogeveen, J., Bird, G., Chau, A., Krueger, F. & Grafman, J. Acquired alexithymia following damage to the anterior insula. Neuropsychologia 82, 142–148 (2016).
- Valdespino, A., Antezana, L., Ghane, M. & Richey, J. A. Alexithymia as a transdiagnostic precursor to empathy abnormalities: The functional role of the insula. Front. Psychol. 8, 10 (2017).
- 32. Arnold, A. J., Winkielman, P. & Dobkins, K. Interoception and social connection. Front. Psychol. 10, 20 (2019).
- Goerlich-Dobre, K. S., Lamm, C., Pripfl, J., Habel, U. & Votinov, M. The left amygdala: A shared substrate of alexithymia and empathy. Neuroimage 122, 20-32 (2015).
- 34. Ehlers, D. K. *et al.* Regional brain volumes moderate, but do not mediate, the effects of group-based exercise training on reductions in loneliness in older adults. *Front. Aging Neurosci.* 9, 110 (2017).
- Sato, W., Kochiyama, T., Uono, S., Sawada, R. & Yoshikawa, S. Amygdala activity related to perceived social support. Sci. Rep. 10, 2951 (2020).
- 36. Gündel, H. et al. Alexithymia correlates with the size of the right anterior cingulate. Psychosom. Med. 66, 132–140 (2004).
- Onoda, K. *et al.* Decreased ventral anterior cingulate cortex activity is associated with reduced social pain during emotional support. *Soc. Neurosci.* 4, 443–454 (2009).
 Lavin, C. *et al.* The anterior cingulate cortex: An integrative hub for human socially-driven interactions. *Front. Neurosci.* 7, 20
- Lavin, C. *et al.* The anterior cingulate cortex: An integrative hub for human socially-driven interactions. *Front. Neurosci.* 7, 20 (2013).
 Pressman, S. D. *et al.* Loneliness, social network size, and immune response to influenza vaccination in college freshmen. *Health*
- Psychol. 24, 297–306 (2005).
 Liston, C., McEwen, B. S. & Casey, B. J. Psychosocial stress reversibly disrupts prefrontal processing and attentional control. Proc.
- Math. Acad. Sci. USA 106, 912–917 (2009).
 Matt. Acad. Sci. USA 106, 912–917 (2009).
 Messina, A., Beadle, J. & Paradiso, S. Towards a classification of alexithymia: Primary, secondary and organic. *Psychopathology* 20,
- 41. Messina, A., Beadle, J. & Paradiso, S. Towards a classification of alexitiyinia. Printary, secondary and organic. *Psychopathology* 20 38–49 (2014).
- Sheehan, D. V. et al. The Mini-International Neuropsychiatric Interview (MINI): The development and validation of a structured diagnostic psychiatric interview for DSM-IV and ICD-10. J. Clin. Psychiatry 59(Suppl 20), 22–33 (1998).
- 43. Taylor, G. J., Kyan, D. & Bagby, R. M. Toward the development of a new self-report alexithymia scale. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 44, 191–199 (1985).
- 44. Russell, D., Peplau, L. A. & Cutrona, C. E. The revised UCLA Loneliness Scale: Concurrent and discriminant validity evidence. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 39, 472–480 (1980).
- 45. Cohen, S., Kamarck, T. & Mermelstein, R. A global measure of perceived stress. J. Health Soc. Behav. 24, 385-396 (1983).
- Mattick, R. P. & Clarke, J. C. Development and validation of measures of social phobia scrutiny fear and social interaction anxiety. Behav. Res. Ther. 36, 455–470 (1998).
- 47. Liebowitz, M. R. Social phobia. Mod. Trends Psychiatry 20, 141-173 (1987).
- 48. Yamagishi, T. & Yamagishi, M. Trust and commitment in the United States and Japan. Motiv. Emot. 18, 129-166 (1994).
- Baron-Cohen, S., Wheelwright, S., Skinner, R., Martin, J. & Clubley, E. The autism-spectrum quotient (AQ): Evidence from Asperger syndrome/high-functioning autism, males and females, scientists and mathematicians. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 31, 5–17 (2001).
- Beck, A. T., Ward, C. H., Mendelson, M., Mock, J. & Erbaugh, J. An inventory for measuring depression. Arch. Gen. Psychiatry 4, 561–571 (1961).
- Spielberger, C., Gorsuch, R. & Lushene, R. STAI Manual for the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory (Consulting Psychologists Press, 1970).
- 52. Cohen, S., Doyle, W. J., Skoner, D. P., Rabin, B. S. & Gwaltney, J. M. Jr. Social ties and susceptibility to the common cold. JAMA 277, 1940–1944 (1997).
- Fydrich, T., Sommer, G., Tydecks, S. & Brähler, E. Fragebogen zur sozialen Unterstützung (F-SozU): Normierung der Kurzform (K-14). Z. Med. Psychol. 18, 43–48 (2009).
- Hariri, A. R., Tessitore, A., Mattay, V. S., Fera, F. & Weinberger, D. R. The amygdala response to emotional stimuli: A comparison of faces and scenes. *Neuroimage* 17, 317–323 (2002).
- Goossens, L. et al. Selective processing of social stimuli in the superficial amygdala. Hum. Brain. Mapp. 30, 3332–3338 (2009).
 Hayes, A. F. Introduction to Mediation, Moderation, and Conditional Process Analysis, Second Edition: A Regression-Based Approach (Guilford Publications, 2017).

Acknowledgements

Dr. Scheele is supported by an Else-Kröner-Fresenius-Stiftung Grant (2017_A35). The authors thank Alexandra Goertzen-Patin for proofreading the manuscript.

Author contributions

M.M., J.L. and D.S. designed the experiment; M.M., J.L. and M.D. conducted the experiments; M.M., J.L., M.D. and D.S. analyzed the data. All authors wrote the manuscript. All authors read and approved the manuscript in its current version.

Funding

Open Access funding enabled and organized by Projekt DEAL.

Competing interests

The authors declare no competing interests.

Additional information

Supplementary Information The online version contains supplementary material available at https://doi.org/ 10.1038/s41598-021-94799-w. Correspondence and requests for materials should be addressed to M.M. or D.S.

Reprints and permissions information is available at www.nature.com/reprints.

Publisher's note Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

Open Access This article is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons licence, and indicate if changes were made. The images or other third party material in this article are included in the article's Creative Commons licence, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the article's Creative Commons licence and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder. To view a copy of this licence, visit http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/.

© The Author(s) 2021

3.2. Publication 2: Loneliness and diurnal cortisol levels during COVID-19 lockdown: the roles of living situation, relationship status and relationship quality

scientific reports

Check for updates

OPEN Loneliness and diurnal cortisol levels during COVID-19 lockdown: the roles of living situation, relationship status and relationship quality

Dora Hopf^{1,2}, Ekaterina Schneider^{1,2}, Corina Aguilar-Raab^{1,2}, Dirk Scheele³, Mitjan Morr⁴, Thomas Klein², Beate Ditzen^{1,2,5} & Monika Eckstein^{1,2,5}

Loneliness and social isolation have become increasing concerns during COVID-19 lockdown through neuroendocrine stress-reactions, physical and mental health problems. We investigated living situation, relationship status and quality as potential moderators for trait and state loneliness and salivary cortisol levels (hormonal stress-responses) in healthy adults during the first lockdown in Germany. N = 1242 participants (mean age = 36.32, 78% female) filled out an online questionnaire on demographics, trait loneliness and relationship quality. Next, N = 247 (mean age = 32.6, 70% female) completed ecological momentary assessment (EMA), collecting twelve saliva samples on 2 days and simultaneously reporting their momentary loneliness levels. Divorced/widowed showed highest trait loneliness, followed by singles and partnerships. The latter displayed lower momentary loneliness and cortisol levels compared to singles. Relationship satisfaction significantly reduced loneliness levels in participants with a partner and those who were living apart from their partner reported loneliness levels similar to singles living alone. Living alone was associated with higher loneliness levels. Hierarchical linear models revealed a significant cross-level interaction between relationship status and momentary loneliness in predicting cortisol. The results imply that widowhood, being single, living alone and low relationship quality represent risk factors for loneliness and having a partner buffers neuroendocrine stress responses during lockdown.

The recent Corona virus (COVID-19) pandemic has been occupying mental and physical health facilities for 2 years now. Hard lockdown regulations in almost all countries early during the pandemic (April until June 2020) to prevent further spreading of the virus entail increased social isolation. The steady and massive health threat from the virus in combination with the missing social buffering effect of everyday social encounters lead to or amplified psychosocial problems that could have long-term consequences for mental and physical health¹⁻ E.g., loneliness, as the subjective and emotional component of social exclusion, is a highly topical and public health issue in modern societies, where social isolation and anonymity become increasingly prevalent^{5,6}. It has been previously defined as a psychological aversive state that entails a perceived lack of intimacy or social companionship and the subjective feeling that social relationships are deficient in either quality or quantity⁷, which forms the basis of recent research on the topic⁸. By contrast, social isolation is defined as the objective state of being alone^{7,9}. According to the belongingness-hypothesis, loneliness is rooted in the human need to socially belong, or the pervasive drive to form and maintain lasting positive and significant social relationships¹⁰. It has been shown that the sense of belonging in early adolescents is mainly achieved through the acceptance by peers, whereas in late adolescence and adulthood, it is achieved especially by romantic relationships, marital status

¹Institute of Medical Psychology, Heidelberg University Hospital, Heidelberg, Germany. ²Ruprecht-Karls University Heidelberg, Heidelberg, Germany. ³Department of Social Neuroscience, Faculty of Psychology, Ruhr-University Bochum, Bochum, Germany. ⁴Section Medical Psychology, Department of Psychiatry, University Hospital Bonn, Bonn, Germany. ⁵These authors jointly supervised this work: Beate Ditzen and Monika Eckstein. Eemail: dora.hopf@med.uni-heidelberg.de; beate.ditzen@med.ui-heidelberg.de; monika.eckstein@ med.uni-heidelberg.de

and close friends¹¹. On the other hand, lacking feelings of belonging are assumed to be associated with loneliness and negative physical and mental health outcomes in a long-term¹⁰. Both loneliness and social isolation are significantly related to indices of physical and mental health, such as psychosocial stress¹², depression¹³, generalized anxiety⁶, cardiovascular diseases¹⁴, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease¹⁵, and mortality^{8,9,16-19}. Chronic loneliness may hamper the formation of new social relationships by inducing negative cognitive biases such as interpersonal distrust²⁰. Furthermore, loneliness is associated with neuroendocrine parameters, like elevated cortisol levels²¹⁻²³ and altered cortisol awakening responses^{23,24}. As one of the main effector hormones of the hypothalamus–pituitary–adrenal (HPA) axis, the steroid cortisol is secreted in response to external and internal stressors in order to re-establish homeostasis²⁵. Previous studies suggest that cortisol may serve as a potential

short-term correlate of loneliness, predicting poor physical or mental health outcomes in the long-term^{21,22}. According to the social buffering hypothesis²⁶, social relationships play a beneficial role in physical and mental health^{26–29}. Among the most intense social relationships are romantic relationships, as they serve as the primary source of support, fulfilling needs such as intimacy, attachment, and emotional support³⁰. Supportive and affectionate interactions with the partner reduce stress, pain, and psychological distress. They even influence the immune system, wound healing or mortality rates^{31–35}. Being in a relationship has been found to be associated with lower loneliness levels, compared to never-married, divorced, and widowed individuals^{36–38}. Especially in the middle and higher age, romantic relationships become important buffers for loneliness³⁹. Additionally, romantic relationship, show lower aggregated cortisol levels than singles⁴⁰ and affectionate couple interaction can reduce cortisol levels^{41,42}. On the other hand, the loss of a partner, for example due to breakup or death, is considered one of the most stressful life events in adulthood, being associated with reduced mental and physical health outcomes⁴³. Divorced and widowed individuals show significantly higher loneliness scores than married individuals^{44–46}. Moreover, partner loss is accompanied by altered HPA axis functioning, resulting in elevated cortisol levels and flattened diurnal cortisol slopes⁴⁷.

Although being in a relationship protects against feelings of loneliness, couples can also experience higher levels of loneliness. As one important factor, relationship quality has been shown to be negatively associated with loneliness^{48–53}. In times of extreme social isolation, relationship quality might become an important moderator, especially if couples do not live together and thus are unable to see their partner and potentially have to rely on non-physical relationship qualities. Living alone has become increasingly prevalent, with one-person households accounting for more than 40% of all households in Scandinavian nations, more than 33% of all households in France, Germany, and England; and more than 25% of all households in the United States, Russia, Canada, Spain, and Japan⁵⁴. In Germany, in the young adult age of 18 to 30 years, more than 30% live without a partner⁵⁵. An important distinction in this context is between partnerships with and without a common household (the latter being called "living apart together"). In general, living alone has been seen as a risk factor for poor physical and mental health^{54,56}. For instance, the living situation predicts mortality risk^{57,58} and people who are living alone show higher loneliness levels⁵⁹. Cross-sectional studies suggest that during the pandemic, being married served as a protective factor against loneliness⁶⁰, whereas being divorced or widowed increased the risk of loneliness⁶¹. Furthermore, living with others has been found to protect against loneliness⁶², even when controlling for relationship status⁶³ and loneliness during lockdown predicted psychological distress⁶⁴. However, it has not been investigated yet, whether relationship status and living situation during lockdown affected biological, specifically neuroendocrine, health parameters, such as cortisol levels. In previous studies, living alone had been positively correlated with cortisol levels⁶⁵. Likewise, the buffering effect of living situation and relationship status with regard to psychobiological outcomes during stress-exposure (i.e. the world-wide considerable psychological stress through COVID-19) has not been examined yet. Previous research suggests that the separation from a partner is linked to elevated feelings of loneliness and cortisol levels in general^{66–68}. In adolescents, significant correlations between self-reported loneliness and cortisol awakening responses during COVID-19 lockdown were found⁶⁹. Nonetheless, moment-to-moment associations of loneliness and cortisol have not been investigated in adults yet. Furthermore, it is still elusive if relationship status and living situation moderate these associations. Lastly, the effect of psychological variables such as relationship satisfaction, on the association between living arrangements and loneliness during lockdown has not yet been addressed.

Study objectives. The purpose of this study was to investigate relationship status and living situation as potential moderators for trait and state loneliness as well as momentary cortisol levels during the COVID-19 pandemic and during lockdown. We aimed to replicate findings about the association between relationship status and trait loneliness, showing that being in a relationship is associated with lowest levels of loneliness, followed by singlehood and divorce/widowhood (Hypothesis 1). In order to explore state loneliness and cortisol in every-day life, we used an ecological momentary assessment (EMA) approach. Secondly, we expected that the current living situation and relationship status have an impact on momentary (state) loneliness (Hypothesis 2) and cortisol levels (Hypothesis 3). Based on previous studies 5^{59-69} , we assumed that being in a relationship and living with others are associated with lower loneliness and cortisol compared to being single and living alone. Additionally, we hypothesized a positive association between momentary (state) loneliness and momentary (state) cortisol levels (Hypothesis 4) and expected the relationship status and living situation to moderate this association (Hypothesis 5). Specifically, we hypothesized that being in a relationship and living with others buffers the effects of momentary loneliness on cortisol levels. Lastly, we hypothesized that relationship quality moderates the association between living situation and momentary (state) loneliness levels in individuals being in a relationship (Hypothesis 6). More precisely, we expected that the negative effect of living apart together on loneliness is buffered through high relationship quality.

2



Figure 1. Flowchart of the recruitment process. *Note.* Participants were recruited between April 1st and July 30th 2020 via online media and local newspapers. Inclusion criteria were: Fluency in German, minimum age of 18 years and willingness to participate voluntarily. In total, 1483 individuals agreed to participate, from which 1054 participants filled out the questionnaires of interest.

Methods

Participants. This study was approved by the Heidelberg Medical Faculty's Ethics Committee (Heidelberg University, approval no. S-214/2020) and performed in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. All participants signed an informed consent and were recruited between April 1st and July 30th 2020 via online media and local newspapers. Inclusion criteria were: Fluency in German, minimum age of 18 years and willingness to participate voluntarily. In total, 1483 individuals agreed to participate, from which 1054 participants filled out the questionnaires of interest (see Fig. 1). The mean age of the participants was M = 36.32 years (SD = 14.75, Range = 18; 81), with 77.7% being female (n = 819). Demographic characteristics are displayed in Table 1.

Of the participants in the online survey, 472 showed interest in the EMA with the salivary sampling. Of those 472 participants, 54% (n=257) took part in the EMA study. After excluding individuals who did not react to our messages and dropouts during data collection (n=10), the remaining 247 cases were included in the analyses. The participants' mean age was M=32.6 years (SD=13.12, Range=18; 78), with 70% being female (n=173). Demographic characteristics of the EMA study sample are displayed in Table 2.

Measures. Loneliness. To measure trait loneliness in the online survey, we employed the German version of the revised 20-item University of California at Los Angeles (UCLA) loneliness scale^{70,71}. Within our study, the scale displayed high internal consistency (Cronbach's α = .91). Participants are asked to answer, how often they felt a certain way during the past two weeks, on a 4-point Likert scale with higher scores indicating more loneliness. Exemplary items are 'I feel isolated from others' or 'I do not feel alone' (negatively scored item). In order to assess momentary levels of loneliness in the EMA study, we used a single item measure ("Do you feel lonely at the moment?") with a visual analogue scale (VAS; 0—not at all, to 100—very lonely).

3

	Categories	n (%)
Gender	Female	819 (77.7)
	Male	227 (21.5)
	Diverse	4 (.4)
	Non-responders	4 (.4)
Occupation	At school/training/college/university	368 (34.9)
	Employed/civil servant	502 (47.6)
	Self-employed	100 (9.5)
	Unemployed	40 (3.8)
	Pensioner/housewife/househusband	98 (9.3)
Relationship status	In a relationship	655 (77.7)
	Single	329 (31.2)
	Divorced/widowed	70 (6.6)

Table 1. Demographic characteristics of study 1 (online survey). This table depicts total and relative sample sizes split in different groups (gender, occupation and relationship status) of the Online-Study. Total N = 1054. Participants in the singles group are those who were never-married.

	Categories	n (%)
S	Female	173 (70)
Sex	Male	74 (30)
Relationship status	In a relationship	171 (69.2)
	Single	71 (28.7)
	Missing	5 (2)
Living situation	Living alone	52 (21.5)
	Living with others	194 (78.5)
Relationship status × living situation	Single—living alone	26 (10.5)
	Single—living with others	45 (18.2)
	In a relationship—living alone	26 (10.5)
	In a relationship—living with others	70 (28.3)
	In a relationship—living with partner	75 (30.4)
	Missing	5 (2)

Table 2. Demographic characteristics of the EMA study. This table depicts total and relative sample sizes split in different groups (gender, relationship status, living situation and relationship status depending on living situation) of the EMA study. Total N=247. Participants in the singles group are those who were never-married.

Salivary cortisol. Saliva samples for determination of cortisol concentrations were collected at the same times as EMA. Sampling times were adapted to the individual wake-up time. Samples were taken at six time-points on two consecutive days: directly after awakening, 30 min, 45 min, 21/2 h and 8 h after awakening and immediately before going to sleep. Participants stored the samples in their freezer until collected on dry ice and stored at-80 °C until analysis. Analyses were conducted in the biochemical laboratory at Heidelberg University Hospital's Institute of Medical Psychology using commercial enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA, Demeditec Diagnostics, Germany) procedures with reported detection limit of .019 ng/mL. Intra- and interassay variability for cortisol were 2.95% and 7.51% respectively. Log-transformed (ln) momentary as well as mean cortisol levels were used as outcome measures.

Relationship quality. Relationship quality was assessed via the short version of the Partnerschaftsfragebogen (PFB)⁷². It consists of 9 items that can be answered on a 4-point Likert scale. In our sample, the internal consistency of the PFB was very good (Cronbach's $\alpha = .85$). We used the global PFB score by adding up all items. The total score ranges between 0 and 36.

Control variables. For both trait and state loneliness as outcome, we included age and sex as control variables (CVs), as they have been previously shown to influence loneliness during the lockdown⁷³. For momentary cortisol as outcome, CVs were assessed on both the momentary level and the trait level, based on expert consensus guidelines^{74,75}. The following CVs were assessed on a momentary level: sleep duration, sleep quality, sleeping problems, sleep medication, forced awakening, brushing teeth, eating behaviour, drinking behaviour, medication, alcohol consumption, nicotine consumption, caffeine consumption, and physical activity (with respect to the last sample), assessment time-point (1 variable for the rise from time-point 1 to 2, and 1 variable for the fall

from time-point 2 to 6), and day (1 vs. 2). Trait level control variables were age, sex, and body mass index (BMI). As the momentary level CVs were of a high number and we wanted to reach a somewhat parsimonious model, we first determined, which of the theoretically included CVs had an impact on cortisol at all. We thus run an initial hierarchical linear regression with momentary cortisol levels as outcome and all CVs as predictors. The variables that had no significant association with cortisol levels (p > .05) were excluded from our final analyses. Significant CVs for cortisol as outcome were: eating, drinking, alcohol consumption, caffeine and physical activity (yes/no). As the results of the more parsimonious model and the full model were identical, we decided to report on the parsimonious model for easier interpretation. However, both models are included in Appendix B.

Procedure. The study was part of a large-scale longitudinal study that aims to investigate long-term consequences of COVID-19 lockdown on psychobiological health. Results within this paper entail data from timepoint 1 (first lockdown in Germany). The online survey as well as the EMA were both conducted with the platform *soscisurvey.de* and participation was completely anonymous. After completing the online survey, participants were asked whether they wanted to take part in the EMA. Those who were interested, were contacted via email. The responders received Salicap^{*} tubes for saliva collection with additional informational documents via mail and specific instructions via phone. The assessment of the saliva samples took place between April 9th and June 3rd 2020. On two consecutive days, the participants received the respective link via SMS to a short online survey including instructions for saliva sampling six times per day. Participants were asked to refrain from food or caffeine before they provided three saliva samples which were stored in the freezer. Then, they were asked to answer further questions about their sleeping behaviour, consumption behaviour, and physical activity. Commitment was constantly monitored online: if the participants have not yet accessed the link 5 min after it was sent, they were reminded by phone to do so. After completion of the two sampling days, data were stored on an institute-internal data server and saliva samples remained in the participants' home freezer until collection.

Data processing and statistical analyses. Hypotheses 1–3 focused on between-person effects and only included level 2 predictors (relationship status and living situation). Thus, these hypotheses were tested with analyses of covariance (ANCOVA). For hypothesis 1, family status (married/in a romantic relationship vs. single vs. divorced/widowed) served as independent variable (IV) and UCLA loneliness scores as dependent variable (DV). Post-hoc contrasts coding was conducted in order to analyse the linear trend of the means. For hypotheses 2 and 3, relationship status (single vs. in a relationship) and living situation (alone vs. with others) served as IVs. In this step we were interested in order to normalize their distribution of the cortisol data was positively skewed, we natural-log-transformed the data in order to normalize their distribution. In case the assumptions of conducting an ANCOVA were violated, we used bootstrapping estimates (n = 1000) in order to achieve more robust results⁷⁶. To test pairwise differences in momentary loneliness scores between the living situation and relationship status groups (in case the main effects were significant), we calculated Tukey Honestly Significant Differences (HSD) with Bonferroni-corrected p values adjusted for multiple comparisons. We further calculated partial η^2 in order to receive the effect sizes, with $\eta^2 \ge .01$ indicating a small, $\eta^2 \ge .06$ a medium, and $\eta^2 \ge .14$ a large effect.

As hypotheses 4 and 5 included a cross-level interaction, we conducted multilevel modelling (MLM) regression analyses, which enabled us to assess the within- and between-person effects of momentary loneliness on momentary cortisol levels. By using MLM we were able to represent the hierarchical structure of the data, which was necessary in order to depict the multilevel-predictors. The individual levels of loneliness were centred on the person's mean in order to test the within-person effect on cortisol levels. In order to assess the between-person effects, we centred the individuals' mean loneliness levels on the grand mean. For hypothesis 5, relationship status (single vs. in a relationship) and living situation (living alone vs. living with others) were included as dichotomous moderators in order to assess their interaction with level 1 loneliness cores (the exact formulas for hypotheses 4 and 5 are displayed in Appendix A in the supplement). For hypothesis 6, we conducted an ANCOVA with the sub-dataset of participants in a relationship, using living situation (alone vs. not alone), grand-mean-centred relationship quality (PFB) and their interaction as predictors, as well as age and sex as covariates. ANCOVA analyses were conducted with SPSS Statistics Version 27 ©, whereas MLM analysis were conducted via R Version 4.0.3.

Results

In the following, we will report results from all hypotheses separately. Descriptive statistics of the outcomes of interest are shown in Tables 3 and 4, respectively.

Trait loneliness depending on family status (Hypothesis 1). On average, participants had a loneliness score of M = 38.95 (SD = 10.89; Range = 20-77). There was a significant effect of family status on trait loneliness after controlling for sex and age (F(1, 1035) = 26.67, p < .001, $\eta^2 = .049$). Sex was significantly related to self-reported loneliness, with women showing higher loneliness scores than men (F(1, 1035) = 6.39, p = .012, $\eta^2 = .006$). The subsequently planned contrasts revealed a significant linear trend (F(2, 1035) = 26.67, p < .001, $\eta^2 = .049$), indicating that married people/people in a relationship displayed the lowest loneliness scores, followed by singles and divorced/widowed individuals.

Association of relationship status and living situation with loneliness in every-day life (Hypothesis 2). Participants in the EMA study reported an overall loneliness of M = 27.36 with highly varying scores (SD = 20.94).

Results indicate significant associations of both living situation (F(1, 234) = 12.93, p < .001, partial $\eta^2 = .05$) and relationship status (F(1, 234) = 8.57, p = .004, $\eta^2 = .04$) with mean loneliness levels. People living alone reported

5

	Trait loneliness (UCLA loneliness scale)			
Groups	M	SD		
Family status				
Married/in a relationship	37.2	9.75		
Single	41.09	11.91		
Divorced/widowed	45.42	12.03		
Sex				
Male	37.18	10.15		
Female	39.33	10.95		

Table 3. Means and standard deviations of the UCLA loneliness scale (online survey). This table depicts means (*M*) and standard deviations (*SD*) of trait loneliness, measured by the UCLA loneliness scale, in the different subgroups of the online-study.

	State loneliness (VAS)		
Groups	М	SD	
Living situation			
Living alone	37.55	23.44	
Living with others	24.63	19.42	
Relationship status × living situation			
Single—living alone	39.29	25.6	
Single—living with others	32.32	23.28	
In a relationship—living alone	35.74	21.35	
In a relationship—living with others	23.09	18.99	
In a relationship—living with partner	21.42	15.99	

Table 4. Means and standard deviations of momentary loneliness levels (EMA study). This table depicts means (M) and standard deviations (SD) of momentary (state) loneliness, measured by a single-item measure with a VAS scale (0–100), in the different subgroups of the EMA study.

significantly higher loneliness than people living with others. Also, individuals who were in a relationship reported significantly lower loneliness levels than singles. A third ANCOVA yielded a significant interaction between living situation and relationship status on mean loneliness ($F(1, 233) = 7.27, p < .001; n^2 = .11$). Posthoc Tukey's HSD test indicated significant differences for the following pairwise comparisons (see Fig. 2): in a relationship living alone versus in a relationship living with partner (p = .016), single living with others versus in a relationship living alone versus in a relationship living with others (p = .026), and single living alone versus in a relationship living with others (p = .005).

Association of relationship status and living situation with cortisol in every-day life (Hypothesis 3). Descriptive statistics of the variables of interest are displayed in Table 5. Mean cortisol levels in the entire EMA-sample were M=8.6 ng/mL (SD=2.22). Results show a significant effect of relationship status on mean cortisol levels (F(1, 219)=4.58, p=.034, partial η^2 =.02), with singles having significantly higher mean cortisol levels than individuals with a partner. Living situation did not have a significant effect on mean cortisol levels (F(1, 219)=.04, p=.840). Furthermore, BMI had a significant effect on cortisol, with higher BMI levels predicting higher cortisol levels (F(1, 219)=15.16, p<.001).

Association of momentary loneliness, relationship status, and living situation with cortisol levels (Hypotheses 4 and 5). The Intraclass Correlation Coefficient (*ICC*) within the empty MLM was .007, indicating that .7% of the variance in cortisol levels was accounted by between-person differences and 99.3% by within-person differences. As 22 cases had missing values on level 2 variables, a total of 225 cases and 1722 data points were included in the analyses. The random intercept and slopes model (with level 1-loneliness set as random predictor) showed a better fit to the data compared to the random intercept-sonly model, $(\chi^2(2) = 7.52, p = .020)$, therefore we report results from this model. There was a non-significant within-person effect of self-reported loneliness on cortisol levels (*b* = .002, *t*(1487) = 1.34, *p* = .179). Importantly, we observed a significant interaction between relationship status and momentary loneliness levels (*b* = -.004, *t*(1487) = -2.88,

33





	Cortisol (ng/mL)		
Groups	М	SD	
Relationship status			
In a relationship	8.44	6.13	
Single	8.98	6.31	
Living situation			
Living alone	8.64	2.31	
Living with others	8.61	2.19	

Table 5. Means and standard deviations of salivary cortisol levels (EMA study). This table depicts means (M) and standard deviations (SD) of momentary cortisol levels, measured by a single-item measure with a VAS scale (0–100), in the different subgroups of the EMA study.

p = .004). Therefore, the association between a person's momentary loneliness levels and momentary cortisol levels was smaller for participants who were in a relationship than for those who were single. Pseudo R² for this interaction was .1315, showing that the amount of unexplained variance in cortisol levels was reduced by 13.15%. The interaction between living situation and momentary loneliness levels was not significant (b = .002, t(1487) = .96, p = .361). Results of the reduced model (with significant CVs only) and the full model (with all CVs) are shown in supplementary Tables 1–4 in Appendix B in the supplements.

Relationship satisfaction as moderator of the associations between living arrangements and loneliness (Hypothesis 6). In the subsample of participants who were in a relationship, participants displayed self-reported mean relationship quality of M = 20.22 (SD = 4.87; Range = 6-27). ANCOVA revealed a significant association between relationship quality and self-reported mean state loneliness levels (F(1, 149) = 5.02, p = .03, $\eta^2 = .03$)). Furthermore, participants who were living alone, showed significantly higher state loneliness levels compared to participants who were living with others (F(1, 149) = 9.77, p = .002, $\eta^2 = .06$). However, the interaction between relationship quality and living situation was not significant (F(1, 149) = 1.97, p = .16, $\eta^2 = .01$), indicating that relationship quality did not moderate the association between living situation and loneliness.

Discussion

This study examined the (separate and joint) associations between structural (relationship status and living situation), psychological factors (relationship quality) and loneliness and cortisol during COVID-19 lockdown.

All in all, our results provide further evidence for the belongingness-hypothesis, showing that romantic relationships, as a source for meaningful interactions and intimacy, as well as living with others protect against loneliness and neuroendocrine stress-responses, in this case diurnal cortisol levels^{36–38,54,59}. Moreover, divorced/ widowed participants showed the highest trait loneliness, followed by singles (never-married). Thus, the loss of previously experienced positive relationship aspects such as romantic support, solace, and physical proximity,

may be associated with feelings of loneliness. Furthermore, individuals who were in a relationship and living alone ("living apart together"), were lonelier than those who were living with their partner, but did not differ in their momentary loneliness levels compared to singles living alone. Being in a relationship and living with others was associated with similar levels of loneliness compared to being single and living with others. This indicates that, during extreme physical isolation and contact restrictions, having a partner per se does not protect against loneliness, but rather living with others becomes an increasingly important buffer for loneliness. As during hard lockdown, intimacy and physical closeness are lacking in couples who are living apart, these important stressbuffering factors in the romantic relationship are suddenly missing, which is experienced as aversive68. Contrary to this finding, Greenfield and Russel found higher loneliness levels in couples who were living apart but with others⁵⁹. One explanation for these conflicting findings could be that during lockdown, there were no alternatives for direct social interactions outside the apartment and thus the co-habitants became an especially important substitute for any direct contact with the romantic partner. We further found that higher relationship quality predicted lower momentary loneliness levels, which is in line with cognitive approaches to loneliness assuming that quality rather than quantity of social relationships buffers short-term psychological burden. However, relationship quality did not moderate the association between living situation and loneliness. Thus, the protective effect of living together during the COVID-19 lockdown was evident irrespectively of the relationship quality. In the online survey, female participants reported significantly higher trait loneliness levels than male participants. This adds to numerous studies revealing female gender as a risk factor for loneliness^{77,78}. Interestingly, however, recent neuroimaging studies indicate that loneliness-associated neural effects may be more pronounced in high lonely men than women^{79,80}

Although the results support our hypotheses about the importance of structural and psychological factors for self-reported loneliness, there are many other potential psychological mediators explaining these associations. It is important to keep in mind that romantic relationships buffer against negative mental and physical health consequences only under certain circumstances, for instance if marital functioning is perceived as positive³³. Moreover, social dimensions such as perceived social proximity, knowing that there is someone you can count on, as well as actually perceived support, may be important underlying mechanisms influencing psychobiological health²⁹.

On a neuroendocrine level, being in a relationship buffered momentary cortisol levels and their association with loneliness. This is also in line with theoretical and empirical literature indicating that having a romantic partner serves as a biological *zeitgeber*. It has been suggested that social interactions on a regular and high frequent basis help regulating optimal physiological stimulation levels by modulating arousal to be medium high and attenuating maladaptive stress⁸¹. These results show us that romantic relationships have a direct impact on neuroendocrine stress responses, which in a long-term may have a positive effect on health-related outcomes^{21,22}. Contrary to our hypothesis, living arrangements by themselves neither affected cortisol levels nor moderated the association between momentary loneliness and cortisol levels. One reason why these associations were only found with relationship status, could be, that there may be operators that are unique in relationships. For instance, feelings of connectedness⁸², intimacy⁴¹ or affective touch⁸³ are specific driving factors in romantic relationships. As they are not characteristic for other relationships such as co-habitants, they only come into use when romantic relationships are investigated.

This study adds to previous research on social buffering^{17,26,27,29} in the context of enduring stress and extreme physical isolation. As lockdown-related long-term psychological health problems are increasingly revealed, it is important to study structural and psychological factors that might influence those consequences. Likewise, short-term neuroendocrine responses during lockdown could help unravel the neurobiological mechanisms underlying detrimental effects of loneliness and social isolation for mental health. Using a psychobiological EMA design, we were able to assess not only trait loneliness levels, but also moment-to-moment variations in loneliness and salivary cortisol in a naturalistic setting. The every-day life assessments took place in the individuals' personal environments, which yielded highly ecologically valid data. Moreover, as the participants' current loneliness levels were directly assessed, reporting errors due to retrospective assessment could be reduced. In order to represent the hierarchical structure of the data, MLM was used, enhancing statistical power of the analyses. Moreover, due to the close supervision of the participants, we were able to keep their commitment high and thus collect high-quality data. Another strength of this study is the wide range of the participants' age, making the sample more representative for every age group. The collection of saliva samples in the participants' every-day life enabled us to integrate psychobiological measures and provide a multi-level view on stress experiences during COVID-19.

This study has several limitations that need to be addressed. First of all, sample sizes differed between relationship subgroups due to recruitment of a convenience sample, reducing statistical power of the analysis and potentially biasing the results. As widowers/widows and divorced individuals are on average older and less technically involved than singles, they are more difficult to recruit for an online survey. To address this problem, we analyzed the data using bootstrapping and non-parametric test. Both analyses revealed comparable results. Noteworthy, sensitivity analyses show that only medium but not small effect sizes could have been reliably detected within our sample. Thus, the results should be interpreted with caution. Another limitation is the cross-sectional design of the study, which makes it impossible to draw causal conclusions on long-term (mental) health outcomes. Furthermore, there is no baseline assessment of the variables of interest before lockdown, therefore we were not able to control for the participants' pre-lockdown levels of loneliness and cortisol. Thus, our results can only be seen as a "snapshot" of the current situation. In addition, the data collection during this specific phase of lockdown in which the majority of participants worked from home hampers generalization of our data to other situations.

There are several aspects that could be addressed in future research. Although we found main effects of relationship status, living situation, and relationship quality, they only explained a small amount of variance in the outcomes. This indicates that there are additional predictor and moderator variables influencing the outcomes. For example, previous research has shown that level of education of the own partner has an influence on mental and physical health⁸⁴. Additionally, the stress-buffering effects of close relationships is not restricted to romantic relationships. For example, having meaningful relationships with close friends or relatives³⁸ could be one protective factor. In addition, longitudinal assessments with repeated within-person measurements of loneliness and cortisol over a longer period of time could be implemented, in order to probe long-term psychological and physiological consequences of COVID-19 and strict lockdowns.

All in all, our study reveals further evidence for romantic relationships as a protective factor against trait and state loneliness, both on a structural level (alone vs. in a relationship) and a psychological level (relationship quality), as well as momentary cortisol levels during the ongoing stress of the pandemic and social isolation. Additionally, living with others during lockdown protects against loneliness in every-day life. The fact that individuals who were living apart from their partner displayed similar levels of loneliness compared to singles, implicates that especially in times of social isolation, the lack of direct physical contact to the partner makes a difference when it comes to psychological burden. This joint role of partnership and living situation should be taken into account when analysing structural factors for negative mental health outcomes, but also identifying resources for resilience. Moreover, it is especially important to consider not only relationship status, but also relationship quality as an important psychological aspect of romantic relationships and a buffering factor for loneliness in couples, potentially counter-balancing the negative effects of living alone. This is in line with previous epidemiological research suggesting that rather than being married, it is the satisfaction with the relationship (e.g., the amount of support or criticism from a partner), which influences health-related outcomes⁸⁵. In the context of clinical interventions, the results implicate that especially singles and divorced individuals, women, couples with low relationship quality as well as alone living residents (whether single or in a relationship) should be offered psychosocial support in order to prevent them from long-term negative health consequences. More importantly, on the one hand, individuals who are living apart from their partner, could profit from interventions to enhance their perceived relationship quality, on the other hand, alone living single individuals should be offered help in re-establishing meaningful social bonds with their close friends in order to counter-regulate their feelings of loneliness. Finally, public health campaigns should address and sensitize the society towards loneliness and mental health symptoms in those different groups to empower individuals to actively approach social offers and use them as resource.

Data availability

The datasets generated during and/or analysed during the current study are openly available online (https://doi. org/10.11588/data/SYVQMM).

Received: 2 March 2022; Accepted: 25 August 2022 Published online: 05 September 2022

References

- Pancani, L., Marinucci, M., Aureli, N. & Riva, P. Forced social isolation and mental health: A study on 1006 Italians under COVID-19 lockdown. Front. Psychol. 12, 663799. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2021.663799 (2021).
- Cullen, W., Gulati, G. & Kelly, B. D. Mental health in the COVID-19 pandemic. QJM Int. J. Med. 113, 311–312. https://doi.org/10. 1093/qjmed/hcaa110 (2020).
- Werner, A. M. et al. The impact of lockdown stress and loneliness during the COVID-19 pandemic on mental health among university students in Germany. Sci. Rep. 11, 22637. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-021-02024-5 (2021).
- 4. Ochnik, D. *et al.* Mental health prevalence and predictors among university students in nine countries during the COVID-19 pandemic: A cross-national study. *Sci. Rep.* **11**, 18644. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-021-97697-3 (2021).
- . Williams, S. & Braun, B. Loneliness and social isolation—A private problem, a public issue. J. Fam. Consum. Sci. 111, 7–14. https://doi.org/10.14307/JFCS111.1.7 (2019).
- Beutel, M. E. *et al.* Loneliness in the general population: prevalence, determinants and relations to mental health. *BMC Psychiatry* 17, 97. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12888-017-1262-x (2017).
- Peplau, L. A. & Perlman, D. In Preventing the Harmful Consequences of Severe and Persistent Loneliness, Chapter 2 (eds Peplau, L. A. & Goldston, S. E.) 13–46 (National Institute of Mental Health, 1984).
- Luo, Y., Hawkley, L. C., Waite, L. J. & Cacioppo, J. T. Loneliness, health, and mortality in old age: A national longitudinal study. Soc. Sci. Med. 74, 907–914. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2011.11.028 (2012).
- Holt-Lunstad, J., Smith, T. B. & Layton, J. B. Social relationships and mortality risk: A meta-analytic review. PLoS Med. 7, e1000316. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1000316 (2010).
- Baumeister, R. F. & Leary, M. R. The need to belong: Desire for interpersonal attachments as a fundamental human motivation. Psychol. Bull. 117, 497 (1995).
- Qualter, P. et al. Loneliness across the life span. Perspect. Psychol. Sci. 10, 250–264. https://doi.org/10.1177/1745691615568999 (2015).
- Morr, M. et al. Insula reactivity mediates subjective isolation stress in alexithymia. Sci. Rep. 11, 15326. https://doi.org/10.1038/ s41598-021-94799-w (2021).
- Erzen, E. & Çikrikci, Ö. The effect of loneliness on depression: A meta-analysis. Int. J. Soc. Psychiatry 64, 427–435. https://doi.org/ 10.1177/0020764018776349 (2018).
- Ruwanpathirana, T., Owen, A. & Reid, C. M. Review on cardiovascular risk prediction. Cardiovasc. Ther. 33, 62–70. https://doi. org/10.1111/1755-5922.12110 (2015).
- Barton, C., Effing, T. W. & Cafarella, P. Social support and social networks in COPD: A scoping review. COPD 12, 690–702. https:// doi.org/10.3109/15412555.2015.1008691 (2015).
- Beller, J. & Wagner, A. Loneliness, social isolation, their synergistic interaction, and mortality. *Health Psychol.* 37, 808–813. https:// doi.org/10.1037/hea0000605 (2018).
- Holt-Lunstad, J., Smith, T. B., Baker, M., Harris, T. & Stephenson, D. Loneliness and social isolation as risk factors for mortality: A meta-analytic review. *Perspect. Psychol. Sci.* 10, 227–237. https://doi.org/10.1177/1745691614568352 (2015).
- Lennartsson, C., Rehnberg, J. & Dahlberg, L. The association between loneliness, social isolation and all-cause mortality in a
 nationally representative sample of older women and men. *Aging Ment. Health* https://doi.org/10.1080/13607863.2021.1976723
 (2021).
- Manzoli, L., Villari, P., Pirone, G. M. & Boccia, A. Marital status and mortality in the elderly: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Soc. Sci. Med. 64, 77–94. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2006.08.031 (2007).

36

- 20. Lieberz, J. et al. Loneliness and the social brain: How perceived social isolation impairs human interactions. Adv. Sci. (Weinh) 8, e2102076. https://doi.org/10.1002/advs.202102076 (2021).
- 21. Steptoe, A., Owen, N., Kunz-Ebrecht, S. R. & Brydon, L. Loneliness and neuroendocrine, cardiovascular, and inflammatory stress responses in middle-aged men and women. Psychoneuroendocrinology 29, 593-611. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0306-4530(03)00086-6 (2004).
- 22. Adam, E. K., Hawkley, L. C., Kudielka, B. M. & Cacioppo, J. T. Day-to-day dynamics of experience-cortisol associations in a population-based sample of older adults. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 103, 17058–17063. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0605053103 (2006). 23. Lai, J. C. L., Leung, M. O. Y., Lee, D. Y. H., Lam, Y. W. & Berning, K. Loneliness and diurnal salivary cortisol in emerging adults.
- Int. I. Mol. Sci. 19, 1944 (2018).
- 24. Doane, L. D. & Adam, E. K. Loneliness and cortisol: Momentary, day-to-day, and trait associations. Psychoneuroendocrinology 35, 430-441. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psyneuen.2009.08.005 (2010).
- 25. Aguilera, G. In Handbook of Neuroendocrinology (eds Fink, G. et al.) 175-196 (Academic Press, 2012).
- Cohen, S. & McKay, G. In Handbook of Psychology and Health (Volume IV), Chapter 10 (eds Taylor, S. E. et al.) 253-267 (Routledge, 26 1984).
- 27. Steptoe, A. Stress, social support and cardiovascular activity over the working day. Int. J. Psychophysiol. 37, 299-308. https://doi. org/10.1016/S0167-8760(00)00109-4 (2000).
- 28. Burns, C. M., Craft, P. S. & Roder, D. M. Does emotional support influence survival? Findings from a longitudinal study of patients with advanced cancer. Support. Care Cancer 13, 295-302. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00520-004-0722-2 (2005).
- Ditzen, B. & Heinrichs, M. Psychobiology of social support: The social dimension of stress buffering. Restor. Neurol. Neurosci. 32, 29 149-162. https://doi.org/10.3233/RNN-139008 (2014). 30.
- Beach, S. R. H., Fincham, F. D., Katz, J. & Bradbury, T. N. In Handbook of Social Support and the Family (eds Pierce, G. R. et al.) 43-65 (Springer US, 1996). 31. Ditzen, B., Eckstein, M., Fischer, M. & Aguilar-Raab, C. Partnerschaft und Gesundheit. Psychotherapeut 64, 482-488. https://doi.
- org/10.1007/s00278-019-00379-9 (2019) 32. Kiecolt-Glaser, J. K. Marriage, divorce, and the immune system. Am. Psychol. 73, 1098-1108. https://doi.org/10.1037/amp0000388
- (2018)Kiecolt-Glaser, J. K. & Newton, T. L. Marriage and health: His and hers. Psychol. Bull. 127, 472-503. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-33.
- 2909.127.4.472 (2001).
- 34. Robles, T. F. & Kiecolt-Glaser, J. K. The physiology of marriage: Pathways to health. Physiol. Behav. 79, 409-416. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/S0031-9384(03)00160-4 (2003)
- Robles, T. F., Slatcher, R. B., Trombello, J. M. & McGinn, M. M. Marital quality and health: A meta-analytic review. Psychol. Bull. 35. 140, 140-187. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0031859 (2014).
- 36. Štípková, M. Marital status, close social network and loneliness of older adults in the Czech Republic. Ageing Soc. 41, 671-685. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0144686X19001442 (2021).
- 37. Vozikaki, M., Papadaki, A., Linardakis, M. & Philalithis, A. Loneliness among older European adults: Results from the survey of health, aging and retirement in Europe. J. Public Health 26, 613-624. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10389-018-0916-6 (2018).
- 38. Pinguart, M. Loneliness in married, widowed, divorced, and never-married older adults. J. Soc. Pers. Relat. 20, 31-53, https://doi. org/10.1177/02654075030201002 (2003).
- Luhmann, M. & Hawkley, L. C. Age differences in loneliness from late adolescence to oldest old age. Dev. Psychol. 52, 943-959. 39. https://doi.org/10.1037/dev0000117 (2016).
- 40. Chin, B., Murphy, M. L. M., Janicki-Deverts, D. & Cohen, S. Marital status as a predictor of diurnal salivary cortisol levels and slopes in a community sample of healthy adults. Psychoneuroendocrinology 78, 68-75. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psyneuen.2017. 01.016 (2017).
- Ditzen, B. et al. Intimacy as related to cortisol reactivity and recovery in couples undergoing psychosocial stress. Psychosom. Med. 41. 81, 16-25. https://doi.org/10.1097/PSY.00000000000633 (2019).
- 42. Ditzen, B., Hoppmann, C. & Klumb, P. Positive couple interactions and daily cortisol: On the stress-protecting role of intimacy. Psychosom. Med. 70, 883-889 (2008).
- Carey, I. M. et al. Increased risk of acute cardiovascular events after partner bereavement: A matched cohort study. JAMA Intern. Med. 174, 598-605. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamainternmed.2013.14558 (2014).
- 44. Dahlberg, L., McKee, K. J., Frank, A. & Naseer, M. A. systematic review of longitudinal risk factors for loneliness in older adults. Aging Ment. Health 26, 1-25. https://doi.org/10.1080/13607863.2021.1876638 (2021).
- 45. Högnäs, R. S. In Divorce in Europe-New Insights in Trends, Causes and Consequences of Relation Break-Ups, Chapter 7 (ed. Mortelmans, D.) 147-165 (Springer Verlag, 2020).
- Ben-Zur, H. Loneliness, optimism, and well-being among married, divorced, and widowed individuals. J. Psychol. 146, 23-36. https://doi.org/10.1080/00223980.2010.548414 (2012).
- 47. Hopf, D., Eckstein, M., Aguilar-Raab, C., Warth, M. & Ditzen, B. Neuroendocrine mechanisms of grief and bereavement: A systematic review and implications for future interventions. J. Neuroendocrinol. 32, e12887. https://doi.org/10.1111/jne.12887 (2020).
- 48. de Jong-Gierveld, J. Developing and testing a model of loneliness. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 53, 119-128. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.53.1.119 (1987).
- 49. Hawkley, L. C. et al. From social structural factors to perceptions of relationship quality and loneliness: The Chicago Health, Aging, and social relations study. *J. Gerontol. Ser. B* **63**, S375–S384. https://doi.org/10.1093/geronb/63.6.S375 (2008). 50. de Jong Gierveld, J., Broese van Groenou, M., Hoogendoorn, A. W. & Smit, J. H. Quality of marriages in later life and emotional
- and social lonelines. *J. Gerondol. Ser. B* **64B**, 497–506. https://doi.org/10.1093/geronb/gbn043 (2009). 51. Stokes, J. E. Marital quality and loneliness in later life: A dyadic analysis of older married couples in Ireland. *J. Soc. Pers. Relat.* **34**,
- 114-135. https://doi.org/10.1177/0265407515626309 (2016).
- 52. Stokes, J. E. Two-wave dyadic analysis of marital quality and loneliness in later life: Results from the Irish Longitudinal Study on Ageing. Res. Aging 39, 635-656. https://doi.org/10.1177/0164027515624224 (2017).
- Mund, M. & Johnson, M. D. Lonely me, lonely you: Loneliness and the longitudinal course of relationship satisfaction. J. Happ. Stud. 22, 575-597. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10902-020-00241-9 (2021).
- 54. Klinenberg, E. Social isolation, loneliness, and living alone: Identifying the risks for public health. Am. J. Public Health 106, 786-787. https://doi.org/10.2105/AIPH.2016.303166 (2016)
- Statistische Ämter des Bundes und der Länder. Zensus 2011: Vielfältiges Deutschland. Retrieved online: https://www.zensus2011. de/ (2011)
- 56. Tamminen, N., Kettunen, T., Martelin, T., Reinikainen, J. & Solin, P. Living alone and positive mental health: A systematic review. Syst. Rev. 8, 134. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13643-019-1057-x (2019).
- 57. Tabue Teguo, M. et al. Feelings of loneliness and living alone as predictors of mortality in the elderly: The PAQUID study. Psychosom. Med. 78, 904-909. https://doi.org/10.1097/psy.000000000000386 (2016).
- 58. Zueras, P., Rutigliano, R. & Trias-Llimós, S. Marital status, living arrangements, and mortality in middle and older age in Europe. Int. J. Public Health 65, 627-636. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00038-020-01371-w (2020).

- 59. Greenfield, E. A. & Russell, D. Identifying living arrangements that heighten risk for loneliness in later life: Evidence From the U.S. National Social Life, Health, and Aging Project. J. Appl. Gerontol. 30, 524-534. https://doi.org/10.1177/0733464810364985 (2010)
- 60. Groarke, J. M. et al. Loneliness in the UK during the COVID-19 pandemic: Cross-sectional results from the COVID-19 psychological wellbeing study. PLoS ONE 15, e0239698. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0239698 (2020).
- 61. Yang, F. & Gu, D. Widowhood, widowhood duration, and loneliness among older adults in China. Soc. Sci. Med. 283, 114179. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2021.114179 (2021).
- 62. Bu, F., Steptoe, A. & Fancourt, D. Loneliness during a strict lockdown: Trajectories and predictors during the COVID-19 pandemic in 38,217 United Kingdom adults. Soc. Sci. Med. 265, 113521. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2020.113521 (2020)
- Ray, C. D. The trajectory and determinants of loneliness during the early months of the COVID-19 pandemic in the United States. 63 J. Soc. Pers. Relat. 38, 1920-1938. https://doi.org/10.1177/02654075211016542 (2021).
- 64. Liu, S., Haucke, M. N., Heinzel, S. & Heinz, A. Long-term impact of economic downturn and loneliness on psychological distress: Triple crises of COVID-19 pandemic. J. Clin. Med. **10**, 4596. https://doi.org/10.3390/jcm10194596 (2021). Stafford, M., Gardner, M., Kumari, M., Kuh, D. & Ben-Shlomo, Y. Social isolation and diurnal cortisol patterns in an ageing cohort.
- 65. Psychoneuroendocrinology 38, 2737-2745. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psyneuen.2013.07.002 (2013).
- 66. O'Connor, M.-F. & Sussman, T. J. Developing the yearning in situations of loss scale: Convergent and discriminant validity for bereavement, romantic breakup, and homesickness. Death Stud. 38, 450-458. https://doi.org/10.1080/07481187.2013.782928 (2014).
- Field, T. Romantic breakups, heartbreak and bereavement-Romantic breakups. Psychology 2(4), 6. https://doi.org/10.4236/psych. 67 2011.24060 (2011)
- Diamond, L. M., Hicks, A. M. & Otter-Henderson, K. D. Every time you go away: Changes in affect, behavior, and physiology associated with travel-related separations from romantic partners. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 95, 385-403. https://doi.org/10.1037/002 3514.95.2.385 (2008).
- 69. Jopling, E., Rnic, K., Tracy, A. & LeMoult, J. Impact of loneliness on diurnal cortisol in youth. Psychoneuroendocrinology 132, 105345. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psyneuen.2021.105345 (2021).
- Russell, D., Peplau, L. & Cutrona, C. The Revised UCLA Loneliness Scale: Concurrent and discriminate validity evidence. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 39, 472-480. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.39.3.472 (1980)
- 71. Schwab, R. In Bericht über den 13. Kongreß für Angewandte Psychologie. Bonn, September Vol. 2 (ed. Schorr, A.) 75-79 (Deutscher Psychologen Verlag, 1985).
- 72. Hahlweg, K. Fragebogen zur Partnerschaftsdiagnostik (FPD). 2. Auflage (Hogrefe, 2016).
- Barreto, M. et al. Loneliness around the world: Age, gender, and cultural differences in loneliness. Pers. Individ. Differ. 169, 110066. 73. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2020.110066 (2021).
- 74. Stoffel, M., Neubauer, A. B. & Ditzen, B. How to assess and interpret everyday life salivary cortisol measures: A tutorial on practical and statistical considerations. Psychoneuroendocrinology 133, 105391. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psyneuen.2021.105391 (2021).
- Strahler, J., Skoluda, N., Kappert, M. B. & Nater, U. M. Simultaneous measurement of salivary cortisol and alpha-amylase: Applica-75. tion and recommendations. Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev. 83, 657-677. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2017.08.015 (2017)
- 76. Field, A., Miles, G. & Field, Z. In Discovering Statistics Using R, Chapter 11 (eds Field, A. et al.) 462-497 (SAGE Publications Ltd., 2012).
- Wickens, C. M. et al. Loneliness in the COVID-19 pandemic: Associations with age, gender and their interaction. J. Psychiatr. Res. 77. 136, 103-108, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpsychires.2021.01.047 (2021).
- 78. Ausín, B., González-Sanguino, C., Castellanos, M. Á. & Muñoz, M. Gender-related differences in the psychological impact of confinement as a consequence of COVID-19 in Spain. J. Gender Stud. 30, 29-38. https://doi.org/10.1080/09589236.2020.1799768 (2021)
- 79. Kiesow, H. et al. 10,000 social brains: Sex differentiation in human brain anatomy. Sci. Adv. 6, eaaz1170. https://doi.org/10.1126/ sciadv.aaz1170 (2020).
- Morr, M. et al. Lonely in the dark: Trauma memory and sex-specific dysregulation of amygdala reactivity to fear signals. Sci. Adv. 9, 2105336. https://doi.org/10.1101/2021.11.16.468598 (2021).
- Sbarra, D. A. & Hazan, C. Coregulation, dysregulation, self-regulation: An integrative analysis and empirical agenda for understanding adult attachment, separation, loss, and recovery. Pers. Soc. Psychol. Rev. 12, 141-167. https://doi.org/10.1177/1088868308 315702 (2008).
- 82. Ermer, À. E. & Proulx, C. M. The association between relationship strain and emotional well-being among older adult couples: The moderating role of social connectedness. Aging Ment. Health 26, 1-9. https://doi.org/10.1080/13607863.2021.1910786 (2021).
- von Mohr, M., Krahé, C., Beck, B. & Fotopoulou, A. The social buffering of pain by affective touch: A laser-evoked potential study in romantic couples. SCAN 13, 1121-1130. https://doi.org/10.1093/scan/nsy085 (2018).
- Stauder, J., Rapp, I. & Klein, T. Couple relationships and health: The role of the individual's and the partner's education. Zeitschrift 84. für Familienforschung 31, 138-154. https://doi.org/10.3224/zff.v31i2.02 (2019).
- Seeman, T. E., Singer, B. H., Ryff, C. D., Dienberg Love, G. & Levy-Storms, L. Social relationships, gender, and allostatic load across 85. two age cohorts. Psychosom. Med. 64, 395-406. https://doi.org/10.1097/00006842-200205000-00004 (2002).

Acknowledgements

We are deeply grateful for the indescribable support of C. Gäbel, who provided us her programming code for the ecological momentary assessment. We further want to thank our research assistants R. Dahlke, M. Fischer, L. Fischer, F. Frech, L.-M. Müller, N. Stockburger and J. Zimmer, without whose dedication the successful completion of the study would not have been possible. Finally, our thanks also go to the participants who made this comprehensive data evaluation possible, especially at the everyday level. This study was funded by a grant from the German Research Foundation (DFG, grant number SFB 1158) and the German Psychological Society (DGPs, Corona Scholarship). For the publication fee we acknowledge financial support by Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft within the funding programme "Open Access Publikationskosten" as well as by Heidelberg University. The funding sources did not have any influence on the study design, data collection, analyses or interpretation of the data, writing the manuscript, or the decision to submit this paper for publication. The authors have not been paid to write this article by a pharmaceutical company or other agency. All authors had full access to all the data in the study and had final responsibility for the decision to submit the manuscript for publication.

Author contributions

Conceptualization: D.H., E.S., C.A.R., D.S., M.M., T.K., B.D., M.E. Data curation: D.H., E.S., M.M. Formal analysis: D.H., E.S. Funding acquisition: D.H., E.S., B.D., M.E. Investigation: D.H., E.S., M.M. Methodology: D.H., E.S., C.A.R., D.S., M.M., B.D., M.E. Resources: D.H., E.S., C.A.R., D.S., B.D., M.E. Software: D.H., E.S., C.A.R., D.S.,

B.D., M.E. Supervision: C.A.R., D.S., B.D., M.E. Validation: D.H., E.S., C.A.R., D.S., M.M., B.D., M.E. Visualization: D.H., E.S. Writing—original draft: D.H. Writing—review and editing: E.S., C.A.R., D.S., T.K., B.D., M.E. The manuscript has been read and approved by all named authors.

Funding

Open Access funding enabled and organized by Projekt DEAL. This study was funded by a grant from the German Research Foundation (DFG, grant number SFB 1158) awarded to B. Ditzen and the German Psychological Society (DGPs, Corona Scholarship), awarded to D. Hopf and E. Schneider. The funding sources did not have any influence on the study design, data collection, analyses or interpretation of the data, writing the manuscript, or the decision to submit this paper for publication. The authors have not been paid to write this article by a pharmaceutical company or other agency. All authors had full access to all the data in the study and had final responsibility for the decision to submit the manuscript for publication.

Competing interests

The authors declare no competing interests.

Additional information

Supplementary Information The online version contains supplementary material available at https://doi.org/ 10.1038/s41598-022-19224-2.

Correspondence and requests for materials should be addressed to D.H., B.D. or M.E.

Reprints and permissions information is available at www.nature.com/reprints.

Publisher's note Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

Open Access This article is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons licence, and indicate if changes were made. The images or other third party material in this article are included in the article's Creative Commons licence, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the article's Creative Commons licence and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder. To view a copy of this licence, visit http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/.

© The Author(s) 2022

3.3. Publication 3: Lonely in the Dark: Trauma Memory and Sex-Specific Dysregulation of Amygdala Reactivity to Fear Signals

RESEARCH ARTICLE



www.advancedscience.com

Lonely in the Dark: Trauma Memory and Sex-Specific Dysregulation of Amygdala Reactivity to Fear Signals

Mitjan Morr,* Jeanine Noell, Daphne Sassin, Jule Daniels, Alexandra Philipsen, Benjamin Becker, Birgit Stoffel-Wagner, René Hurlemann, and Dirk Scheele*

Loneliness exacerbates psychological distress and increases the risk of psychopathology after trauma exposure. However, it is still unclear whether a lack of social connectedness affects trauma-related intrusions and the neural processing of fear signals. Moreover, it is uncertain, whether loneliness plays a different role in women and men. A prestratification strategy is used and n = 47 (n = 20 women) healthy lonely individuals and n = 35 controls (n = 18women) are recruited. Participants are exposed to an experimental trauma and evoked intrusive thoughts in daily life are monitored for three consecutive days. Functional magnetic resonance imaging is used to assess neural habituation to fearful faces and fear learning (conditioning and extinction) prior to trauma exposure. The results reveal a significant interaction between loneliness and sex such that loneliness is associated with more intrusions in men, but not in women. A similar pattern emerges at the neural level, with both reduced amygdala habituation to repeated fearful faces and amygdala hyperreactivity during the conditioning of fear signals in lonely men. The findings indicate that loneliness may confer vulnerability to intrusive memories after trauma exposure in healthy men and that this phenotype relates to altered limbic processing of fear signals.

societies.^[2] Loneliness can be considered as the social equivalent to hunger or pain to meet social needs and has been associated with increased mortality, resembling risk factors like obesity or smoking.[3,4] Furthermore, loneliness is closely linked with various psychiatric disorders such as substance abuse, depression, and anxiety disorders.^[5,6] Importantly, loneliness also constitutes a risk factor for developing posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD) following a traumatic experience.^[7,8] In fact, loneliness predicts future PTSD and is predicted by past PTSD symptoms, indicating a bidirectional relationship between PTSD and social connectedness.[9,10]

PTSD is a debilitating and frequently chronic condition characterized by intrusive thoughts about the traumatic experience as a key symptom.^[11–13] Intrusions are defined as involuntarily spontaneous memories of the distressing incident, mainly experienced as visual forms of mental imagery.^[14–16] The lifetime prevalence of

PTSD varies substantially between sexes, with women being twice as likely to develop PTSD than men.^[17] Current neuro-

circuit models of PTSD highlight dysfunction of the amygdala-

hippocampus complex as a core mechanism underlying the

persistence of intrusive memories. Modern trauma-focused

1. Introduction

Loneliness, defined as the discrepancy between desired and actual social connectedness,^[1] is a growing problem in modern

M. Morr, J. Noell, D. Sassin, J. Daniels, D. Scheele Research Section Medical Psychology Department of Psychiatry and Psychotherapy University Hospital Bonn Bonn 53127, Germany E-mail: mitjan.morr@ukbonn.de; dirk-scheele@gmx.de A. Philipsen Department of Psychiatry and Psychotherapy University Hospital Bonn Bonn 53127, Germany

The ORCID identification number(s) for the author(s) of this article can be found under https://doi.org/10.1002/advs.202105336

© 2022 The Authors. Advanced Science published by Wiley-VCH GmbH This is an open access article under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

DOI: 10.1002/advs.202105336

B. Becker

Clinical Hospital of Chengdu Brain Science Institute School of Life Science and Technology University of Electronic Science and Technology of China Chengdu 610054, China B. Stoffel-Wagner Institute of Clinical Chemistry and Clinical Pharmacology University Hospital Bonn Bonn 53127, Germany R. Hurlemann, D. Scheele Department of Psychiatry School of Medicine and Health Sciences University of Oldenburg Oldenburg 26129, Germany R. Hurlemann Research Center Neurosensory Science University of Oldenburg Oldenburg 26129, Germany

ADVANCED SCIENCE NEWS _____ www.advancedsciencenews.com

psychotherapies for treating intrusions and other PTSD symptoms often include an exposure-based intervention to reduce fear responses.^[18] Mechanistically, this decrease in fear responses can be achieved by both fear extinction and fear habituation. The former is characterized by a progressive decrement of a conditioned fear response (CR) when a conditioned stimulus (CS) is repeatedly presented in the absence of an aversive unconditioned stimulus (UCS) with which it has previously been paired, while the latter is based on repeated exposure to the (imagined) UCS. In fact, both fear extinction and habituation recruit overlapping forebrain structures including the amygdala.^[19]

The experimental trauma paradigm is a widely used and reliable method to evoke intrusions by showing traumatizing film footage in a controlled laboratory setting.^[14,20,21] On a neural level, increased reactivity in the amygdala, hippocampus, insula, and anterior cingulate cortex during trauma exposure predicts increased intrusive thoughts.^[22,23] Interestingly, neural processing during fear extinction has also been linked to intrusion frequency in an experimental trauma paradigm and reduced extinction capacity predicts PTSD development.^[24,25] Furthermore, women reported more intrusive symptoms following the trauma paradigm than men, and this sex difference was related to peritraumatic responding and slowed extinction learning in women.^[26] Likewise, women showed a sustained amygdala response to negative evocative images relative to men.^[27]

We previously found that strong trauma disclosure reduces intrusions and alters amygdala functional connectivity following trauma exposure only in individuals with heightened concentrations of the hypothalamic peptide oxytocin after intranasal administration.^[28] Given a crucial role of oxytocin in safety learning and a reduced oxytocin reactivity to positive social interactions in people experiencing loneliness,^[29,30] this raises the intriguing possibility that loneliness influences intrusions after trauma exposure by modulating self-disclosure and amygdalarelated fear processing. Furthermore, a recent large-scale study indicated a higher prevalence of loneliness in men than in women,[31] and a growing number of studies reported sexspecific effects of loneliness. For instance, loneliness was associated with more pronounced within-network coupling of the default network in men than in women, and brain volume effects in the limbic system were linked to the frequency and intensity of social contact in a sex-dependent manner.^[32-34] Surprisingly, however, the impact of loneliness on fear conditioning/extinction and fear habituation as well as the possible moderation by sex remain unclear. Therefore, this study aimed to examine lonelinessassociated neurobiological risk factors for intrusive thoughts in an experimental prospective study design.

To this end, we recruited a prestratified sample of 82 healthy volunteers assigned to either a high-lonely and low-lonely group to test how loneliness interacts with sex to influence the neural processing of fear signals and the formation of intrusive thoughts. During functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI), subjects completed an emotional face-matching task to assess neural responses to fearful faces and the habituation of these responses. In addition, we used a classical Pavlovian fear conditioning and extinction paradigm with two social and nonsocial stimuli one of each paired (CS+) and one without (CS–) an electric shock. To explore hormonal group differences, blood samples were taken before the fMRI session. Subsequently, we

www.advancedscience.com

probed psychological (dissociative symptoms, state anxiety, positive and negative affect), physiological (electrodermal activity, pupil sizes), and hormonal (oxytocin) stress responses during an experimental trauma paradigm. The trauma paradigm consisted of a 24-min-long aversive video to mimic trauma exposure. Furthermore, evoked intrusions and communication behavior were monitored via online diaries during three consecutive days after trauma exposure. The total number of intrusions, trauma disclosure (i.e., desire to talk and talk duration), intrusion stress ratings and the level of amygdala reactivity in neural fear processing served as primary study outcomes. We hypothesized that lonely individuals would exhibit more pronounced responses to the experimental trauma film and experience more intrusions. Furthermore, we expected to observe loneliness-dependent hyperreactivity to fearful faces and fear-conditioned stimuli in the amygdala, as well as changes in functional connectivity in a network responsible for fear processing.[35-37] Given previous findings about sex differences in the effects of loneliness and the formation of intrusive memories, we explored sex as a moderator variable.

2. Results

2.1. Subclinical Psychiatric Symptoms, Loneliness, and Sex Differences

Psychiatric symptoms were measured via questionnaires during a screening interview. In addition, blood samples were taken before fMRI scanning. High-lonely subjects reported more depressive symptoms, alexithymia, childhood maltreatment, social interaction anxiety, and subjective stress compared to low-lonely participants (all *ps* < 0.02; shown in Table S7, Supporting Information). Furthermore, high-lonely participants had smaller and less diverse social networks and received less social support (all ps < 0.03). In addition, across groups, women reported having more social support than men ($F_{(1,78)} = 5.12$, p = 0.03, $\eta_p^2 = 0.06$). There were no significant interactions between sex and loneliness in psychiatric symptoms and social network quality (all ps > 0.05). Besides the expected sex differences, we found a significant sex*loneliness interaction in estradiol levels ($F_{(1,65)} = 7.60$, p = 0.01, $\eta_{\rm p}^2 = 0.11$), showing that high-lonely women exhibited higher estradiol levels than low-lonely women at the fMRI session ($t_{(16.55)} = 2.62$, $p_{cor} = 0.04$, d = 0.87; shown in Table S1, Supporting Information). For a detailed list of differences in psychiatric symptoms between groups see Table 1.

2.2. Psychological and Physiological Reaction to the Trauma Video

An experimental trauma paradigm was conducted after the fMRI. Dissociative symptoms, positive and negative affect, state anxiety, and saliva oxytocin were measured before and after trauma exposure via questionnaires and saliva samples. Physiological stress markers (pupil size and electrodermal activity) were measured during trauma exposure. After trauma exposure, subjects showed dissociative symptoms (mean \pm SD = 1.24 \pm 1.18, one-sample t-test against zero: $t_{(77)}$ = 9.36, p < 0.01, d = 1.06) and reported high arousal (76.87 \pm 23.53) induced by and low valence (9.35 \pm

Table 1. Baseline differences between the high-lonely and low-lonely groups (Notes: Values are the mean and SD in brackets).

	Women		Men			
	High-lonely $(n = 20)$	Low-lonely $(n = 18)$	t	High-lonely $(n = 27)$	Low-lonely $(n = 17)$	t
Loneliness ^{a)}	54.60 (5.62)	23.56 (1.20)	24.09**	55.19 (3.53)	24.06 (1.03)	43.00**
Depressive symptoms ^{b)}	4.25 (3.51)	2.11(3.64)	1.84	3.85 (3.91)	1.53 (2.15)	2.54*
Social anxiety ^{c)}	22.20 (17.20)	13.39 (9.85)	1.96	22.52 (18.99)	11.82 (15.40)	1.95
Childhood maltreatment ^{d)}	35.00 (9.43)	32.11 (15.32)	0.71	38.44 (10.06)	29.47 (5.30)	3.86**
Alexithymia ^{e)}	41.15 (9.53)	32.39 (6.46)	3.29**	46.22 (10.43)	34.29 (6.54)	4.21**
Social support ^{f)}	60.40 (9.50)	68.11 (3.10)	3.43**	52.11 (12.88)	65.59 (12.88)	3.38*
Perceived stress ^{g)}	13.25 (7.09)	8.78(5.11)	2.21*	12.96 (6.48)	7.35 (4.64)	3.1**
Trait anxiety ^{h)}	36.95 (7.71)	27.67 (5.13)	4.31**	40.15 (9.82)	26.35 (4.76)	6.23**
Social network ⁱ⁾						
Numbers	18.35 (9.18)	21.22 (7.58)	1.05	14.04 (5.40)	19.35 (7.31)	2.77*
Roles	5.30(1.56)	5.78(1.44)	0.98	4.56 (1.05)	5.65 (1.62)	2.72*
Networks	1.80(1.40)	2.22(1.06)	1.04	1.33 (1.00)	2.06 (1.20)	2.17*

^{a)} Participants were prestratified and assigned to the high- or low-lonely group using the UCLA Loneliness Scale (UCLA-L). High-lonely participants had a score equal or above 50, while low-lonely participants had a score equal or below 25; ^{b)} Depressive symptoms were measured with the Beck Depression Inventory, Version II (BDI); ^{c)} Social anxiety was assessed with the Liebowitz Social Anxiety Scale (LSAS); ^{d)} Childhood traumata were measured using the Childhood Trauma Questionnaire (CTQ); ^{e)} Alexithymic symptoms were assessed by the Toronto Alexithymia Scale (TAS); ^{f)} Social Support was measured with the Social Support Questionnaire ((Fragebogen zur sozialen Unterstützung); F-SozU); ^{g)} Perceived stress was quantified by the Perceived Stress Scale (PSS-10); ^{h)} Trait anxiety was assessed by the State Trait Anxiety Inventory (STAI); ⁱ⁾ Social network was characterized using the Social Network Index assessing the number of diverse social roles, networks, and the total number of people to whom the participants talk to regularly. Group differences were calculated by two-sample *t*-tests. **, *p* < 0.01; *, *p* < 0.05.

16.16) of the trauma film. Neither dissociative symptoms nor valence and arousal were affected by loneliness or sex (all *ps* > 0.05). Subjects showed a decrease in positive affect (main effect of time: $F_{(1,72)} = 67.88$, p < 0.01, $\eta_p^2 = 0.49$; shown in **Figure1**A) and an increase in negative affect (main effect of time: $F_{(1,72)} = 139.58$, p < 0.01, $\eta_p^2 = 0.66$; shown in Figure 1B) independent of sex and loneliness following the trauma video. In addition, state anxiety increased significantly (main effect of time: $F_{(1,72)} = 154.91$, p < 0.01, $\eta_p^2 = 0.68$; shown in Figure 1C) and we observed an interaction between loneliness and time ($F_{(1,72)} = 4.44$, p = 0.04, $\eta_p^2 = 0.06$), such that lonely individuals displayed higher baseline state anxiety ratings ($t_{(76)} = 4.42$, $p_{cor} < 0.01$, d = 1.02) than low-lonely individuals, but state anxiety significantly increased in both groups (high-lonely: $t_{(41)} = 8.98$, p < 0.01, d = 1.39; low-lonely: $t_{(33)} = 7.99$, p < 0.01, d = 1.37).

Physiologically, there was an increase in the skin conductance level (main effect of time: $F_{(1,61)} = 13.57$, p < 0.01, $\eta_p^2 = 0.18$; shown in Figure 1D) and pupil size ($F_{(1,65)} = 133.96$, p < 0.01, $\eta_p^2 = 0.67$; shown in Figure 1E) compared to baseline. Furthermore, salivary oxytocin levels significantly increased after trauma exposure ($F_{(2130)} = 3.39$, p = 0.04, $\eta_p^2 = 0.05$; post hoc *t*-test: $t_{(72)} = 4.05$, $p_{cor} < 0.01$, d = 0.47; shown in Figure 1F). Thus, the trauma video elicited a psychological and physiological stress response regardless of sex and loneliness.

2.3. Intrusive Thoughts

The primary study outcomes, intrusive thoughts, trauma disclosure (desire to talk, talk duration), and intrusion stress ratings were measured via online questionnaires on three consecutive days after trauma exposure. Across loneliness groups, women ex-

perienced more intrusions than men (main effect of sex: $F_{(1,77)}$ = 8.53, p = 0.01, $\eta_p^2 = 0.10$). However, our results revealed a significant interaction between loneliness and sex ($F_{(1,77)} = 5.57$, p = 0.02, $\eta_{\rm p}^2 = 0.07$), such that loneliness was associated with more intrusive memories in men but fewer intrusions in women (shown in Figure 2A). Post hoc t-tests further revealed that lowlonely women exhibited significantly more intrusions than lowlonely men ($t_{(33)} = 3.97$, $p_{cor} < 0.01$, d = 1.39), while there was no significant sex difference in high-lonely individuals ($t_{(44)} = 0.39$, p = 0.70, d = 0.12). Furthermore, analysis of the desire to talk about the trauma movie yielded a pattern consistent with intrusion effects ($F_{(1,65)} = 5.62$, p = 0.02, $\eta_p^2 = 0.08$; shown in Figure 2B). High-lonely woman showed a decreased desire, whereas high-lonely men exhibited an increased desire in contrast to lowlonely individuals. Again, post hoc *t*-tests revealed that low-lonely women showed an increased desire to talk in contrast to lowlonely men ($t_{(32)} = 2.66$, $p_{cor} = 0.046$, d = 0.91). In addition, highlonely subjects talked less about the movie (main effect of loneliness: $F_{(1,49)} = 9.85$, p < 0.01, $\eta_p^2 = 0.17$; shown in Figure 2C), indicating that the sex-specific association of loneliness with the desire to talk about the traumatic experience did not lead to a similar pattern in actual trauma disclosure. Neither sex nor loneliness significantly affected intrusion stress ratings (all ps > 0.05).

2.4. Emotional Face-Matching: fMRI Effects

fMRI scanning was conducted before trauma exposure and consisted of an emotional face-matching task and a fear conditioning and extinction paradigm. In the emotional face-matching task, participants had to match two simultaneously presented pictures at the bottom with a target picture presented at the top of the ADVANCED SCIENCE NEWS

www.advancedsciencenews.com



www.advancedscience.com



Figure 1. Acute psychosocial and physiological responses to the trauma paradigm were comparable across groups. Affect measured by the Positive and Negative Affect Schedule (PANAS) changed significantly, such that positive affect decreased ($t_{(75)} = 8.13$, p < 0.01, d = 0.74, n = 76; A), while negative affect increased ($t_{(75)} = 11.48$, p < 0.01, d = 1.89, n = 76; B). Anxiety before the video measured by the State Trait Anxiety Inventory (STAI) was increased in high-lonely subjects ($t_{(76)} = 4.42$, p < 0.01, d = 1.02, n = 78; C) and increased across groups ($t_{(75)} = 11.49$, p < 0.01, d = 1.65, n = 76; C). Physiological arousal was evident in increased skin conductance levels ($t_{(64)} = 3.67$, p < 0.01, d = 0.36, n = 65; D) and pupil sizes ($t_{(68)} = 11.28$, p < 0.01, d = 1.36, n = 69; E) during the video. Furthermore, saliva oxytocin levels increased significantly after trauma exposure ($t_{(72)} = 4.05$, $p_{cor} < 0.01$, d = 0.24, n = 73; F). Error bars show the standard error of the mean (SEM). Abbreviations: Pre, directly before the trauma paradigm; Post, directly after the trauma paradigm; Pre fMRI, directly before the functional magnetic resonance imaging; SCL, skin conductance level. *P*-values of time effects were calculated by paired sample *t*-tests. Loneliness effect in state anxiety was calculated by a two-sample *t*-test; ** p < 0.01.

screen. In the fear conditioning and extinction paradigm, participants had to press a button before the UCS to indicate if they believed that they would receive an electric impulse. Responses were acquired with an fMRI compatible response grip system to measure reaction times and contingency ratings. Amygdala reactivity in both paradigms served as primary study outcome. There was no significant interaction effect of sex and loneliness on the neural response to fearful faces per se, but amygdala habituation was characterized by sex*loneliness interactions. Habituation to fearful faces in the right amygdala was reduced in high-lonely men compared to high-lonely women, while this pattern was reversed in low-lonely individuals (interaction sex*loneliness: Montreal Neurological Institute $(MNI)_{xyz}$: 34, 2, -22, $F_{(1,75)}$ = 12.72, p_{FWE} = 0.04; Fearful _{Block 1} > Fearful _{Block 3}; shown in **Figure 3A**). Across groups, right amygdala habituation to fearful faces correlated negatively with the number of intrusions ($r_{(76)}$ = -0.22 p = 0.049; Fearful _{Block 1} > Fearful _{Block 3}). In addition, a significant sex*loneliness interaction was observed for the left amygdala habituation to all faces which was reduced in high-lonely women compared to high-lonely men and the opposite pattern was evident in low-lonely individuals (MNI_{xyz} : -30, -2, -22, $F_{(1,75)}$ = 17.53, p_{FWE} = 0.01; Faces _{Block 1} > Faces _{Block 3}).



Figure 2. High-lonely men experienced more intrusions than low-lonely men in the three days following the trauma video, while this pattern was reversed in women (interaction effect: $F_{(1,77)} = 5.57$, p = 0.02, $\eta_p^2 = 0.07$, n = 81; A). The inlay shows the decrease in intrusions over the following three days. High-lonely men showed an increased desire to talk about the experience (from 0 = no desire to 100 = extreme desire) in contrast to low-lonely men. Women showed the reversed pattern (interaction effect: $F_{(1,65)} = 5.62$, p = 0.02, $\eta_p^2 = 0.08$, n = 69; B). Furthermore, high-lonely subjects talked less about their traumatic experience regardless of sex (main effect of loneliness: $F_{(1,49)} = 9.85$, p < 0.01, $\eta_p^2 = 0.17$, n = 53; C) Error bars show the standard error of the mean (SEM). Abbreviations: T1–T3, days after trauma exposure. *P*-values were calculated by mixed-design ANOVAs with fixed factors sex and loneliness and by two-sample t-tests. * p < 0.05; ** p < 0.01.

Further habituation analyses revealed a sex*loneliness interaction in functional connectivity. High-lonely men showed increased right amygdala coupling with the left superior parietal lobe in the habituation process to fearful faces (MNI_{xyz}: -34, -52, -58, *k* = 108, *p*_{FWE} = 0.01; Fearful _{Block 1} > Fearful _{Block 3}; shown in Figure 3B) in contrast to high-lonely women, while this pattern was reversed in low-lonely individuals. Collectively, amygdala habituation and functional connectivity in high-lonely men seemed to be most pronounced in response to fearful stimuli, whereas amygdala habituation in high-lonely women seemed to be altered regardless of the emotional valence of the social stimuli. Further behavioral and neural results of the emotional face matching task are reported in in Tables S2 and S3 of the Supporting Information.

2.5. Fear Conditioning and Extinction: Contingency Ratings

Successful conditioning was evident in higher contingency ratings of the CS+ compared to the CS- in the second half of the COND (conditioning) task (interaction effect of time (first half, second half) and condition (CS+, CS-): $F_{(1,64)} = 54.79$, p < 0.01, $\eta_p^2 = 0.46$). Likewise, a significant time*condition interaction ($F_{(1.63)} = 49.23$, p < 0.01, $\eta_p^2 = 0.44$) for the contingency ratings showed reduced shock expectations in the course of the EXT (extinction) task (shown in Table S5, Supporting Information). In addition, a time*condition interaction with sex and loneliness was evident such that high-lonely men showed higher contingency ratings (i.e., expected more electric shocks) to the CS+ in the second half of the COND phase than high-lonely women (time*condition*sex*loneliness; $F_{(1.64)} = 5.41$, p = 0.02, $\eta_p^2 =$

0.08). There were no significant interactions with the factor sociality or sex * loneliness interactions in the EXT phase.

www.advancedscience.com

2.6. Fear Conditioning and Extinction: fMRI Effects

In the COND phase, the CS+ elicited activations in a fear conditioning network^[35] including the amygdala (COND _{CS+>CS-}MNI coordinates and statistics are listed in Table S5, Supporting Information). Importantly, amygdala reactivity to fear signals in the early phase of COND compared to that in EXT was associated with loneliness in a sex-specific manner (sex*loneliness interactions: MNI_{xyz}: 30, 0, -20, $F_{(1,72)} = 12.62$, $p_{FWE} = 0.046$; COND _{CS+>CS-} EXT _{CS+>CS-}; shown in **Figure 4**A). This effect was driven by a sex*loneliness interaction in the COND phase (MNI_{xyz}: 30, 4, -20, $F_{(1,72)} = 14.37$, $p_{FWE} = 0.02$; COND _{CS+>CS-}). High-lonely men exhibited higher amygdala activation than high-lonely women, while this effect was reversed in low-lonely individuals.

We also observed a loneliness*sex interaction in the functional connectivity of the amygdala during fear conditioning/extinction. High-lonely men exhibited a stronger coupling between the left amygdala and orbitofrontal cortex (MNI_{xyz}: -44, 28, -16, *k* = 98, $p_{\rm FWE} = 0.02$; COND _{CS+> CS-} > EXT _{CS+> CS-}; shown in Figure 4B) compared to high-lonely women during the conditioning of fear signals and this pattern was reversed for low-lonely individuals.

Importantly, including psychiatric symptoms that differed between groups (shown in Table 1; Table S7, Supporting Information), social support, hormonal contraception, and estradiol levels as covariates did not change the significant sex*loneliness interactions observed for intrusions and parameter estimates of

ADVANCED SCIENCE NEWS _____ www.advancedsciencenews.com



www.advancedsciencenews.com





Figure 3. High-lonely men showed decreased right amygdala habituation $(MNI_{xyz}: 34, 2, -22, F_{(1,75)} = 12.72, p_{FWE} = 0.04, n = 79; A)$ to fearful faces in contrast to high-lonely women and this pattern was reversed in low-lonely individuals. In addition, increased coupling between the right amygdala (red cluster) as the seed region and left superior parietal lobule (blue cluster; $MNI_{xyz}: -34, -52, -58, k_{(1,75)} = 108, p_{FWE} = 0.01; n = 79; B)$ was observed during fear habituation in high-lonely men compared to high-lonely women, whereas this pattern was again reversed in low-lonely individuals. Coordinates are in MNI space. Error bars show the standard error of the mean (SEM). Abbreviations: L, left; R, right. *P*-values were calculated by mixed design ANOVAs with the fixed factors sex and loneliness and post hoc two-sample *t*-tests. * *p* < 0.05.

significant clusters (see the Supporting Information). Taken together, these findings indicate that fear habituation and conditioning mechanisms in an amygdala network vary as a function of loneliness and sex.

3. Discussion

The present study aimed to probe loneliness as a risk factor for increased physiological and psychological responses to an experimental trauma film. We further examined whether loneliness effects were moderated by sex and related to changes in the neural processing of fear signals. Our results revealed a significant interaction between sex and loneliness in intrusive thought formation such that loneliness was positively associated with more intrusions in men, but not women. A similar pattern emerged at the neural level, with both reduced amygdala habituation to repeated fearful faces and amygdala hyperreactivity during the conditioning of fear signals in high lonely men, but not in women. Our findings indicate that loneliness is indeed a risk factor for increased intrusions after trauma exposure in high-lonely men, and this relates to amygdala reactivity in a network responsible for fear conditioning and habituation in these vulnerable individuals. **ADVANCED** SCIENCE NEWS _



www.advancedscience.com



Figure 4. High-lonely men exhibited stronger right amygdala activity (MNI_{xyz} : 30, 0, -20, $F_{(1,72)} = 12.62$, $p_{FWE} = 0.046$, n = 76; A) during fear conditioning than high-lonely women and this pattern was reversed in low-lonely participants. Furthermore, connectivity between the left amygdala (red cluster) as the seed region and left orbitofrontal areas (blue cluster; MNI_{xyz} : -44, 28, -16, k = 98, $p_{FWE} = 0.02$, n = 76; B) was increased during fear conditioning in high-lonely men compared to high-lonely women, and this pattern was again reversed in low-lonely participants. Coordinates are in MNI space, and error bars show the standard error of the mean (SEM). Abbreviations: COND, conditioning; CS+, fear-associated conditioned stimulus; EXT, extinction; L, left; R, right. *P*-values were calculated by mixed design ANOVAs with the fixed factors sex and loneliness and post hoc two-sample *t*-tests. * p < 0.05.

The experimental trauma paradigm elicited marked stress responses evident in significant psychological and physiological changes across all subjects. We did not observe significant loneliness or sex effects on these acute responses after the trauma film, indicating that loneliness may be more important in long-term coping with the traumatic experience. As expected, high-lonely subjects talked less about their traumatic experience than lowlonely individuals. Disclosure of emotional and traumatic events is known to reduce distress and may promote extinction of fear-related memories.^[38,39] Furthermore, discussing traumatic memories reduces PTSD symptoms, and delayed disclosure predicts PTSD development.^[40–43] Interestingly, reduced trauma disclosure cannot completely explain the loneliness-associated increase in intrusive thoughts observed in men, because high-lonely women also reported less trauma disclosure and experienced fewer intrusions than low-lonely women. In addition,

SCIENCE NEWS ____

www.advancedsciencenews.com

low-lonely women showed more intrusions than low-lonely men reflecting previously observed sex differences in intrusive thought formation.^[26,44] In the current sample, in contrast to men, high-lonely women may be less vulnerable to traumainduced intrusions since they also indicated less desire to talk about the trauma film relative to low-lonely women. Thus, sex-specific vulnerability to psychopathology may also vary depending on psychological factors such as social connectedness. The observed pattern of results could be related to our prestratification strategy and the recruitment of healthy high-lonely individuals who may be more resilient than high-lonely individuals who developed a psychological disorder. Along these lines, the opposing loneliness-related associations in women and men may have contributed to the absence of significant sex differences in high-lonely individuals. Therefore, in the same way that loneliness results from a discrepancy between desired and actual social connectedness, a mismatch between the desired and achieved trauma disclosure may be particularly important for individuals to cope with intrusive thoughts.

The amygdala is a well-known processing hub of fear-related stimuli and amygdala hyperreactivity is a risk factor for as well as a consequence of trauma-related disorders.[45-49] Sexdifferences in amygdala lateralization and habituation have been previously observed, with women exhibiting more activity in the left hemisphere related to the subsequent memory for emotionally arousing images and showing more persistent bilateral amygdala responses to negative stimuli than men.[27,50,51] Intriguingly, low-lonely women showed significantly less amygdala habituation and experienced significantly more intrusions than low-lonely men and increased amygdala habituation correlated with reduced intrusions across groups. Our findings are consistent with previous studies that showed that decreased amygdala habituation is associated with heightened anxiety levels and PTSD symptom severity.^[52-57] Furthermore, increased functional connectivity between the amygdala and the superior parietal lobe in high-lonely men may constitute a prospective risk factor for heightened intrusive thoughts since the parietal lobe is part of a common network responsible for intrusive thought formation.^[58] Moreover, PTSD patients exhibit increased parietal activations during script-driven trauma imagery leading to dissociative responses.[59]

Furthermore, high-lonely men exhibited heightened amygdala responses to the CS+ and functional connectivity with the orbitofrontal cortex during conditioning compared to lowlonely men. Both amygdala and orbitofrontal cortex activity have been frequently linked to CS+/CS- differentiation during fear learning.^[60] Nevertheless, increased amygdala responses to the CS+ were not reflected in significantly altered electrodermal activity (cf. the Supporting Information), indicating that the loneliness-related amygdala changes may be related to salience rather than arousal effects. The loneliness-related amygdala activation changes during habituation and conditioning in men were evident across social and nonsocial stimuli, which is in line with previous studies suggesting that loneliness fosters hypervigilance for threat cues.[4,61,62] Interestingly, high-lonely women compared to high-lonely men showed decreased left amygdala habituation to all faces, but we found decreased right amygdala habituation in response to social threat cues in high-lonely



www.advancedscience.com

men. Impaired right amygdala habituation has also been previously identified as a neural phenotype of patients with borderline personality disorder and trauma exposure.^[56] The absence of amygdala hypervigilance in high-lonely women could be driven by hormonal factors with high-lonely women showing increased estradiol levels compared to low-lonely women in our sample. Estradiol administration improved extinction recall after fear extinction,^[63,64] and low levels of estradiol in women were linked to increased fear network responses to trauma films.^[65] However, the observed sex differences cannot be completely explained by hormonal factors either because women reported more intrusions across loneliness groups despite having higher estradiol levels than men. It is conceivable that the content of the trauma film was more distressing for women than men, but we did not detect significant sex differences in the acute stress responses, and a previous study found no evidence for an interaction between sex and intrusive memories induced by different trauma films.^[66] The unwillingness of men to admit loneliness and higher stigmatization of men who express feelings of loneliness might have contributed to the observed sex differences.[67,68] Taken together, our data suggest that loneliness has a sex-specific impact on the way threat cues are processed during fear conditioning and fear habituation.

The present study had several limitations. First, our sample consisted of women with and without hormonal contraception. Although we did control for the use of hormonal contraception and measured hormonal blood levels to control for menstrual cycle-related hormone changes, future studies are warranted to further delineate the hormonal basis of sex differences in the effects of loneliness. Second, the experimental trauma paradigm is widely used and well established to explore the neurobiological mechanisms underlying acute and prolonged trauma responses, but further clinical studies in a real-life setting are required to gauge whether our findings can be extrapolated to patients with trauma exposure. Third, while we found sex-specific associations between loneliness and amygdala reactivity consistently in two separate fMRI tasks, the results should be interpreted cautiously. The results were based on region of interest (ROI) analyses with lenient small-volume corrections and the effects sizes were small. Replication studies are warranted to test the robustness of these effects. Fourth, we used a prestratification approach and we only included individuals without current psychological disorders. This way we were able to exclude possible confounding effects due to current psychotherapy or pharmacotherapy. Nevertheless, given that loneliness is closely linked to mental health, the absence of loneliness-related effects in women may also reflect increased resilience in the group of high-lonely women.

Collectively, our results provide evidence that loneliness may confer vulnerability to increased intrusive thoughts in men following an experimental trauma. In addition, high-lonely men were characterized by an increased desire to talk about the trauma film and reduced actual trauma disclosure. This phenotype relates to altered limbic processing driven by amygdala hyperreactivity during fear conditioning and habituation. Based on these findings, secondary prevention strategies should take sex differences in loneliness into account and focus on improving the social connectedness of high-lonely men to mitigate the sequelae of traumatic experiences.

4. Experimental Section

Participants: The present study used a quasi-experimental design with a sample of prestratified healthy volunteers scoring high or low on the revised UCLA Loneliness Scale (UCLA LS).^[69] High scorers (high-lonely) were defined by a score above or equal to 50 (i.e., at least one standard deviation above the mean score of healthy young adults,^[70] which is similar to previous categorizations),^[71] while low scorers (low-lonely) were defined by a score of 25 or below (i.e., at least one standard deviation below the mean). In total, 4515 participants completed the UCLA LS online questionnaire and a clinical screening interview was conducted with 97 subjects fulfilling the above-mentioned loneliness criteria. The final sample consisted of 82 healthy subjects (mean age \pm standard deviation (SD): 26.39 \pm 5.83 years) assigned to either a high-loneliness (n = 47 (20 women)) and a low-loneliness control group (n = 35 (18 women)). In accordance with our preregistration, every subject included in the final sample was aged between 18 and 46 years and had no current physical or psychiatric disorder as assessed via self-disclosure and the Mini-International Neuropsychiatric Interview,^[72] no current psychotherapy, no current psychotropic medication, no illicit drug use in the previous four weeks, and was eligible for magnetic resonance imaging scanning (no pregnancy, metallic implants, etc.). All participants gave written informed consent. The study was approved by the institutional review board of the medical faculty of the University of Bonn (number 248/16) and carried out in compliance with the latest revision of the Declaration of Helsinki.

Experimental Design: In screening sessions, medical history and psychiatric symptoms were assessed (see the Supporting Information for inclusion criteria and Figure S1, Supporting Information, for a design overview). The testing session consisted of an fMRI scan containing a high-resolution structural scan, a fear COND/EXT paradigm,[73] and a well-established emotional face-matching paradigm.^[74] All magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) data were acquired using a 3T Siemens TRIO MRI system (Siemens AG, Erlangen, Germany) with a Siemens 32-channel head coil. Following fMRI acquisition, the participants completed an experimental trauma paradigm.^[28] To measure trauma disclosure and intrusive thoughts, subjects completed online diaries during the following three days after trauma exposure. Saliva samples were collected before the fMRI scan as baseline measure, and before and after the experimental trauma paradigm to measure oxytocin levels. In addition, blood samples were taken before the fMRI scan to measure the levels of gonadal steroids including estradiol and testosterone, as control variables. For a detailed list of the questionnaires and neuroendocrine parameters see the Supporting Information.

Emotional Face Matching Task: The first fMRI paradigm consisted of an adapted version of a well-established emotional face-matching paradigm.^[74,75] Subjects had to match two simultaneously presented pictures at the bottom with a target picture presented at the top of the screen. Stimuli consisted of pictures of faces (neutral, fearful, and happy) and houses as nonsocial control stimuli. Stimuli were presented in three blocks for every condition (happy, fearful, and neutral faces, as well as houses), with each block consisting of five trials. Participants had to match the face identity (i.e., the emotion was consistent across all faces of a trial).

Fear Conditioning and Extinction Tasks: The COND/EXT paradigm was an adapted version of a Pavlovian fear conditioning paradigm described by Eckstein et al.^[73] In the COND phase, subjects were shown four different pictures (two neutral faces (social stimuli) and two houses (nonsocial stimuli)). One social and one nonsocial pictures were designated as fearassociated CS (CS+) and the other picture of each category as safety signal (CS-). The choice of the picture that served as CS+ was counterbalanced within each group (high-lonely, low-lonely). Each stimulus was presented 16 times during the COND and EXT experiments. The trials were interleaved with an interstimulus interval (ISI) that was jittered between 5 and 7 s (mean: 6 s). In 75% of CS+ trials, subjects received an electric impulse (the UCS) 4 s after stimulus onset. The electric impulses were delivered by a Biopac System (MP150, Biopac Systems Inc., Goleta USA). To identify a stimulation intensity that was uncomfortable, but not painful, participants rated different intensities beforehand in an adaptive process (see the Supporting Information) while lying in the MRI on a scale from 0 to www.advancedscience.com

100 (0 = not uncomfortable; 100 = most uncomfortable feeling imaginable). The stimulation intensity was set to reflect a rating of 60. In addition, the Biopac system measured electrodermal activity (EDA) and respiration during the experiment. After the COND phase, participants were informed that there would be another round of the same experiment. No electrical impulses were administered in the EXT phase. In both phases, participants had to press a button before the UCS to indicate if they believed that they would receive an electric impulse (i.e., a contingency rating was coded by +1 for an expected shock and -1 for no shock). For a detailed description of the data acquisition, preprocessing, and analyses of both tasks (see the Supporting Information).

Experimental Trauma Paradigm: Participants were seated in front of a Tobii TX300 binocular eye-tracker (Tobii AB, Danderyd, Sweden) with a 23 in display to measure pupil sizes as the outcome indicating physical arousal during the movie alongside EDA. To evoke intrusive thoughts, participants were confronted with a 24-min-long movie clip derived from the movie "I spit on your grave" showing the multiple rape of a young woman by a group of men. EDA data were measured with a Biopac MP150 system. Positive and negative affect, dissociative symptoms (measured with the dissociative symptoms scale), 1^{761} valence (0 = low valence, 100 = high valence), arousal (0 = low arousal, 100 = high arousal) as well as state anxiety were measured prior and after the experimental trauma paradigm. The participants completed online intrusion diaries at home in the evening during three consecutive days following trauma exposure. For details about data collection and preprocessing, see the Supporting Information.

Online Diaries: The participants completed online intrusion diaries at home in the evening for three consecutive days after trauma exposure. In the intrusion diary, the participants stated the number of intrusions (defined as involuntary recollections relating to film events that appear, apparently spontaneously, in consciousness) and rated the distress caused by each of these intrusions on a visual analogue scale ranging from 0 (or distress) to 100 (extreme distress). Furthermore, participants were asked to state the time spent on talking about the trauma video (in minutes) and their desire (0 = no desire to 100 = strong desire) for trauma disclosure.

Statistical Analyses: The primary outcomes included the number of intrusions and blood oxygen level-dependent signal changes during fear learning and the processing of fearful faces. Fear habituation was assessed in an exploratory analysis. Other outcomes recorded were the psychological and physiological stress markers after trauma exposure and skin conductance response during fear conditioning. Mixed-design analyses of variance (ANOVAs) and Bonferroni-corrected (pcor) post hoc t-tests were calculated using SPSS 25 (IBM Corp., Armonk, NY, USA) to examine changes in intrusive thoughts (sum of the three consecutive days following the trauma exposure), trauma disclosure (i.e., how long participants talked to other people and whether and how long they discussed the trauma movie with other people), group differences in psychiatric symptoms and psychological as well as physiological and hormonal responses to the trauma exposure with the between-subject factors of sex (women, men) and loneliness (high, low). Mixed-design ANOVAs for contingency ratings included the additional within-subject factors task (COND, EXT) and condition (CS+, CS-). Additional mixed-design ANOVAs for the COND/EXT paradigms included the between-subject factors of sociality (social, nonsocial) and time (first half, second half). Partial eta-squared and Cohen's d were calculated as measures of effect size.

To analyze the fMRI data, a two-stage approach was used as implemented in the MATLAB toolbox (The MathWorks Inc., Natick, MA) SPM12 (Wellcome Trust Center for Neuroimaging, London, UK; http://www.fil.ion.ucl.ac.uk/spm). On the first level, data were modeled using a fixed-effects model. On the second level, the main contrasts of interest were compared between groups using a full factorial model with the two factors of loneliness and sex. Analyses were conducted using anatomically defined regions of interest (ROIs), including the amygdala, derived from the WFU PickAtlas (for further ROI results, see the Supporting Information). *P* values smaller than 0.05 after familywise error correction for multiple testing (p_{FWE}) based on the size of the ROI (i.e., small volume correction for separate ROIs) were considered significant. Whole-brain analyses were calculated across groups for task-validation (cluster defining threshold p < 0.001; significance threshold $p_{FWF} < 0.05$ corrected at

50

ADVANCED SCIENCE NEWS

www.advancedsciencenews.com

peak level). In addition, generalized psychophysiological interaction analysis was conducted to assess functional connectivity by using the CONN toolbox 18.a (www.nitrc.org/projects/conn, RRID: SCR_009550) with the same preprocessed data, ROIs, regressors, and contrasts that were used in the SPM analyses.^[77] Parameter estimates of significant contrasts were extracted using MarsBar (https://www.nitrc.org/projects/marsbar, RRID: SCR_009605) and further analyzed in SPSS 25). Pearson correlations between parameter estimates of significant ROI clusters and intrusive thoughts were calculated.

Supporting Information

Supporting Information is available from the Wiley Online Library or from the author.

Acknowledgements

The authors thank Jana Lieberz and Marie Coenjaerts for helpful discussions about the manuscript. D.S. was supported by an Else-Kröner-Fresenius-Stiftung grant (2017_A35).

Open Access funding enabled and organized by Projekt DEAL.

Conflict of Interest

The authors declare no conflict of interest.

Author Contributions

M.M. and D.S. designed the experiment. M.M., J.N., D.S., and J.D. conducted the experiments. M.M., B.S.-W., and D.S. analyzed the data. M.M. and D.S. wrote the manuscript. All authors read and approved the manuscript in its current version.

Data Availability Statement

The data that support the findings of this study are openly available in Open science framework at https://osf.io/np9wr/, reference number np9wr and Second level fMRI data are available at NeuroVault (https: //neurovault.org/collections/HOUZNUPY/).

Keywords

amygdala, fear conditioning, fear habituation, loneliness, trauma memory

Received: November 19, 2021 Revised: February 18, 2022 Published online: March 27, 2022

- D. Perlman, Loneliness: A Sourcebook of Current Theory, Research and Therapy, Wiley & Sons Incorporated, New York 1982.
- [2] J. T. Cacioppo, S. Cacioppo, Lancet 2018, 391, 426.
- [3] J. Holt-Lunstad, T. B. Smith, J. B. Layton, PLoS Med. 2010, 7, 1000316.
- [4] L. C. Hawkley, J. T. Cacioppo, Ann. Behav. Med. 2010, 40, 218.
- [5] M. E. Beutel, E. M. Klein, E. Brähler, I. Reiner, C. Jünger, M. Michal, J. Wiltink, P. S. Wild, T. Münzel, K. J. Lackner, *BMC Psychiatry* 2017, 17, 97.



www.advancedscience.com

- [6] T. Richardson, P. Elliott, R. Roberts, J. Public Ment. Health 2017, 16, 48.
- [7] M. O'Connor, Aging Ment. Health 2010, 14, 310.
- [8] B. Lee, Y. Youm, J. Prev. Med. Public Health 2011, 44, 191.
- [9] P. G. van der Velden, M. Oudejans, M. Das, M. W. G. Bosmans, A. Maercker, Psychiatry Res. 2019, 279, 287.
- [10] P. G. van der Velden, B. Pijnappel, E. van der Meulen, Soc. Psychiatry Psychiatr. Epidemiol. 2018, 53, 195.
- [11] J. Bomyea, A. J. Lang, J. Affective Disord. 2016, 192, 184.
- [12] E. Lawrence-Wood, M. Van Hooff, J. Baur, A. C. McFarlane, J. Affective Disord. 2016, 190, 278.
- [13] M. Isserles, A. Y. Shalev, Y. Roth, T. Peri, I. Kutz, E. Zlotnick, A. Zangen, Brain Stimul. 2013, 6, 377.
- [14] E. A. Holmes, C. R. Brewin, R. G. Hennessy, J. Exp. Psychol. Gen. 2004, 133, 3.
- [15] E. A. Holmes, N. Grey, K. A. D. Young, J. Behav. Ther. Exp. Psychiatry 2005, 36, 3.
- [16] A. Ehlers, A. Hackmann, T. Michael, Memory 2004, 12, 403.
- [17] R. C. Kessler, A. Sonnega, E. Bromet, M. Hughes, C. B. Nelson, Arch. Gen. Psychiatry 1995, 52, 1048.
- [18] M. J. Lommen, I. M. Engelhard, M. Sijbrandij, M. A. van den Hout, D. Hermans, *Behav. Res. Ther.* **2013**, *51*, 63.
- [19] T. M. Furlong, R. Richardson, G. P. McNally, Neurobiol. Learn. Mem. 2016, 128, 7.
- [20] E. L. James, A. Lau-Zhu, I. A. Clark, R. M. Visser, M. A. Hagenaars, E. A. Holmes, *Clin. Psychol. Rev.* 2016, 47, 106.
- [21] I. A. Clark, C. E. Mackay, Front. Psychiatry 2015, 6, 104.
- [22] J. A. Rattel, S. F. Miedl, L. K. Franke, L. M. Grünberger, J. Blechert, M. Kronbichler, V. I. Spoormaker, F. H. Wilhelm, *Biol. Psychiatry: Cogn. Neurosci. Neuroimaging* 2019, 4, 381.
- [23] C. Bourne, C. E. Mackay, E. A. Holmes, Psychol. Med. 2013, 43, 1521.
- [24] M. Arruda-Carvalho, R. L. Clem, Front. Syst. Neurosci. 2015, 9, 145.
- [25] S. F. Miedl, J. A. Rattel, L. K. Franke, J. Blechert, M. Kronbichler, V. I. Spoormaker, F. H. Wilhelm, *Biol. Psychiatry: Cogn. Neurosci. Neuroimaging* 2020, 5, 403.
- [26] J. A. Rattel, M. Wegerer, S. F. Miedl, J. Blechert, L. M. Grünberger, M. G. Craske, F. H. Wilhelm, *Behav. Res. Ther.* 2019, 116, 19.
- [27] J. M. Andreano, B. C. Dickerson, L. F. Barrett, Soc. Cogn. Affect. Neurosci. 2014, 9, 1388.
- [28] D. Scheele, J. Lieberz, A. Goertzen-Patin, C. Engels, L. Schneider, B. Stoffel-Wagner, B. Becker, *Psychother. Psychosom.* 2019, 88, 61.
- [29] J. Lieberz, S. G. Shamay-Tsoory, N. Saporta, T. Esser, E. Kuskova, B. Stoffel-Wagner, R. Hurlemann, D. Scheele, Adv. Sci. 2021, 8, 2102076.
- [30] M. Eckstein, A. C. Almeida de Minas, D. Scheele, A.-K. Kreuder, R. Hurlemann, V. Grinevich, B. Ditzen, Int. J. Psychophysiol. 2019, 136, 5.
- [31] M. Barreto, C. Victor, C. Hammond, A. Eccles, M. T. Richins, P. Qualter, Pers. Individ. Dif. 2021, 169, 110066.
- [32] R. N. Spreng, E. Dimas, L. Mwilambwe-Tshilobo, A. Dagher, P. Koellinger, G. Nave, A. Ong, J. M. Kernbach, T. V. Wiecki, T. Ge, *Nat. Commun.* 2020, 11, 6393.
- [33] H. Kiesow, R. I. Dunbar, J. W. Kable, T. Kalenscher, K. Vogeley, L. Schilbach, A. F. Marquand, T. V. Wiecki, D. Bzdok, *Sci. Adv.* 2020, 6, 1170.
- [34] M. Morr, X. Liu, R. Hurlemann, B. Becker, D. Scheele, PsyArXiv 2022, http://doi.org/10.31234/osf.io/r4f9e.
- [35] M. A. Fullana, B. J. Harrison, C. Soriano-Mas, B. Vervliet, N. Cardoner, A. Àvila-Parcet, J. Radua, *Mol. Psychiatry* 2016, 21, 500.
- [36] M. A. Fullana, A. Albajes-Eizagirre, C. Soriano-Mas, B. Vervliet, N. Cardoner, O. Benet, J. Radua, B. J. Harrison, *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* 2018, *88*, 16.
- [37] F. Scharnowski, A. A. Nicholson, S. Pichon, M. J. Rosa, G. Rey, S. B. Eickhoff, D. Van De Ville, P. Vuilleumier, Y. Koush, *Hum. Brain Mapp.* 2020, 41, 3100.

133, 3. [15] E. A. Holme **2005**, 36, 3.

ADVANCED SCIENCE NEWS

www.advancedsciencenews.com

- [38] M. Bedard-Gilligan, J. Jaeger, A. Echiverri-Cohen, L. A. Zoellner, J. Behav. Ther. Exp. Psychiatry 2012, 43, 716.
- [39] J. W. Pennebaker, E. Zech, B. Rimé, Handbook of Bereavement Research: Consequences, Coping, and Care, American Psychological Association, Washington, DC, USA 2001.
- [40] S. E. Ullman, H. H. Filipas, J. Trauma. Stress 2001, 14, 369.
- [41] S. E. Ullman, L. L. Starzynski, S. M. Long, G. E. Mason, L. M. Long, J. Interpers. Violence 2008, 23, 1235.
- [42] A. C. Davidson, S. A. Moss, J. Lang. Soc. Psychol. 2008, 27, 51.
- [43] J. Mueller, H. Moergeli, A. Maercker, Can. J. Psychiatry 2008, 53, 160.
- [44] C.-M. K. Hsu, B. Kleim, E. L. Nicholson, D. V. Zuj, P. J. Cushing, K. E. Gray, L. Clark, K. L. Felmingham, *PLoS One* **2018**, *13*, 0208575.
- [45] J. S. Stevens, Y. J. Kim, I. R. Galatzer-Levy, R. Reddy, T. D. Ely, C. B. Nemeroff, L. A. Hudak, T. Jovanovic, B. O. Rothbaum, K. J. Ressler, *Biol. Psychiatry* 2017, *81*, 1023.
- [46] R. Admon, G. Lubin, O. Stern, K. Rosenberg, L. Sela, H. Ben-Ami, T. Hendler, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 2009, 106, 14120.
- [47] X. Protopopescu, H. Pan, O. Tuescher, M. Cloitre, M. Goldstein, W. Engelien, J. Epstein, Y. Yang, J. Gorman, J. E. LeDoux, D. Silbersweig, E. Stern, *Biol. Psychiatry* **2005**, *57*, 464.
- [48] G. A. Van Wingen, E. Geuze, E. Vermetten, G. Fernández, Mol. Psychiatry 2011, 16, 664.
- [49] C. L. Larson, H. S. Schaefer, G. J. Siegle, C. A. B. Jackson, M. J. Anderle, R. J. Davidson, *Biol. Psychiatry* **2006**, *60*, 410.
- [50] L. Cahill, M. Uncapher, L. Kilpatrick, M. T. Alkire, J. Turner, *Learn. Mem.* 2004, 11, 261.
- [51] L. Cahill, Nat. Rev. Neurosci. 2006, 7, 477.
- [52] C. Herry, D. R. Bach, F. Esposito, F. Di Salle, W. J. Perrig, K. Scheffler, A. Lüthi, E. Seifritz, J. Neurosci. 2007, 27, 5958.
- [53] J. R. Swartz, J. L. Wiggins, M. Carrasco, C. Lord, C. S. Monk, J. Am. Acad. Child Adolesc. Psychiatr. 2013, 52, 84.
- [54] T. A. Hare, N. Tottenham, A. Galvan, H. U. Voss, G. H. Glover, B. J. Casey, *Biol. Psychiatry* 2008, 63, 927.
- [55] M. B. Stein, A. N. Simmons, J. S. Feinstein, M. P. Paulus, Am. J. Psychiatry 2007, 164, 318.
- [56] E. Bilek, M. L. Itz, G. Stossel, R. Ma, O. Berhe, L. Clement, Z. Zang, L. Robnik, M. M. Plichta, C. Neukel, C. Schmahl, P. Kirsch, A. Meyer-Lindenberg, H. Tost, *Biol. Psychiatry* **2019**, *86*, 930.
- [57] Y. J. Kim, S. J. H. van Rooij, T. D. Ely, N. Fani, K. J. Ressler, T. Jovanovic, J. S. Stevens, *Depression Anxiety* **2019**, *36*, 647.



www.advancedscience.com

- [58] C. R. Brewin, J. D. Gregory, M. Lipton, N. Burgess, Psychol. Rev. 2010, 117, 210.
- [59] R. A. Lanius, P. C. Williamson, K. Boksman, M. Densmore, M. Gupta, R. W. J. Neufeld, J. S. Gati, R. S. Menon, *Biol. Psychiatry* 2002, *52*, 305.
- [60] J. S. Morris, R. J. Dolan, NeuroImage 2004, 22, 372.
- [61] P. Qualter, K. Rotenberg, L. Barrett, P. Henzi, A. Barlow, M. Stylianou, R. A. Harris, J. Abnorm. Child Psychol. 2013, 41, 325.
- [62] G. M. Lodder, R. H. Scholte, I. A. Clemens, R. C. Engels, L. Goossens, M. Verhagen, *PLoS One* **2015**, *10*, 0125141.
- [63] M. R. Milad, M. A. Zeidan, A. Contero, R. K. Pitman, A. Klibanski, S. L. Rauch, J. M. Goldstein, *Neuroscience* **2010**, *168*, 652.
- [64] M. Wegerer, H. Kerschbaum, J. Blechert, F. H. Wilhelm, Neurobiol. Learn. Mem. 2014, 116, 145.
- [65] R. A. Bryant, K. L. Felmingham, D. Silove, M. Creamer, M. O'Donnell, A. C. McFarlane, J. Affective Disord. 2011, 131, 398.
- [66] A. Weidmann, A. Conradi, K. Groger, L. Fehm, T. Fydrich, Anxiety Stress Coping 2009, 22, 549.
- [67] S. Borys, D. Perlman, Pers. Soc. Psychol. Bull. 1985, 11, 63.
- [68] S. Lau, G. E. Gruen, Pers. Soc. Psychol. Bull. 1992, 18, 182.
- [69] D. Russell, L. A. Peplau, C. E. Cutrona, J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 1980, 39, 472.
- [70] W. D. S. Killgore, S. A. Cloonan, E. C. Taylor, D. A. Lucas, N. S. Dailey, *Psychiatr. Res.* 2020, 294, 113551.
- [71] J. Morahan-Martin, P. Schumacher, Comput. Hum. Behav. 2003, 19, 659.
- [72] D. V. Sheehan, Y. Lecrubier, K. H. Sheehan, P. Amorim, J. Janavs, E. Weiller, T. Hergueta, R. Baker, G. C. Dunbar, J. Clin. Psychiatry 1998, 59, 22.
- [73] M. Eckstein, B. Becker, D. Scheele, C. Scholz, K. Preckel, T. E. Schlaepfer, V. Grinevich, K. M. Kendrick, W. Maier, R. Hurlemann, *Biol. Psychiatry* 2015, *78*, 194.
- [74] A. R. Hariri, A. Tessitore, V. S. Mattay, F. Fera, D. R. Weinberger, Neurolmage 2002, 17, 317.
- [75] L. Goossens, J. Kukolja, O. A. Onur, G. R. Fink, W. Maier, E. Griez, K. Schruers, R. Hurlemann, *Hum. Brain Mapp.* 2009, *30*, 3332.
- [76] C. E. Stiglmayr, D. Braakmann, B. Haaf, R.-D. Stieglitz, M. Bohus, Psychother. Psychosom. Med. Psychol. 2003, 53, 287.
- [77] S. Whitfield-Gabrieli, A. Nieto-Castanon, Brain Connect. 2012, 2, 125.

3.4. Publication 4: Chronic Ioneliness: neurocognitive mechanisms and interventions

Psychotherapy and Psychosomatics

Editorial

Psychother Psychosom 2022;91:227–237 DOI: 10.1159/000524157 Received: January 15, 2022 Accepted: March 16, 2022 Published online: May 2, 2022

Chronic Loneliness: Neurocognitive Mechanisms and Interventions

Mitjan Morr^a Xiqin Liu^b Rene Hurlemann^{c, d} Benjamin Becker^b Dirk Scheele^{a, c}

^aResearch Section Medical Psychology, Department of Psychiatry and Psychotherapy, University Hospital Bonn, Bonn, Germany; ^bClinical Hospital of Chengdu Brain Science Institute, University of Electronic Science and Technology of China, Chengdu, China; ^cDepartment of Psychiatry, University of Oldenburg, Oldenburg, Germany; ^dResearch Center Neurosensory Science, University of Oldenburg, Oldenburg, Germany

Loneliness has been associated with detrimental effects on mental and physical health and is increasingly recognized as a critical public health issue which may be further exacerbated by societal challenges such as increasing urbanization, an aging society as well as the CO-VID-19 pandemic. A recent clinical study published in *Psychotherapy and Psychosomatics* has demonstrated that an internet-based cognitive behavioral therapy (ICBT) can significantly reduce loneliness, and such a preventive intervention may be co-opted to target suicidality in the elderly [1, 2]. As such, it is now an opportune time to review current conceptualization of chronic loneliness, its detrimental consequences and potential neurocognitive mechanisms as well as initial treatment strategies.

Loneliness is not a clinical diagnosis, but a psychological state with detrimental effects on physiological and mental health if it is experienced chronically. Prevalence estimates vary depending on the assessment criteria, but representative samples surveyed before the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic showed that 22% of inhabitants in the United States and 23% in Britain always or often feel lonely [3]. Loneliness can occur at any life stage, but elevated levels have been observed during late adolescence and in elderly people [4]. Various lines of research also indicate that the extended lockdowns and necessary social isolation during the COVID-19 pandemic have increased not only feelings of loneliness but also depression and suicidal ideation [5-7]. However, of note, loneliness is a subjective feeling which is distinct from objective social isolation [8, 9]. It is possible to have a large and diverse social network and feel lonely, and vice versa, to live a life with only a few meaningful social connections and experience no loneliness at all. Therefore, loneliness can be best described as a discrepancy between desired and actual social connectedness [10]. This conceptualization is in line with earlier epidemiological studies differentiating between "availability" and "adequacy" of social support. Increased mortality and risk of cardiovascular diseases have been linked to less perceived adequacy of social support [11-14]. In humans as a social species, loneliness may have evolved as an adaptive function and evolutionary coping strategy to promote behavioral changes, which increase the chance of survival [15]. Loneliness can be seen as a social equivalent to hunger, such that the feeling

B.B. and D.S. contributed equally.

Correspondence to: Mitjan Morr, mitjan.morr@ukbonn.de Benjamin Becker, ben_becker@gmx.de Dirk Scheele, dirk-scheele@gmx.de

Karger@karger.com www.karger.com/pps

Karger 4

© 2022 S. Karger AG, Basel

of loneliness triggers the need to form new social relationships, in the same way as hunger triggers the need to eat [16-18]. If loneliness is an evolutionary signal to form social bonds, the question of why some people stay lonely over extended periods of time arises. Current models of loneliness postulate that lonely individuals exhibit negative social biases which paradoxically lead to even more withdrawal from social connections [19]. Clearly, the effects of acute loneliness are distinct from the impact of chronic loneliness [20, 21]. For instance, a recent study found that chronic loneliness was associated with a greater preferred interpersonal distance, whereas acute loneliness was related to smaller preferred distances [22], possibly reflecting the evolutionary desire to form social bonds. Although previous studies found that acute social exclusion elicits activations in neural pathways overlapping with those mediating physical pain such as the dorsal anterior cingulate cortex (ACC) and may lead to severe distress [23, 24], a recent meta-analysis did not detect reliable activation in the dorsal ACC in acute social exclusion but rather found robust engagement of the ventral ACC, posterior insula, posterior cingulate cortex, and lateral prefrontal regions with further co-activation analyses demonstrating a functional co-variance with large-scale networks that resembled the default mode network (DMN) topography [25]. Nevertheless, acute social isolation should not be confused with chronic loneliness, which exerts more harmful effects such as strongly increased mortality in comparison to acute social isolation [26]. Chronic loneliness may function as a continuous psychological stressor which increases the allostatic load, characterized as the wear and tear resulting from chronic overreactivity of stress systems [27, 28]. Several studies linked satisfactory social relationships to reduced allostatic load [29-31]. Allostatic overload is associated with poor health and should be assessed with an integrated approach including not only clinimetric criteria but also biomarkers [32]. Several large-scale studies showed that common genetic variants contribute to loneliness in a range from 4 to 27% [33-35]. Therefore, loneliness seems to interact with a complex system consisting of individual biology, as well as psychosocial status and may lead to a form of biosocial pathogenesis [36, 37]. Given that the COVID-19 pandemic and the necessary measures of social distancing may facilitate the transition from acute to chronic loneliness [38], interventions in vulnerable populations [39] may help to reduce the allostatic load and therefore prevent the detrimental health consequences of loneliness.

Detrimental Health Consequences of Loneliness

Accumulating evidence from different lines of research convergently indicates the detrimental impact of chronic loneliness and perceived social isolation on both, somatic and mental health. A number of studies have established associations between chronic loneliness and increased morbidity and mortality mirroring the negative impact of well-established risk factors such as obesity or smoking. Thus, loneliness and social disconnection are increasingly recognized as major public health concerns [40-43]. Increasing evidence suggests associations between chronic loneliness and an impaired integrity of the immune system, including reduced numbers of natural killer cells [44, 45] and diminished immune responses to acute stressors [46] in lonely individuals. Chronic loneliness has also been linked to heightened blood pressure [47, 48] and an increased risk for coronary heart diseases and stroke [49, 50]. In addition, feelings of social isolation are a risk factor for obesity [51-53] and impaired sleep quality [54, 55]. Sleep deprivation in turn can trigger feelings of loneliness, starting a self-reinforcing cycle of social withdrawal [56]. Importantly, the detrimental effects of loneliness are not restricted to somatic disorders but extend to mental health. Perceived social isolation has been identified as a significant predictor for cognitive decline in dementia and Alzheimer disease [57, 58] and is associated with higher levels of depressive symptoms [59, 60], anxiety [61, 62], and psychosocial stress [63]. Furthermore, patients with substance abuse [64-66], borderline personality disorder [67, 68], and schizoid personality disorder [69] report more loneliness and social disconnection than healthy controls. In addition, loneliness is a potential risk factor for post-traumatic stress disorder [70, 71] and enhances intrusive thoughts after trauma exposure [72, 73]. Overall, loneliness and social isolation are critical risk factors for several somatic and mental disorders and thus should be considered in therapeutic protocols. The development of neurobiologically informed interventions for loneliness critically requires a better understanding of the brain structural and functional neural changes related to chronic feeling of social isolation.

Brain Structural Adaptations Associated with Loneliness

Prolonged periods of social isolation have been linked to broad changes in brain morphology. For instance, participants of a 14-month long Antarctica expedition exhib-



55

Fig. 1. Theoretical model illustrating the impact of acute and chronic loneliness. Acute effects of loneliness are shown in the inner circle. Chronic loneliness may affect functional domains which are illustrated in the outer circles. Exemplary findings for the domains are listed in the circles: negative cognitive biases (red), memory and working memory (yellow), reward-related processes (green), and sensory processing (purple).

ited significant reductions in brain-derived neurotrophic factor concentrations and gray matter volume in the dorsolateral and orbitofrontal cortex and hippocampus compared to controls [74]. While these findings are consistent with animal studies showing an association between social isolation and hippocampal neurogenesis [75], it is also conceivable that the expedition-related changes are a byproduct of sensory deprivation. Previous studies also observed that larger and more diverse social networks positively correlate with amygdala volume [76], but a recent study failed to replicate this association [77]. Along these lines, a rare patient with bilateral amygdala damage showed a normal size and complexity of her social network [78], indicating that an intact amygdala is not necessary to maintain social relationships or at least can be compensated for [79]. Several years after the first assessment of the social network, the woman with amygdala lesion developed severe treatment-resistant depression along with a reduction in the size of her social network, and she reported strong feelings of loneliness [80], demonstrating that the experience of loneliness may not re-

quire an intact amygdala either. However, recent largescale brain morphology studies suggest that there are sexdependent brain volume effects of loneliness, especially in the amygdala and the ventromedial prefrontal cortex (vmPFC) [81]. Smaller amygdala volumes were detected for lonely men, but not lonely women, and this pattern was reversed for the vmPFC volume. Thus, prospective longitudinal studies are required to monitor sex-specific morphological changes that accompany chronic loneliness. Sex and loneliness interactions are not restricted to brain structural effects. A recent large databank study found that lonely individuals display volume deviations and functional communication changes in the DMN, identifying the DMN as a key component of perceived social isolation [82]. Interestingly, this loneliness-related effect was more prominent in men than women.

Furthermore, individual differences in loneliness correlated with gray matter density in the left posterior superior temporal sulcus, and this association was mediated by social perception skills [83]. Interestingly, the correlation remained significant after controlling for trait anxiety and social network size, thus providing further support for the notion that loneliness and social anxiety are characterized by distinct neural phenotypes [84] and for the dissociation of loneliness and social isolation. Importantly, loneliness has also been linked to altered neural processing in various neurocognitive domains (Fig. 1), including negative cognitive biases, sensory processing, executive functioning, reward-related processes, and memory.

Negative Cognitive Biases

It has been hypothesized that the maintenance of loneliness is fueled by negative cognitive biases which make positive social interactions less rewarding and may foster even more social withdrawal [17, 85]. Mechanistically, lonely individuals may be more likely to perceive social stimuli as threatening and to evaluate themselves and others more negatively [19]. Feelings of alienation may result from larger self-other dissimilarity of activation patterns in the medial prefrontal cortex [86]. Furthermore, loneliness is associated with reduced interpersonal trust and a preference for larger social distances from unfamiliar others, and this behavioral phenotype is paralleled by reduced trust-associated activity in the anterior insula. Importantly, blunted functional connectivity between the anterior insula and occipito-parietal regions predicts diminished affective and oxytocinergic responses to positive social interaction [87]. Given that the anterior insula plays a key role in self-awareness and interoceptive processing [88], we hypothesize that the negative cognitive biases in loneliness are mediated by an external attention focus due to reduced generation of, or sensitivity to, internal physiological signals in social situations [89]. Further supporting evidence for this notion comes from a study showing that insula responses to emotional faces mediate the association between alexithymia and subjective isolation stress [63]. Additionally, the DMN has been recently identified as a key system involved in loneliness through large-scale UK biobank studies. Increased functional connectivity of the DMN [82] and overall increased network integration between the DMN and the attentional and visual networks in lonely subjects [90] may reflect exaggerated rumination during rest [91]. Furthermore, it has been suggested that negative cognitive biases such as the expectation of more negative social interactions may be based on the association between loneliness and distinct divergences in the structural covariation of DMN and hippocampus subregions [92].

In addition, loneliness may affect synchronization during social interactions, such that lonely people may require stronger activation of their observation execution system including the inferior frontal gyrus (IFG) and the inferior parietal lobule for alignment to compensate for some deficiency in their synchronization ability [93]. Further studies are warranted to probe possible causal pathways of how disrupted interoceptive processes and impaired synchronization may lead to social withdrawal and the chronicity of loneliness.

Sensory Processing and Executive Functioning

Loneliness-induced hypervigilance can be observed in a shift of visual and auditory attention to negative or threatening stimuli. These changes in sensory processing could be induced by alterations in the dorsal and ventral attention networks [90, 94]. Furthermore, there appears to be a bidirectional relationship between tactile processing and loneliness. Touch deprivation during COVID-19-related restrictions has been linked to higher anxiety and greater loneliness [95], but loneliness also positively correlated with touch avoidance [96]. The excitatory transcranial direct current stimulation to the right IFG slowed responses to observed touch in lonely individuals [96], indicating that the IFG may contribute to the perpetuation of loneliness by enhancing the avoidance of positive social cues. Likewise, olfactory impairment can severely disrupt close relationships [97]. Loneliness is higher in participants who experienced childhood maltreatment, which correlates with amygdala hyperreactivity and hippocampal deactivation in response to social stress odors [98]. Whether and how loneliness may affect the sensory integration of multiple modalities is still elusive. In addition, it has been hypothesized that reduced functional connectivity of the right middle/ superior frontal gyrus to the cingulo-opercular network during rest may reflect diminished executive functioning in loneliness [99], but evidence for an association between loneliness and impaired executive functioning across the life span is scarce.

Reward-Related Processes

The activation patterns evoked by acute social isolation in the ventral tegmental area are similar to the craving-related activation pattern observed after fasting [18]. By contrast, dissociable responses were evident in the striatum, with fasting enhancing responses to food cues in the nucleus accumbens and social isolation increasing responses to social cues in the caudate nucleus. Cacioppo et al. [100] showed reduced ventral striatum (VS) activity in lonely individuals while viewing pleasant pictures with social connotation, but other studies found no significant correlation between loneliness and VS responses to pleasant social stimuli [101], nor between loneliness and striatal dopamine synthesis capacity in healthy controls or patients with autism spectrum disorder [102]. These contradictory findings may be reconciled by taking the familiarity of the social context into account. For instance, another functional magnetic resonance imaging study reported selectively increased VS responses to images of close others compared to strangers in lonely individuals, possibly reflecting fear of alienation or rejection [16].

Memory and Working Memory

In line with the above-mentioned association between loneliness and cognitive decline, several studies have reported loneliness-related declines in episodic, semantic, and working memory in older adults [103-105]. In patients with major depressive disorder, loneliness had no significant effect on working memory performance, but it was linked to increased functional connectivity between the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex and inferior parietal cortex, indicating that loneliness may be associated with altered neural regulatory functioning in self-referential processing [106]. Of note, a recent study found that loneliness may influence trauma memory in a sex-dependent manner. Specifically, lonely men, but not lonely women, exhibited more intrusive thoughts after experimental trauma and this phenotype was related to amygdala hyperreactivity during both fear conditioning and habituation processes, suggesting that the limbic system is a potential target for interventions that increase social connectedness [73]. Furthermore, the above-mentioned alterations in hippocampus-DMN covariation may reflect the neurobiological basis for an increased negative memory retrieval [92]. Interestingly, these alterations seem to have distinct links to genetic components of loneliness [92, 107].

Neurocognitive Mechanisms Underlying Loneliness-Related Vulnerability

The current lack of longitudinal studies probing the trajectories of loneliness-associated neural changes hamper conclusions about causal mechanisms. However, given the strong involvement of the DMN in loneliness, it is conceivable that DMN dysregulation also contributes to the detrimental health effects of loneliness. For instance, loneliness has consistently been associated with cognitive decline in patients with Alzheimer's disease [57, 58], and DMN dysregulation has not only been linked to Alzheimer pathology and cognitive decline [108, 109], but also to psychiatric disorders such as substance abuse [110], depression [91, 111], and post-traumatic stress disorder [112, 113]. Perceived social isolation could therefore influence different pathologies by changing the structural and functional integrity of the DMN.

A second possible mechanism mediating detrimental health effects of loneliness could be based on disrupted interoceptive processes. Loneliness has been linked with an "attentional switch" leading to a shift in the direction of heightened exteroceptive attention rather than interoceptive processes which may foster the negative cognitive bias in loneliness [89]. A perceptual insensitivity to the modulation of interoceptive signals has been observed across several common psychiatric disorders such as depression and anxiety disorder [114, 115]. This way, loneliness-dependent activity and connectivity changes in the anterior insula may reflect heightened subjective isolation stress and could convey increased vulnerability in lonely individuals to psychological disorders [63, 87].

Furthermore, amygdala hyperreactivity might be another mechanism underlying the elevated prevalence of psychiatric disorders in high-lonely individuals. Recently, we found amygdala hyperreactivity and increased intrusive thought formation after trauma exposure in highlonely men [73]. Heightened amygdala reactivity predicts depressive [116] and post-traumatic stress disorder symptoms [117]. Furthermore, amygdala connectivity with the DMN is decreased in patients with major depressive disorder [118]. All of these hypothesized neurocognitive mechanisms might be possible targets for specific therapeutic interventions to reduce loneliness-related vulnerability, but rigorous randomized clinical trials are required to probe causal effects.

Therapeutic Interventions for Loneliness and Integration with Neurocognitive Mechanisms

Social interventions should be considered in new therapeutic concepts to effectively reduce feelings of loneliness. Several studies support the effectiveness of social interventions in a non-clinical environment [119–122]. Intervention types range from group-based physical

Fig. 2. Illustration of brain areas involved in loneliness. Chronic loneliness has been associated with functional and structural changes in various neural circuits of social and affective brain systems, including limbic regions such as the amygdala, hippocampus, and the anterior insula, as well as striatal, prefrontal, and temporal regions. Amyg., amygdala; dlPFC, dorsolateral prefrontal cortex; Hip., hippocampus; IPL, inferior parietal lobule; AI, anterior insula; VS, ventral striatum; vlPFC, ventrolateral prefrontal cortex; vmPFC, ventromedial prefrontal cortex; pSTS, posterior superior temporal sulcus. Source of the brain template picture used to display the brain regions from https://scidraw.io/ (shared under the creative commons license CC-BY license).



activities [123-125], internet and app-based group interventions [126–128] to the use of robotic agents [129, 130]. In addition, a positive social climate and community programs can further prevent loneliness [131-133]. A recent meta-analysis showed that psychological interventions were more effective than measures to increase access to other people to improve the perceived quality of social connections [134]. For example, cognitive-behavioral therapies targeting maladaptive cognition can reduce loneliness levels and the elevated blood pressure associated with loneliness in older individuals [135, 136]. Furthermore, mindfulness training has been demonstrated to be effective in reducing loneliness and related pro-inflammatory gene expression [137-139]. Further studies have focused on designing and evaluating internet- or tele-delivered approaches that may facilitate more scalable and accessible interventions for chronic loneliness. A recent randomized controlled trial compared ICBT and internet-based interpersonal psychotherapy (IIPT) and demonstrated a significantly greater efficacy of ICBT than IIPT in reducing loneliness [2]. Similarly, a shortterm tele-delivered intervention that aimed at facilitating social connectedness showed promising results in older adults by reducing feelings of loneliness and depression [140]. CBT and group therapy sessions also significantly increased social support and decreased depression scores

after coronary heart disease [141]. Nevertheless, one-toone peer support did not significantly reduce readmission rates in the year after discharge from inpatient psychiatric care [142], indicating that more specific interventions may be required. Overall, there is growing evidence that behavioral and psychological interventions targeting loneliness are an effective way to increase the feeling of social connectedness and additionally reduce harmful health effects. Despite increasing evidence demonstrating the efficacy of behavioral interventions for loneliness, the brain-based mechanisms mediating interventional effects have not been examined. Future prospective studies are needed to differentiate predisposing brain alterations that render individuals vulnerable to chronic loneliness from alterations as a consequence of prolonged loneliness and those that normalize during the course of successful treatment. Based on the notion of loneliness as biosocial pathogenesis, longitudinal studies are required to distinguish whether loneliness-related neural changes reflect damage as a direct consequence of excessive exposure to this stressor or adaptive processes which shape the brain in an experience-dependent plastic manner to cope with the negatively perceived social environment [36]. Similar approaches lead to a better understanding of the neural mechanisms in childhood maltreatment and should be adapted in future loneliness research [143].

Moreover, a better understanding of the neurocognitive mechanisms mediating chronic loneliness opens up novel opportunities to enhance the efficacy of loneliness interventions by targeting the underlying brain circuits. Loneliness-related functional and structural brain changes are evident in various neural circuits of social and affective brain systems, including limbic regions such as the amygdala, hippocampus, and the anterior insula, as well as striatal, prefrontal, and temporal regions (Fig. 2). Alterations in the underlying brain circuits have been associated with detrimental effects of loneliness in various functional domains, which appear to be distinct from the consequences of depression [144] and social anxiety [84]. Therapy outcomes may be improved when interventions focus on multiple functional domains and the related neural targets. For instance, accumulating evidence from basic research and proof-of-concept studies suggests that targeting hormonal systems such as the oxytocin or vasopressin system may have the potential to facilitate social functioning in relevant domains in both healthy individuals and patients with mental disorders [145]. A single intranasal dose of oxytocin reduced aversive anticipation in high anxious individuals [146] and prevented sensitization towards angry faces [147] via reducing amygdala reactivity. Furthermore, oxytocin was found to enhance approach behavior towards positive social stimuli by modulating responsivity of the anterior insula [148, 149]. Both single-dose administrations of oxytocin and vasopressin may enhance the salience of social stimuli and decrease reactivity towards negative social feedback [150, 151]. Although neuropeptide treatment effects in these domains may vary as a function of dosage [152, 153], treatment expectation [154-156], and sex [157-159], the adjunct administration in combination with behavioral interventions may represent a promising venue to enhance the efficacy of loneliness interventions. Likewise,

References

- 1 Siu HC, Lee SH, Au JS, Lo APK, Huang CM, Tsai YF, et al. Loneliness and major depressive disorder in the elderly with a history of suicidal ideation or attempt: a comment on "therapist-guided internet-based treatments for loneliness" by Käll et al. Psychother Psychosom. 2022;91(2):142–4.
- 2 Käll A, Bäck M, Welin C, Åman H, Bjerkander R, Wänman M, et al. Therapist-guided internet-based treatments for loneliness: a randomized controlled three-arm trial comparing cognitive behavioral therapy and interpersonal psychotherapy. Psychother Psychosom. 2021;90(5):351–8.
- 3 DiJulio B, Hamel L, Munana C, Brodie M. Loneliness and social isolation in the United States, the United Kingdom, and Japan: an international survey. San Francisco, CA: Kaiser Family Foundation; 2018.
- 4 Luhmann M, Hawkley LC. Age differences in loneliness from late adolescence to oldest old age. Dev Psychol. 2016 Jun;52(6):943–59.
- 5 Killgore WDS, Cloonan SA, Taylor EC, Lucas DA, Dailey NS. Loneliness during the first half-year of COVID-19 lockdowns. Psychiatry Res. 2020 Dec;294:113551.
- 6 Killgore WDS, Cloonan SA, Taylor EC, Dailey NS. Loneliness: a signature mental health concern in the era of COVID-19. Psychiatry Res. 2020 Aug;290:113117.
- 7 Killgore WDS, Cloonan SA, Taylor EC, Miller MA, Dailey NS. Three months of loneliness during the COVID-19 lockdown. Psychiatry Res. 2020 Nov;293:113392.
- 8 Cacioppo JT, Cacioppo S. The growing problem of loneliness. Lancet. 2018 Feb;391:426.
- 9 Hawkley LC, Cacioppo JT. Loneliness matters: a theoretical and empirical review of consequences and mechanisms. Ann Behav Med. 2010 Oct;40:218–27.

Loneliness: Mechanisms and Interventions

Psychother Psychosom 2022;91:227-237 DOI: 10.1159/000524157

the endogenous oxytocin response to positive social interactions seems to be attenuated in high-lonely individuals [87], but repeated exposure to situations that have been found to induce the release of endogenous oxytocin such as massage, choir singing, or interpersonal synchronized behavior may reinstate normal neurohormonal responses [160–162].

Conclusion

Taken together, loneliness is a crucial and modifiable risk factor for physical and mental health. A better understanding of the neural underpinnings of social (dis)connectedness can help boost the efficiency of loneliness interventions not only in healthy participants but also in patients with mental disorders.

Conflict of Interest Statement

The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

Funding Sources

Dr. Scheele is supported by an Else-Kröner-Fresenius-Stiftung grant (2017_A35).

Author Contributions

M.M., X.L., R.H., B.B and D.S. all made substantial contributions to the conception of this paper. M.M. and D.S. drafted this paper, and X.L. and B.B. contributed critical revisions for intellectual content. All of the authors had final approval of all of the submitted versions, and all are in agreement to be accountable for all aspects of this work. A preprint of the manuscript has been posted on the Psyarxiv repository (DOI: 10.31234/osf.io/r4f9e).

- 10 Peplau LA, Perlman D. Loneliness: a sourcebook of current theory, research and therapy. Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley & Sons Inc.; 1982.
- 11 House JS, Kahn RL, McLeod JD, Williams D. Measures and concepts of social support; social support and health. New York: Academic Press; 1985. p. 83–108.
- 12 Woloshin S, Schwartz LM, Tosteson ANA, Chang CH, Wright B, Plohman J, et al. Perceived adequacy of tangible social support and health outcomes in patients with coronary artery disease. J Gen Inter Med. 1997 Oct;12:613–8.
- 13 Hanson BS, Isacsson SO, Janzon L, Lindell SE. Social network and social support influence mortality in elderly men: prospective population study of "men born in 1914" Malmö, Sweden. Am J Epidemiol. 1989 Jul;130:100– 11.
- 14 Hedblad B, Östergren PO, Hanson BS, Janzon L. Influence of social support on cardiac event rate in men with ischaemic type ST segment depression during ambulatory 24-h longterm ECG recording: the prospective population study "Men born in 1914," Mahnö, Sweden. Eur Heart J. 1992 Apr;13:433–9.
- 15 Cacioppo JT, Cacioppo S, Boomsma DI. Evolutionary mechanisms for loneliness. Cogn Emot. 2014;28(1):3–21.
- 16 Inagaki TK, Muscatell KA, Moieni M, Dutcher JM, Jevtic I, Irwin MR, et al. Yearning for connection? Loneliness is associated with increased ventral striatum activity to close others. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci. 2016 Jul;11(7):1096–101.
- 17 Qualter P, Vanhalst J, Harris R, Van Roekel E, Lodder G, Bangee M, et al. Loneliness across the life span. Perspect Psychol Sci. 2015 Mar; 10(2):250–64.
- 18 Tomova L, Wang KL, Thompson T, Matthews GA, Takahashi A, Tye KM, et al. Acute social isolation evokes midbrain craving responses similar to hunger. Nat Neurosci. 2020 Dec;23(12):1597–605.
- 19 Spithoven AWM, Bijttebier P, Goossens L. It is all in their mind: a review on information processing bias in lonely individuals. Clin Psychol Rev. 2017 Dec;58:97–114.
- 20 Roddick CM, Chen FS. Effects of chronic and state loneliness on heart rate variability in women. Ann Behav Med. 2021 May;55(5): 460–75.
- 21 Vanhalst J, Soenens B, Luyckx K, Van Petegem S, Weeks MS, Asher SR. Why do the lonely stay lonely? Chronically lonely adolescents' attributions and emotions in situations of social inclusion and exclusion. J Pers Soc Psychol. 2015 Nov;109(5):932–48.
- 22 Saporta N, Scheele D, Lieberz J, Stuhr-Wulff F, Hurlemann R, Shamay-Tsoory SG. Opposing association of situational and chronic loneliness with interpersonal distance. Brain Sci. 2021 Aug;11(9):1135.
- 23 Eisenberger NI, Lieberman MD, Williams KD. Does rejection hurt? An fMRI study of social exclusion. Science. 2003 Oct;302(5643): 290–2.

- 24 MacDonald G, Leary MR. Why does social exclusion hurt? The relationship between social and physical pain. Psychol Bull. 2005 Mar; 131(2):202–23.
- 25 Mwilambwe-Tshilobo L, Spreng RN. Social exclusion reliably engages the default network: a meta-analysis of cyberball. NeuroImage. 2021 Feb;227:117666.
- 26 Shiovitz-Ezra S, Ayalon L. Situational versus chronic loneliness as risk factors for all-cause mortality. Int Psychogeriatr. 2010 May;22(3): 455–62.
- 27 McEwen BS, Stellar E. Stress and the individual: mechanisms leading to disease. Arch Intern Med. 1993 Sep;153(18):2093–101.
- 28 McEwen BS. Protective and damaging effects of stress mediators. N Engl J Med. 1998 Jan; 338(3):171–9.
- 29 Seeman T, Glei D, Goldman N, Weinstein M, Singer B, Lin YH. Social relationships and allostatic load in Taiwanese elderly and near elderly. Soc Sci Med. 2004 Dec;59(11):2245–57.
- 30 Seeman TE, Singer BH, Ryff CD, Dienberg Love G, Levy-Storms L. Social relationships, gender, and allostatic load across two age cohorts. Psychosom Med. 2002 May–Jun;64(3): 395–406.
- 31 Brooks KP, Gruenewald T, Karlamangla A, Hu P, Koretz B, Seeman TE. Social relationships and allostatic load in the MIDUS study. Health Psychol. 2014 Nov;33(11):1373–81.
- 32 Guidi J, Lucente M, Sonino N, Fava GA. Allostatic load and its impact on health: a systematic review. Psychother Psychosom. 2021; 90(1):11–27.
- 33 Day FR, Ong KK, Perry JRB. Elucidating the genetic basis of social interaction and isolation. Nat Commun. 2018 Jul;9(1):2457.
- 34 Gao J, Davis LK, Hart AB, Sanchez-Roige S, Han L, Cacioppo JT, et al. Genome-wide association study of loneliness demonstrates a role for common variation. Neuropsychopharmacology. 2017 Mar;42(4):811–21.
- 35 Abdellaoui A, Chen HY, Willemsen G, Ehli EA, Davies GE, Verweij KJ, et al. Associations between loneliness and personality are mostly driven by a genetic association with neuroticism. J Pers. 2019 Apr;87(2):386–97.
- 36 Horwitz RI, Singer BH, Hayes-Conroy A, Cullen MR, Mawn M, Colella K, et al. Biosocial pathogenesis. Psychother Psychosom. 2022;91(2):73–7.
- 37 Quadt L, Esposito G, Critchley HD, Garfinkel SN. Brain-body interactions underlying the association of loneliness with mental and physical health. Neurosci Biobehav Rev. 2020 Sep;116:283–300.
- 38 Luchetti M, Lee JH, Aschwanden D, Sesker A, Strickhouser JE, Terracciano A, et al. The trajectory of loneliness in response to COVID-19. Am Psychol. 2020 Oct;75(7):897–908.
- 39 Hopf D, Schneider E, Aguilar-Raab C, Scheele D, Ditzen B, Eckstein M. Loneliness and diurnal cortisol levels during COVID-19 lockdown: the roles of living situation, relationship status and relationship quality. medRxiv. 2022 Feb.

- 40 Rico-Uribe LA, Caballero FF, Martín-María N, Cabello M, Ayuso-Mateos JL, Miret M. Association of loneliness with all-cause mortality: a meta-analysis. PLoS One. 2018 Jan; 13(1):e0190033.
- 41 Caspi A, Harrington H, Moffitt TE, Milne BJ, Poulton R. Socially isolated children 20 years later: risk of cardiovascular disease. Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med. 2006 Aug;160(8):805–11.
- 42 Seeman TE. Health promoting effects of friends and family on health outcomes in older adults. Am J Health Promot. 2000 Jul–Aug; 14(6):362–70.
- 43 Holt-Lunstad J, Smith TB, Layton JB. Social relationships and mortality risk: a meta-analytic review. PLoS Med. 2010 Jul;7(7): e1000316.
- 44 Kiecolt-Glaser JK, Garner W, Speicher C, Penn GM, Holliday J, Glaser R. Psychosocial modifiers of immunocompetence in medical students. Psychosom Med. 1984 Jan–Feb; 46(1):7–14.
- 45 Pressman SD, Cohen S, Miller GE, Barkin A, Rabin BS, Treanor JJ. Loneliness, social network size, and immune response to influenza vaccination in college freshmen. Health Psychol. 2005 May;24(3):297–306.
- 46 Steptoe A, Owen N, Kunz-Ebrecht SR, Brydon L. Loneliness and neuroendocrine, cardiovascular, and inflammatory stress responses in middle-aged men and women. Psychoneuroendocrinology. 2004 Jun;29(5): 593–611.
- 47 Hawkley LC, Masi CM, Berry JD, Cacioppo JT. Loneliness is a unique predictor of agerelated differences in systolic blood pressure. Psychol Aging. 2006 Mar;21(1):152–64.
- 48 Hawkley LC, Thisted RA, Masi CM, Cacioppo JT. Loneliness predicts increased blood pressure: 5-year cross-lagged analyses in middleaged and older adults. Psychol Aging. 2010 Mar;25(1):132–41.
- 49 Valtorta NK, Kanaan M, Gilbody S, Ronzi S, Hanratty B. Loneliness and social isolation as risk factors for coronary heart disease and stroke: systematic review and meta-analysis of longitudinal observational studies. Heart. 2016 Jul;102(13):1009–16.
- 50 Golaszewski NM, LaCroix AZ, Godino JG, Allison MA, Manson JE, King JJ, et al. Evaluation of social isolation, loneliness, and cardiovascular disease among older women in the US. JAMA Netw Open. 2022 Feb;5(2): e2146461.
- 51 Hawkley LC, Thisted RA, Cacioppo JT. Loneliness predicts reduced physical activity: cross-sectional & longitudinal analyses. Health Psychol. 2009 May;28(3):354–63.
- 52 Mason TB. Loneliness, eating, and body mass index in parent-adolescent dyads from the Family Life, Activity, Sun, Health, and Eating Study. Pers Relationship. 2020;27(2):420–32.
- 53 Lauder W, Mummery K, Jones M, Caperchione C. A comparison of health behaviours in lonely and non-lonely populations. Psychol Health Med. 2006 May;11(2):233–45.

- 54 Matthews T, Danese A, Gregory AM, Caspi A, Moffitt TE, Arseneault L. Sleeping with one eye open: loneliness and sleep quality in young adults. Psychol Med. 2017 Sep;47(12): 2177–86.
- 55 Segrin C, Burke TJ. Loneliness and sleep quality: dyadic effects and stress effects. Behav Sleep Med. 2015;13(3):241–54.
- 56 Ben Simon E, Walker MP. Sleep loss causes social withdrawal and loneliness. Nat Commun. 2018 Aug;9(1):3146.
- 57 Holwerda TJ, Deeg D, Beekman ATF, van Tilburg TG, Stek ML, Jonker C, et al. Feelings of loneliness, but not social isolation, predict dementia onset: results from the Amsterdam Study of the Elderly (AMSTEL). J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2014 Feb;85(2):135–42.
- 58 Wilson RS, Krueger KR, Arnold SE, Schneider JA, Kelly JF, Barnes LL, et al. Loneliness and risk of Alzheimer disease. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 2007 Feb;64(2):234–40.
- 59 Beutel ME, Klein EM, Brähler E, Reiner I, Jünger C, Michal M, et al. Loneliness in the general population: prevalence, determinants and relations to mental health. BMC Psychiatry. 2017 Mar;17(1):97.
- 60 Erzen E, Çikrikci Ö. The effect of loneliness on depression: a meta-analysis. Int J Soc Psychiatry. 2018 Aug;64(5):427–35.
- 61 Eres R, Lim MH, Lanham S, Jillard C, Bates G. Loneliness and emotion regulation: implications of having social anxiety disorder. Aust J Psychol. 2021;73(1):46–56.
- 62 Richardson T, Elliott P, Roberts R. Relationship between loneliness and mental health in students. J Public Ment Health. 2017;16(2): 48–54.
- 63 Morr M, Lieberz J, Dobbelstein M, Philipsen A, Hurlemann R, Scheele D. Insula reactivity mediates subjective isolation stress in alexi-thymia. Sci Rep. 2021 Jul;11(1):15326.
- 64 Åkerlind I, Hörnquist JO. Loneliness and alcohol abuse: a review of evidences of an interplay. Soc Sci Med. 1992 Feb;34(4):405–14.
- 65 García-Montes JM, Zaldívar-Basurto F, López-Ríos F, Molina-Moreno A. The role of personality variables in drug abuse in a Spanish University population. Int J Ment Health Addict. 2009;7:475–87.
- 66 Bragard E, Giorgi S, Juneau P, Curtis BL. Loneliness and daily alcohol consumption during the COVID-19 pandemic. Alcohol Alcohol. 2021 Mar;57(2):198–202.
- 67 Liebke L, Bungert M, Thome J, Hauschild S, Gescher DM, Schmahl C, et al. Loneliness, social networks, and social functioning in borderline personality disorder. Pers Disord. 2017 Oct;8(4):349–56.
- 68 Hauschild S, Winter D, Thome J, Liebke L, Schmahl C, Bohus M, et al. Behavioural mimicry and loneliness in borderline personality disorder. Compr Psychiatry. 2018 Apr;82:30– 6.
- 69 Martens WHJ. Schizoid personality disorder linked to unbearable and inescapable loneliness. Eur J Psychiat. 2010;24(1):38–45.

- 70 O'Connor M. A longitudinal study of PTSD in the elderly bereaved: prevalence and predictors. Aging Ment Health. 2010 Apr;14(3): 310–8.
- 71 Lee B, Youm Y. Social network effects on post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) in female North Korean immigrants. J Prev Med Public Health. 2011 Sep;44(5):191–200.
- 72 Scheele D, Lieberz J, Goertzen-Patin A, Engels C, Schneider L, Stoffel-Wagner B, et al. Trauma disclosure moderates the effects of oxytocin on intrusions and neural responses to fear. Psychother Psychosom. 2019;88(1): 61–4.
- 73 Morr M, Noell J, Sassin D, Daniels J, Philipsen A, Becker B, et al. Lonely in the dark: trauma memory and sex-specific dysregulation of amygdala reactivity to fear signals. Adv Sci. 2022;e2105336.
- 74 Stahn AC, Gunga HC, Kohlberg E, Gallinat J, Dinges DF, Kühn S. Brain changes in response to long Antarctic expeditions. N Engl J Med. 2019 Dec;381(23):2273–5.
- 75 Biggio F, Mostallino MC, Talani G, Locci V, Mostallino R, Calandra G, et al. Social enrichment reverses the isolation-induced deficits of neuronal plasticity in the hippocampus of male rats. Neuropharmacology. 2019 Jun;151: 45–54.
- 76 Bickart KC, Wright CI, Dautoff RJ, Dickerson BC, Barrett LF. Amygdala volume and social network size in humans. Nat Neurosci. 2011 Feb;14(2):163–4.
- 77 Lin C, Keles U, Tyszka JM, Gallo M, Paul L, Adolphs R. No strong evidence that social network index is associated with gray matter volume from a data-driven investigation. Cortex, 2020 Apr;125:307–17.
- 78 Becker B, Mihov Y, Scheele D, Kendrick KM, Feinstein JS, Matusch A, et al. Fear processing and social networking in the absence of a functional amygdala. Biol Psychiatry. 2012 Jul;72(1):70–7.
- 79 Mihov Y, Kendrick KM, Becker B, Zschernack J, Reich H, Maier W, et al. Mirroring fear in the absence of a functional amygdala. Biol Psychiatry. 2013 Apr;73(7):e9–11.
- 80 Scheele D, Zimbal S, Feinstein JS, Delis A, Neumann C, Mielacher C, et al. Treatmentresistant depression and ketamine response in a patient with bilateral amygdala damage. Am J Psychiatry. 2019 Dec;176(12):982–6.
- 81 Kiesow H, Dunbar RI, Kable JW, Kalenscher T, Vogeley K, Schilbach L, et al. 10,000 Social brains: sex differentiation in human brain anatomy. Sci Adv. 2020 Mar;6(12):eaaz1170.
- 82 Spreng RN, Dimas E, Mwilambwe-Tshilobo L, Dagher A, Koellinger P, Nave G, et al. The default network of the human brain is associated with perceived social isolation. Nature Commun. 2020 Dec;11(1):1–11.
- 83 Kanai R, Bahrami B, Duchaine B, Janik A, Banissy MJ, Rees G. Brain structure links loneliness to social perception. Curr Biol. 2012 Oct;22(20):1975–9.

- 84 Lieberz J, Shamay-Tsoory SG, Saporta N, Kanterman A, Gorni J, Esser T, et al. Behavioral and neural dissociation of social anxiety and loneliness. J Neurosci. 2022;42:2570–83.
- 85 Cacioppo JT, Hawkley LC. Perceived social isolation and cognition. Trends Cogn Sci. 2009 Oct;13(10):447–54.
- 86 Courtney AL, Meyer ML. Self-other representation in the social brain reflects social connection. J Neurosci. 2020 Jul;40(29):5616–27.
- 87 Lieberz J, Shamay-Tsoory SG, Saporta N, Esser T, Kuskova E, Stoffel-Wagner B, et al. Loneliness and the social brain: how perceived social isolation impairs human interactions. Adv Sci. 2021 Nov;8(21):e2102076.
- 88 Eisenberger NI. The pain of social disconnection: examining the shared neural underpinnings of physical and social pain. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2012 May;13(6):421–34.
- 89 Arnold AJ, Winkielman P, Dobkins K. Interoception and social connection. Front Psychol. 2019 Nov;10:2589.
- 90 Mwilambwe-Tshilobo L, Ge T, Chong M, Ferguson MA, Misic B, Burrow AL, et al. Loneliness and meaning in life are reflected in the intrinsic network architecture of the brain. Soc Cogni Affect Neurosci. 2019 May; 14(4):423–33.
- 91 Zhou H-X, Chen X, Shen Y-Q, Li L, Chen N-X, Zhu Z-C, et al. Rumination and the default mode network: meta-analysis of brain imaging studies and implications for depression. NeuroImage. 2020 Feb;206:116287.
- 92 Zajner C, Spreng RN, Bzdok D. Loneliness is linked to specific subregional alterations in hippocampus-default network covariation. J Neurophysiol. 2021 Dec;126(6):2138–57.
- 93 Saporta N, Scheele D, Lieberz J, Nevat M, Kanterman A, Hurlemann R, et al. Altered activation in the action observation system during synchronization in high loneliness individuals. Cerebral Cortex. 2022 Feb:bhac073. Epub ahead of print.
- 94 Tian Y, Yang L, Chen S, Guo D, Ding Z, Tam KY, et al. Causal interactions in resting-state networks predict perceived loneliness. PLoS One. 2017 May;12(5):e0177443.
- 95 von Mohr M, Kirsch LP, Fotopoulou A. Social touch deprivation during COVID-19: effects on psychological wellbeing and craving interpersonal touch. R Soc Open Sci. 2021 Sep; 8(9):210287.
- 96 Saporta N, Peled-Avron L, Scheele D, Lieberz J, Hurlemann R, Shamay-Tsoory SG. Touched by loneliness – how loneliness impacts the response to observed human touch: a tDCS Study. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci. 2021 Feb;17(1):142–50.
- 97 Blomkvist A, Hofer M. Olfactory impairment and close social relationships. a narrative review. Chem Senses. 2021 Jan;46:bjab037.
- 98 Maier A, Heinen-Ludwig L, Güntürkün O, Hurlemann R, Scheele D. Childhood maltreatment alters the neural processing of chemosensory stress signals. Front Psychiatry. 2020 Aug;11:783.

- 99 Layden EA, Cacioppo JT, Cacioppo S, Cappa SF, Dodich A, Falini A, et al. Perceived social isolation is associated with altered functional connectivity in neural networks associated with tonic alertness and executive control. NeuroImage. 2017 Jan;145(Pt A):58– 73.
- 100 Cacioppo JT, Norris CJ, Decety J, Monteleone G, Nusbaum H. In the eye of the beholder: individual differences in perceived social isolation predict regional brain activation to social stimuli. J Cogn Neurosci. 2009 Jan; 21(1):83–92.
- 101 D'Agostino AE, Kattan D, Canli T. An fMRI study of loneliness in younger and older adults. Soc Neurosci. 2019 Apr;14(2):136–48.
- Schalbroeck R, van Velden FHP, de Geus-Oei LF, Yaqub M, van Amelsvoort T, Booij J, et al. Striatal dopamine synthesis capacity in autism spectrum disorder and its relation with social defeat: an [(18)F]-FDOPA PET/CT study. Transl Psychiatry. 2021 Jan;11(1): 47.
- 103 Yin J, Lassale C, Steptoe A, Cadar D. Exploring the bidirectional associations between loneliness and cognitive functioning over 10 years: the English longitudinal study of ageing. Int J Epidemiol. 2019 Dec;48(6):1937– 48.
- 104 McHugh Power JE, Steptoe A, Kee F, Lawlor BA. Loneliness and social engagement in older adults: a bivariate dual change score analysis. Psychol Aging. 2019 Feb;34(1): 152–62.
- 105 Rosenstreich E, Margalit M. Loneliness, mindfulness, and academic achievements: a moderation effect among first-year college students. Open Psychol J. 2015 May;8(1): 138–45.
- 106 Gao M, Shao R, Huang C-M, Liu H-L, Chen Y-L, Lee S-H, et al. The relationship between loneliness and working-memory-related frontoparietal network connectivity in people with major depressive disorder. Behav Brain Res. 2020 Sep;393:112776.
- 107 Spithoven AWM, Cacioppo S, Goossens L, Cacioppo JT. Genetic contributions to loneliness and their relevance to the evolutionary theory of loneliness. Perspect Psychol Sci. 2019 May;14(3):376–96.
- 108 Seeley WW, Crawford RK, Zhou J, Miller BL, Greicius MD. Neurodegenerative diseases target large-scale human brain networks. Neuron. 2009 Apr;62(1):42–52.
- 109 Spreng RN, Bzdok D. Loneliness and neurocognitive aging. Adv Geriatr Med Res. 2021; 3(2):e210009.
- 110 Zhang R, Volkow ND. Brain default-mode network dysfunction in addiction. Neuro-Image. 2019 Oct;200:313–31.
- 111 Yan C-G, Chen X, Li L, Castellanos FX, Bai T-J, Bo Q-J, et al. Reduced default mode network functional connectivity in patients with recurrent major depressive disorder. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2019 Apr;116(18):9078– 83.

- 112 Akiki TJ, Averill CL, Wrocklage KM, Scott JC, Averill LA, Schweinsburg B, et al. Default mode network abnormalities in posttraumatic stress disorder: a novel network-restricted topology approach. NeuroImage. 2018 Aug;176:489–98.
- 113 Viard A, Mutlu J, Chanraud S, Guenolé F, Egler P-J, Gérardin P, et al. Altered default mode network connectivity in adolescents with post-traumatic stress disorder. Neuro-Image Clin. 2019;22:101731.
- 114 Paulus MP, Stein MB. Interoception in anxiety and depression. Brain Struct Funct. 2010 Jun;214(5-6):451-63.
- 115 Smith R, Feinstein JS, Kuplicki R, Forthman KL, Stewart JL, Paulus MP, et al. Perceptual insensitivity to the modulation of interoceptive signals in depression, anxiety, and substance use disorders. Sci Rep. 2021 Jan;11(1): 2108.
- 116 Mattson WI, Hyde LW, Shaw DS, Forbes EE, Monk CS. Clinical neuroprediction. Amygdala reactivity predicts depressive symptoms
 2 years later. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci. 2016;11:892–8.
- 117 Stevens JS, Kim YJ, Galatzer-Levy IR, Reddy R, Ely TD, Nemeroff CB, et al. Amygdala reactivity and anterior cingulate habituation predict posttraumatic stress disorder symptom maintenance after acute civilian trauma. Biol Psychiatry. 2017 Jun;81(12):1023–9.
- 118 Wackerhagen C, Veer IM, Erk S, Mohnke S, Lett TA, Wüstenberg T, et al. Amygdala functional connectivity in major depression: disentangling markers of pathology, risk and resilience. Psychol Med. 2020 Dec;50(16): 2740–50.
- 119 Williams T, Lakhani A, Spelten E. Interventions to reduce loneliness and social isolation in rural settings: a mixed-methods review. J Rural Stud. 2022 Feb;90:76–92.
- 120 Osborn T, Weatherburn P, French RS. Interventions to address loneliness and social isolation in young people: a systematic review of the evidence on acceptability and effectiveness. J Adolesc. 2021 Dec;93:53–79.
- 121 Williams CYK, Townson AT, Kapur M, Ferreira AF, Nunn R, Galante J, et al. Interventions to reduce social isolation and loneliness during COVID-19 physical distancing measures: a rapid systematic review. PLoS One. 2021 Feb;16(2):e0247139.
- 122 Fakoya OA, McCorry NK, Donnelly M. Loneliness and social isolation interventions for older adults: a scoping review of reviews. BMC Public Health. 2020 Feb;20(1):129.
- 123 Gyasi RM, Phillips DR, Asante F, Boateng S. Physical activity and predictors of loneliness in community-dwelling older adults: the role of social connectedness. Geriatr Nurs. 2021 Mar-Apr;42(2):592–8.
- 124 Sebastião E, Mirda D. Group-based physical activity as a means to reduce social isolation and loneliness among older adults. Aging Clin Exp Res. 2021 Jul;33(7):2003–6.

- 125 Franke T, Sims-Gould J, Nettlefold L, Ottoni C, McKay HA. It makes me feel not so alone": features of the choose to move physical activity intervention that reduce loneliness in older adults. BMC Public Health. 2021 Feb;21(1):1–15.
- 126 Boucher EM, McNaughton EC, Harake N, Stafford JL, Parks AC. The impact of a digital intervention (happify) on loneliness during COVID-19: Qualitative Focus Group. JMIR Ment Health. 2021 Feb;8(2):e26617.
- 127 Shapira S, Yeshua-Katz D, Cohn-Schwartz E, Aharonson-Daniel L, Sarid O, Clarfield AM. A pilot randomized controlled trial of a group intervention via Zoom to relieve lone-liness and depressive symptoms among older persons during the COVID-19 outbreak. Internet Interv. 2021 Apr;24:100368.
- 128 Kramer LL, Mulder BC, van Velsen L, de Vet E. Use and effect of web-based embodied conversational agents for improving eating behavior and decreasing loneliness among community-dwelling older adults: protocol for a randomized controlled trial. JMIR Res Protoc. 2021 Jan;10(1):e22186.
- 129 Gasteiger N, Loveys K, Law M, Broadbent E. Friends from the future: a scoping review of research into robots and computer agents to combat loneliness in older people. Clin Interv Aging. 2021 May;16:941–71.
- 130 Follmann A, Schollemann F, Arnolds A, Weismann P, Laurentius T, Rossaint R, et al. Reducing loneliness in stationary geriatric care with robots and virtual encounters: a contribution to the COVID-19 pandemic. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2021 May; 18(9):4846.
- 131 Nieminen T, Prättälä R, Martelin T, Härkänen T, Hyyppä MT, Alanen E, et al. Social capital, health behaviours and health: a population-based associational study. BMC Public Health. 2013 Jun;13:613.
- 132 Mays AM, Kim S, Rosales K, Au T, Rosen S. The leveraging exercise to age in place (LEAP) study: engaging older adults in community-based exercise classes to impact loneliness and social isolation. Am J Geriatr Psychiatry. 2021 Aug;29(8):777–88.
- 133 Kotwal AA, Fuller SM, Myers JJ, Hill D, Tha SH, Smith AK, et al. A peer intervention reduces loneliness and improves social wellbeing in low-income older adults: a mixedmethods study. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2021 Dec; 69(12):3365–76.
- 134 Zagic D, Wuthrich VM, Rapee RM, Wolters N. Interventions to improve social connections: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol. 2021 Nov. Epub ahead of print.
- 135 Jarvis MA, Padmanabhanunni A, Chipps J. An evaluation of a low-intensity cognitive behavioral therapy mhealth-supported intervention to reduce loneliness in older people. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2019 Apr;16(7):1305.

- 136 Theeke LA, Mallow JA, Moore J, McBurney A, Rellick S, VanGilder R. Effectiveness of LISTEN on loneliness, neuroimmunological stress response, psychosocial functioning, quality of life, and physical health measures of chronic illness. Int J Nurs Sci. 2016 Sep; 3(3):242–51.
- 137 Lindsay EK, Young S, Brown KW, Smyth JM, Creswell JD. Mindfulness training reduces loneliness and increases social contact in a randomized controlled trial. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2019 Feb;116(9):3488–93.
- 138 Creswell JD, Irwin MR, Burklund LJ, Lieberman MD, Arevalo JMG, Ma J, et al. Mindfulness-Based Stress Reduction training reduces loneliness and pro-inflammatory gene expression in older adults: a small randomized controlled trial. Brain Behav Immun. 2012 Oct;26(7):1095–101.
- 139 Zhang N, Fan FM, Huang SY, Rodriguez MA. Mindfulness training for loneliness among Chinese college students: a pilot randomized controlled trial. Int J Psychol. 2018 Oct;53(5):373–8.
- 140 Choi NG, Pepin R, Marti CN, Stevens CJ, Bruce ML. Improving social connectedness for homebound older adults: randomized controlled trial of tele-delivered behavioral activation versus tele-delivered friendly visits. Am J Geriatr Psychiatry. 2020 Jul;28(7): 698–708.
- 141 Berkman LF, Blumenthal J, Burg M, Carney RM, Catellier D, Cowan MJ, et al. Effects of treating depression and low perceived social support on clinical events after myocardial infarction: the enhancing recovery in coronary heart disease patients (ENRICHD) randomized trial. JAMA. 2003 Jun;289(23):3106–16.
- 142 Gillard S, Bremner S, Patel A, Goldsmith L, Marks J, Foster R, et al. Peer support for discharge from inpatient mental health care versus care as usual in England (ENRICH): a parallel, two-group, individually randomised controlled trial. Lancet Psychiatry. 2022 Feb;9(2):125–36.
- 143 Teicher MH, Samson JA, Anderson CM, Ohashi K. The effects of childhood maltreatment on brain structure, function and connectivity. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2016 Sep; 17(10):652–66.

- 144 Shao R, Liu H-L, Huang C-M, Chen Y-L, Gao M, Lee S-H, et al. Loneliness and depression dissociated on parietal-centered networks in cognitive and resting states. Psychol Med. 2020 Dec;50(16):2691–701.
- 145 Quintana DS, Lischke A, Grace S, Scheele D, Ma Y, Becker B. Advances in the field of intranasal oxytocin research: lessons learned and future directions for clinical research. Mol Psychiatry. 2021 Jan;26(1):80–91.
- 146 Xin F, Zhou X, Dong D, Zhao Z, Yang X, Wang Q, et al. Oxytocin differentially modulates amygdala responses during top-down and bottom-up aversive anticipation. Adv Sci. 2020 Jul;7(16):2001077.
- 147 Liu C, Lan C, Li K, Zhou F, Yao S, Xu L, et al. Oxytocinergic modulation of threat-specific amygdala sensitization in humans is critically mediated by serotonergic mechanisms. Biol Psychiatry Cogn Neurosci Neuroimaging. 2021 Nov;6(11):1081–9.
- 148 Yao S, Zhao W, Geng Y, Chen Y, Zhao Z, Ma X, et al. Oxytocin facilitates approach behavior to positive social stimuli via decreasing anterior insula activity. Int J Neuropsychopharmacol. 2018 Oct;21(10):918–25.
- 149 Scheele D, Kendrick KM, Khouri C, Kretzer E, Schläpfer TE, Stoffel-Wagner B, et al. An oxytocin-induced facilitation of neural and emotional responses to social touch correlates inversely with autism traits. Neuropsychopharmacology. 2014 Aug; 39(9):2078– 85.
- 150 Gozzi M, Dashow EM, Thurm A, Swedo SE, Zink CF. Effects of oxytocin and vasopressin on preferential brain responses to negative social feedback. Neuropsychopharmacology. 2017 Jun;42(7):1409–19.
- 151 Zhuang Q, Zheng X, Becker B, Lei W, Xu X, Kendrick KM. Intranasal vasopressin like oxytocin increases social attention by influencing top-down control, but additionally enhances bottom-up control. Psychoneuroendocrinology. 2021 Nov;133:105412.

- 152 Kou J, Zhang Y, Zhou F, Gao Z, Yao S, Zhao W, et al. Anxiolytic effects of chronic intranasal oxytocin on neural responses to threat are dose-frequency dependent. Psychother Psychosom. 2022:1–12. doi:)
- 153 Spengler FB, Schultz J, Scheele D, Essel M, Maier W, Heinrichs M, et al. Kinetics and dose dependency of intranasal oxytocin effects on amygdala reactivity. Biol Psychiatry. 2017 Dec;82(12):885–94.
- 154 Liu C, Huang Y, Chen L, Yu R. Lack of evidence for the effect of oxytocin on placebo analgesia and nocebo hyperalgesia. Psychother Psychosom. 2020;89(3):185–7.
- 155 Zhao W, Becker B, Yao S, Ma X, Kou J, Kendrick KM. Oxytocin enhancement of the placebo effect may be a novel therapy for working memory impairments. Psychother Psychosom. 2019;88(2):125–6.
- 156 Colloca L, Pine DS, Ernst M, Miller FG, Grillon C. Vasopressin boosts placebo analgesic effects in women: a randomized trial. Biol Psychiatry. 2016 May;79(10):794–802.
- 157 Ma X, Zhao W, Luo R, Zhou F, Geng Y, Xu L, et al. Sex-and context-dependent effects of oxytocin on social sharing. NeuroImage. 2018 Dec;183:62–72.
- 158 Lieberz J, Scheele D, Spengler FB, Matheisen T, Schneider L, Stoffel-Wagner B, et al. Kinetics of oxytocin effects on amygdala and striatal reactivity vary between women and men. Neuropsychopharmacology. 2020 Jun; 45(7):1134–40.
- 159 Coenjaerts M, Trimborn I, Adrovic B, Stoffel-Wagner B, Cahill L, Philipsen A, et al. Estradiol and oxytocin modulate sex differences in hippocampal reactivity and episodic memory. bioRxiv. 2021 Nov.
- 160 Kreutz G. Does singing facilitate social bonding? Music Med. 2014;6(2):51-60.
- 161 Spengler FB, Scheele D, Marsh N, Kofferath C, Flach A, Schwarz S, et al. Oxytocin facilitates reciprocity in social communication. Soc Cogn Affect Neurosci. 2017 Aug;12(8): 1325–33.
- 162 Li Q, Becker B, Wernicke J, Chen Y, Zhang Y, Li R, et al. Foot massage evokes oxytocin release and activation of orbitofrontal cortex and superior temporal sulcus. Psychoneuroendocrinology. 2019 Mar;101:193–203.

Loneliness: Mechanisms and Interventions

4. Discussion

This thesis investigated the mechanistic connection between loneliness and psychosocial stress and their implications for psychological well-being. The results of the first study showed that subjects with high alexithymia experienced higher levels of psychosocial stress during transition phases, a finding which is consistent with previous studies (Kerr et al., 2004). In extension to the stress-alexithymia hypothesis, the results revealed that this connection is mediated by feelings of loneliness. More specifically, subjects struggling with characterizing and expressing their emotions, experience more loneliness and thus more psychosocial stress. Therefore, as hypothesized in RQ 1, loneliness indeed influenced the interplay between alexithymia and stress. Additionally, reduced insula reactivity to emotional stimuli mediated this harmful association of psychosocial stress and alexithymia via loneliness. Interestingly, the insula is seen as an interoceptive processing hub and has been linked to social interest and interpersonal trust decisions, further strengthening the notion that detrimental loneliness effects might be influenced by altered insula reactivity (Hannestad et al., 2012; Lieberz et al., 2021; Zaki et al., 2012).

The second study revealed that romantic relationships and living with others were effective buffers for feelings of loneliness during the COVID-19 lockdown, as assumed in RQ 2. In addition, being in a romantic relationship, in contrast to living with others, even altered neuroendocrine stress response shown by reduced diurnal cortisol levels. This study provides further evidence for the social buffering hypothesis and the interplay of loneliness and psychosocial stress during periods of prolonged social isolation. As such, the study revealed that women exhibited higher loneliness levels than men and similar results were obtained in other studies during COVID-19, indicating sex differences in feelings of loneliness (Wickens et al., 2021).

Given the influence of sex on amygdala volume, loneliness, and trauma, the third study tried to expand the knowledge on the roles of sex and loneliness in neural fear processing, thereby probing potential neural pathways conveying vulnerability for increased intrusive thought formation. The results demonstrated that, even though loneliness did not alter acute stress response to traumatizing film footage, there were sex- and loneliness-dependent changes in intrusive thought formation, showing that lonely men exhibited higher levels of intrusions than lonely women. As supposed in RQ 3, perceived social isolation was linked to reduced amygdala habituation to fear signals and amygdala

hyperreactivity during fear conditioning, indicating that loneliness might act as a potential risk factor for PTSD in lonely men.

This thesis identified the insula and amygdala as potential brain regions involved in both psychosocial stress and loneliness. As described in the review article (study 4), previous studies also linked insula activity to social exclusion and approach behavior (Mwilambwe-Tshilobo et al., 2021; Yao et al., 2018). In addition, loneliness was associated with sex-dependent amygdala volume changes (Kiesow et al., 2020), further strengthening the notion that the limbic system is vigorously involved in feelings of loneliness. Considering that in contrast to study 1, study 2 and study 3 found sex-related differences in loneliness, perceived social isolation might be a domain-specific moderator variable and thence should be addressed in further research.

All in all, the current thesis provides novel insights into the dynamics of loneliness and psychosocial stress perhaps illustrating a reciprocal relationship between both constructs. Our findings indicate that loneliness acts as a crucial risk factor for increased psychosocial stress and additionally suggest that the consequences of stressful events like trauma exposure depend on feelings of loneliness. The observed changes in the amygdala and insula reactivity might connect perceived social isolation and psychosocial stress mechanistically, probably identifying a neural pathway by which loneliness conveys its deleterious health effects.

4.1. Limitations and outlook

Higher allostatic load due to increased loneliness and stress, is associated with diverse mental health problems and the current thesis indicates that the limbic system might play a crucial role in connecting psychosocial stress and feelings of loneliness. Nevertheless, this thesis tested only healthy participants hampering the transferability. More research is needed to test how loneliness interacts with stress and how this interplay affects neural pathways in patient populations. Despite the altered insula reactivity to emotional stimuli (study 1) and a possible amygdala hyperreactivity (study 3) covered in this thesis, another neural alteration potentially conveying deleterious health effects is the DMN, which was recently associated with loneliness-related connectivity changes (Spreng et al., 2020). DMN dysfunctions were linked to various psychological diseases, such as depression and PTSD (Akiki et al., 2018; Zhou et al., 2020) and acute stress seems to increase DMN

activity (van Oort et al., 2017). Therefore, an interconnection between DMN abnormalities, loneliness, and psychopathology is conceivable and should be studied more thoroughly. The conducted studies showed that loneliness confers vulnerability to mental health problems and increased psychosocial stress, hence loneliness should be addressed in new therapeutic guidelines. Social interventions provided promising results in reducing feelings of loneliness in a non-clinical environment (Williams et al., 2022) and psychological interventions targeting loneliness even reduced physiological maladies like high blood pressure and inflammatory gene expression (Creswell et al., 2012; Theeke et al., 2016). In addition, a recent study demonstrated that internet-based cognitive behavior therapy is more effective in reducing feelings of loneliness than internet-based interpersonal psychotherapy (Käll et al., 2021). Recapitulatory, there is growing evidence that increasing social connectedness via loneliness interventions is able to improve therapeutic health outcomes by reducing the allostatic load. Nevertheless, data on neurocognitive mechanisms underlying these positive effects are scarce. Prospective studies should focus on neuronal changes accompanying clinical interventions. Furthermore, identifying neural mechanisms of loneliness could help to classify individuals with a heightened vulnerability to feelings of loneliness. Looking at loneliness in light of biosocial pathogenesis, longitudinal studies are desperately needed to distinguish if neuronal changes related to loneliness might either be an adaptive coping process or a detrimental consequence of chronic stress exposure (Horwitz et al., 2022). A deeper insight into the neurocognitive interplay between loneliness and stress could open new avenues for therapeutic interventions. In the future, neurofeedback training or transcranial magnetic stimulation targeting loneliness-affected brain regions could support therapeutic approaches.

4.2. Conclusion

The provided studies broadened the knowledge of the closely intertwined phenotypes of loneliness, psychosocial stress and their neural underpinnings. The study outcomes might indicate a reciprocal relationship between psychosocial stress and perceived social isolation, such that loneliness constitutes a risk factor for increased stress but also influences the reaction to stressful and even traumatic events. This relationship could be connected with altered reactivity in the limbic system (e.g., amygdala, insula). The current

results highlight the importance of loneliness for mental health problems like trauma and alexithymia. Therapeutic interventions should consider the relevance of the social environment to reduce stress levels and symptom load. Deepening the understanding of the neural pathways of loneliness might help to tailor neurobiologically informed interventions targeting loneliness and reducing stress.

4.3. References

- Akiki TJ, Averill CL, Wrocklage KM, Scott JC, Averill LA, Schweinsburg B, Alexander-Bloch A, Martini B, Southwick SM, Krystal JH, Abdallah CG. Default mode network abnormalities in posttraumatic stress disorder: A novel network-restricted topology approach. Neuroimage 2018; 176: 489-498
- Bickart KC, Wright CI, Dautoff RJ, Dickerson BC, Barrett LF. Amygdala volume and social network size in humans. Nat Neurosci 2011; 14(2): 163–164
- Hannestad J, Subramanyam K, DellaGioia N, Planeta-Wilson B, Weinzimmer D, Pittman B, Carson RE. Glucose Metabolism in the Insula and Cingulate Is Affected by Systemic Inflammation in Humans. J Nucl Med 2012; 53(4): 601
- Horwitz RI, Singer BH, Hayes-Conroy A, Cullen MR, Mawn M, Colella K, Sim I. Biosocial Pathogenesis. Psychother Psychosom 2022; 91: 73-77
- Käll A, Bäck M, Welin C, Åman H, Bjerkander R, Wänman M, Berg M, Moche H, Shafran R, Andersson G. Therapist-Guided Internet-Based Treatments for Loneliness: A Randomized Controlled Three-Arm Trial Comparing Cognitive Behavioral Therapy and Interpersonal Psychotherapy. Psychother Psychosom 2021; 90(5): 351-358
- Kerr S, Johnson VK, Gans SE, Krumrine J. Predicting adjustment during transition to college: Alexithymia, perceived stress, and psychological symptoms. J Coll Stud Dev 2004; 45: 593-611
- Lieberz J, Shamay-Tsoory SG, Saporta N, Esser T, Kuskova E, Stoffel-Wagner B, Hurlemann R, Scheele, D. Loneliness and the Social Brain: How Perceived Social Isolation Impairs Human Interactions. Adv Sci 2021; 8(21): e2102076-e2102076
- Mwilambwe-Tshilobo L, Spreng RN. Social exclusion reliably engages the default network: A meta-analysis of Cyberball. Neuroimage 2021; 227: 117666
- Spreng RN, Dimas E, Mwilambwe-Tshilobo L, Dagher A, Koellinger P, Nave G, Ong A, Kernbach JM, Wiecki TV, Ge T, Yue L, Holmes AJ, Yeo BTT, Turner GR, Dunbar

RIM, Bzdok D. The default network of the human brain is associated with perceived social isolation. Nat Commun 2020; 11(1): 1-11

- Theeke LA, Mallow JA, Moore J, McBurney A, Rellick S, VanGilder R. Effectiveness of LISTEN on loneliness, neuroimmunological stress response, psychosocial functioning, quality of life, and physical health measures of chronic illness. Int J Nurs Sci 2016; 3(3): 242-251
- van Oort J, Tendolkar I, Hermans EJ, Mulders PC, Beckmann CF, Schene AH, Fernández G, van Eijndhoven PF. How the brain connects in response to acute stress: A review at the human brain systems level. Neurosci Biobehav Rev 2017; 83: 281-297
- Wickens CM, McDonald AJ, Elton-Marshall T, Wells S, Nigatu YT, Jankowicz D, Hamilton HA. Loneliness in the COVID-19 pandemic: Associations with age, gender and their interaction. J Psychiatr Res 2021; 136: 103-108
- Williams T, Lakhani A, Spelten E. Interventions to reduce loneliness and social isolation in rural settings: A mixed-methods review. J Rural Stud 2022; 90: 76-92
- Yao S, Zhao W, Geng Y, Chen Y, Zhao Z, Ma X, Xu L, Becker B, Kendrick KM. Oxytocin facilitates approach behavior to positive social stimuli via decreasing anterior insula activity. Int J Neuropsychopharmacol 2018; 21(10): 918-925
- Zaki J, Davis JI, Ochsner KN. Overlapping activity in anterior insula during interoception and emotional experience. Neuroimage 2012; 62(1): 493-499
- Zhou H-X, Chen X, Shen, Y-Q, Li L, Chen N-X, Zhu Z-C, Castellanos FX, Yan C-G. Rumination and the default mode network: Meta-analysis of brain imaging studies and implications for depression. Neuroimage 2020; 206: 116287

5. Acknowledgement

I want to deeply thank Prof. Dr. Hurlemann for the opportunity to pursue my academic career in the most interesting scientific field I could think of. I appreciate his belief in the importance of our studies and all the help he repeatedly offered to keep the projects running even through challenging times.

In addition, I want to genuinely thank Prof. Dr. Scheele for countless scientific discussions about every aspect of my scientific work and his ongoing support throughout this project. This thesis would not have been possible without his continuous guidance and encouragement. Even in the hardest times, you did not lose faith in our projects and my scientific work and no one deserves the professorship more than you do. You were the best supervisor imaginable.

Furthermore, I want to thank all my colleagues, I had the chance to work with, it was a pleasure working with all of you. I appreciate that you always had an open ear and I will always remember our "Kicker"-Matches, conference trips, and social gatherings. Finally, I want to express my greatest appreciation to my friends, family, and girlfriend who supported me all these years. I love you all!

6. Publications

Number of publications: 5 Average impact factor [IF]: 11.65

Wittenberg MA, **Morr M**, Schnitzler A, Lange J. 10 Hz tACS over somatosensory cortex does not modulate supra-threshold tactile temporal discrimination in humans. Front Neurosci 2019; 13: 311 [IF: 5.15]; https://doi.org/10.3389/fnins.2019.00311

Morr M, Lieberz J, Dobbelstein M, Philipsen A, Hurlemann R, Scheele D. Insula reactivity mediates subjective isolation stress in alexithymia. Sci Rep 2021; 11(1): 15326 [IF: 4.99]; https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-021-94799-w

Hopf D, Schneider E, Aguilar-Raab C, Scheele D, **Morr M**, Klein T, Ditzen B, Eckstein M. Loneliness and diurnal cortisol levels during COVID-19 lockdown: the roles of living situation, relationship status and relationship quality. Sci Rep 2022; 12(1): 15076 [IF: 4.99]; https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-022-19224-2

Morr M, Noell J, Sassin D, Daniels J, Philipsen A, Becker B, Stoffel-Wagner B, Hurlemann R, Scheele D. Lonely in the Dark: Trauma Memory and Sex-Specific Dysregulation of Amygdala reactivity to Fear Signals. Adv Sci 2022; 9(15): 2105336 [IF: 17.52]; https://doi.org/10.1002/advs.202105336

Morr M, Liu X, Hurlemann R, Becker B, Scheele D. Chronic loneliness: neurocognitive mechanisms and interventions. Psychother Psychosom 2022; 91(4): 227-237 [IF: 25.61]; https://doi.org/10.1159/000524157